

SMART 2015

The Fourth International Conference on Smart Systems, Devices and Technologies

ISBN: 978-1-61208-414-5

URBAN COMPUTING 2015

The International Symposium on Emerging Frontiers of Urban Computing

June 21 - 26, 2015

Brussels, Belgium

SMART 2015 Editors

Jerker Delsing, Lulea University of Technology, Sweden Roberto de Bonis, Telecom Italia, Italy

SMART 2015

Foreword

The Fourth International Conference on Smart Systems, Devices and Technologies (SMART 2015), held between June 21-26, 2015, in Brussels, Belgium, continues a series of events covering tendencies towards future smart cities, specialized technologies and devices, environmental sensing, energy optimization, pollution control and socio-cultural aspects.

Digital societies take rapid developments toward smart environments. More and more social services are digitally available to citizens. The concept of 'smart cities' including all devices, services, technologies and applications associated with the concept sees a large adoption. Ubiquity and mobility added new dimensions to smart environments. Adoption of smartphones and digital finder maps, and increasing budgets for technical support of services to citizens settled a new behavioral paradigm of city inhabitants.

We take here the opportunity to warmly thank all the members of the SMART 2015 Technical Program Committee, as well as the numerous reviewers. The creation of such a broad and high quality conference program would not have been possible without their involvement. We also kindly thank all the authors who dedicated much of their time and efforts to contribute to SMART 2015. We truly believe that, thanks to all these efforts, the final conference program consisted of top quality contributions.

Also, this event could not have been a reality without the support of many individuals, organizations, and sponsors. We are grateful to the members of the SMART 2015 organizing committee for their help in handling the logistics and for their work to make this professional meeting a success.

We hope that SMART 2015 was a successful international forum for the exchange of ideas and results between academia and industry and for the promotion of progress in the field of smart systems, devices and technologies.

We are convinced that the participants found the event useful and communications very open. We hope that Brussels, Belgium, provided a pleasant environment during the conference and everyone saved some time to enjoy the charm of the city.

SMART 2015 Chairs:

SMART Advisory Committee

Wolfgang Leister, Norsk Regnesentral, Norway Hoyoung Jeung, SAP Research Brisbane, Australia Petri Koskelainen, Nokia - Sunnyvale, USA Sherali Zeadally, University of Kentucky, USA Susana Sargento, University of Aveiro/Institute of Telecommunications, Portugal Rich Simpson, University of Pittsburgh, USA Jeffrey Soar, University of Southern Queensland, Australia Jerker Delsing, Lulea University of Technology, Sweden Krishna Kant, George Mason University, USA Arto Reiman, University of Oulu, Finland Luigi Patrono, University of Salento, Italy Dmitry Namiot, Lomonosov Moscow State University, Russia Francine Krief, University of Bordeaux, France Pascal Urien, Télécom ParisTech, France Roberto de Bonis, Telecom Italia, Italy

SMART Industry/Research Chairs

Christian Prehofer, Kompetenzfeldleiter Adaptive Kommunikationssysteme / Fraunhofer-Einrichtung für Systeme der Kommunikationstechnik ESK – München, Germany Ryosuke Ando, TTRI (Toyota Transportation Research Institute), Japan Petko Bakalov - Environmental Systems Research Institute, USA Gregor Broll, DOCOMO Euro-Labs, Germany Yang Cui, Huawei Technologies - Beijing, China Rodolfo de Paz Alberola, United Technologies Research Center Ireland – Cork, Ireland Marko Jaakola, VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland, Finland Hoyoung Jeung, SAP Research Brisbane, Australia Lieven Trappeniers, Bell Labs Alcatel-Lucent, Belgium Chengyang Zhang, Teradata Inc., USA Fabio Pianesi, Fondazione Bruno Kessler - Trento, Italy Fabio Moretti, ENEA, Italy

SMART Publicity Chairs

Stephen McLaughlin, Penn State University, USA Christina Novitarini, PT Telkom, Indonesia Andrea Capitanelli, Università Politecnica delle Marche, Italy Christoph Soellner, Technische Universitaet Muenchen, F13, Germany Jesse Kielthy, Waterford Institute of Technology, Ireland

SMART 2015

COMMITTEE

SMART Advisory Committee

Wolfgang Leister, Norsk Regnesentral, Norway Hoyoung Jeung, SAP Research Brisbane, Australia Petri Koskelainen, Nokia - Sunnyvale, USA Sherali Zeadally, University of Kentucky, USA Susana Sargento, University of Aveiro/Institute of Telecommunications, Portugal Rich Simpson, University of Pittsburgh, USA Jeffrey Soar, University of Southern Queensland, Australia Jerker Delsing, Lulea University of Technology, Sweden Krishna Kant, George Mason University, USA Arto Reiman, University of Oulu, Finland Luigi Patrono, University of Salento, Italy Dmitry Namiot, Lomonosov Moscow State University, Russia Francine Krief, University of Bordeaux, France Pascal Urien, Télécom ParisTech, France

SMART Industry/Research Chairs

Christian Prehofer, Kompetenzfeldleiter Adaptive Kommunikationssysteme / Fraunhofer-Einrichtung für Systeme der Kommunikationstechnik ESK – München, Germany Ryosuke Ando, TTRI (Toyota Transportation Research Institute), Japan Petko Bakalov - Environmental Systems Research Institute, USA Gregor Broll, DOCOMO Euro-Labs, Germany Yang Cui, Huawei Technologies - Beijing, China Rodolfo de Paz Alberola, United Technologies Research Center Ireland – Cork, Ireland Marko Jaakola, VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland, Finland Hoyoung Jeung, SAP Research Brisbane, Australia Lieven Trappeniers, Bell Labs Alcatel-Lucent, Belgium Chengyang Zhang, Teradata Inc., USA Fabio Pianesi, Fondazione Bruno Kessler - Trento, Italy Fabio Moretti, ENEA, Italy

SMART Publicity Chairs

Stephen McLaughlin, Penn State University, USA Christina Novitarini, PT Telkom, Indonesia Andrea Capitanelli, Università Politecnica delle Marche, Italy Christoph Soellner, Technische Universitaet Muenchen, F13, Germany Jesse Kielthy, Waterford Institute of Technology, Ireland

SMART 2015 Technical Program Committee

Sasan Adibi, Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology (RMIT), Australia Vincent Alimi, University of Caen, France Luis Alvarez Sabucedo, Universidade de Vigo, Spain Ryosuke Ando, TTRI (Toyota Transportation Research Institute), Japan Georg Aumayr, Johanniter, Austria Petko Bakalov - Environmental Systems Research Institute, USA Karolina Baras, Centro Algoritmi - University of Minho, Portugal Stylianos Basagiannis, United Technologies Research Center Ireland -Cork, Ireland Kashinath Basu, University Wheatley Campus Oxford, U.K. Mehul Bhatt, University of Bremen, Germany Rajendra V. Boppana, University of Texas - San Antonio, USA Tone Bratteteig, University of. Oslo, Norway Gregor Broll, DOCOMO Euro-Labs, Germany Juan-Carlos Cano, Universitat Politècnica de València, Spain Vicente Carabias-Hütter, Institut für Nachhaltige Entwicklung, Switzerland Miguel Carvalho, MIT Portugal Program, Portugal Serge Chaumette, Bordeaux Computer Science Research Laboratory (LaBRI) - University of Bordeaux, France George Z. Chen, Heriot-Watt University, UK Hao Chen, State University of New York at Binghamton, USA Zhen Chen, Heriot-Watt University - Edinburgh, UK Yao-Yi Chiang, University of Southern California, USA Jacek Chmielewski, Poznan University of Economics, Poland Jaz Hee-jeong Choi, Institute for Creative Industries and Innovation, Australia Yang Cui, Huawei Technologies - Beijing, China Benoit Darties, University of Burgundy, France Patrizio Dazzi, ISTI-CNR, Italy Rodolfo de Paz Alberola, United Technologies Research Center Ireland – Cork, Ireland Vladimir Deart, Moscow Technical University of Communication and Informatics, Russia Eugen Dedu, University of Franche-Comté, France Jerker Delsing, Lulea University of Technology, Sweden Catello Di Martino, University of Illinois - Urbana Champaign, USA Nour-Eddin El Faouzi, Transport and Traffic Engineering Lab., France Ghaïs El Zein, IETR - INSA Rennes, France Sergio Escalera Guerrero, University of Barcelona, Spain Alois Ferscha, Johannes Kepler Universität Linz, Austria Kaori Fujinami, Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology, Japan Luigi Gallo, ICAR-CNR, Italy Ivan Ganchev, University of Limerick, Ireland Ava Fatah gen Schieck, The Bartlett - University College London, UK Yann Glouche, INRIA - Rennes research center, France Javier Manuela Gozalvez Sempere, The Universidad Miguel Hernández de Elche, Spain Bin Guo, Northwestern Polytechnical University, China Mohammad Hammoudeh, Manchester Metropolitan University, UK Erik Hoel, Environmental Systems Research Institute, USA Gerold Hoelzl, Johannes Kepler University, Austria

Efthymios Housos, University of Patras, Greece Xiaodi Huang, Charles Sturt University, Australia Xinyi Huang, Fujian Normal University, China Ravi Jhawar, University of Luxembourg, Luxembourg Marko Jaakola, VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland, Finland Vahid Javidroozi, Birmingham City University, UK Hoyoung Jeung, SAP Research Brisbane, Australia Jinyuan Jia, Tongji University, China Achilles Kameas, Hellenic Open University, Greece Ibrahim Kamel, University of Sharjah, UAE Krishna Kant, George Mason University, USA Anne Kärki, Satakunta University of Applied Sciences, Finland Randi Karlsen, University of Tromso, Norway Alexander Klein, Technische Universität München, Germany Christian Koch, Chalmers University of Technology - Gothenburg, Sweden Lisimachos Kondi, University of Ioannina, Greece Shin'ichi Konomi, University of Tokyo, Japan Christopher Koroneos, National Technical University of Athens, Greece Petri Koskelainen, Nokia - Sunnyvale, USA Francine Krief, University of Bordeaux, France Kirill Krinkin, Saint-Petersburg Academic University / Russian Academy of Science, Russia Baha Kuban, CleanGlobe / Demir Enerji, Turkey Dileep Kumar, Universiti Utara Malaysia, Malaysia Ahmed Lbath, l'Université Joseph Fourier – Grenoble, France John R. Lee, University of Edinburgh - Scotland, UK Kevin Lee, Murdoch University, Australia Wolfgang Leister, Norsk Regnesentral, Norway Massimiliano Leoncini, Department for Research Coordination of Tuscany Region, Italy Dan Lin, Missouri University of Science and Technology, USA Marco Listanti, University Sapienza of Roma, Italy Linda Little, Northumbria University, UK Giovanni Livraga, Università degli Studi di Milano - Crema, Italy Pascal Lorenz, University of Haute Alsace, France Oana Luca, Technical University of Civil Engineering Bucharest, Romania Artur Lugmayr, Tampere University of Technology, Finland Xuanwen Luo, Sandvik Mining and Construction - Alachua, USA Paul Lyons, Massey University - Palmerston North, New Zealand Maode Ma, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore Namunu Maddage, University of Melbourne, Australia Tatiana Kozlova Madsen, Aalborg University, Denmark Rabi N. Mahapatra, Texas A&M University, USA Christian Makaya, Telcordia Technologies, USA Yasir Malik, University of Sherbrooke, Canada Martina Mara, Ars Electronica Futurelab, Austria Antonio Ruiz Martinez, University of Murcia, Spain Nitin Maslekar, NEC Laboratories Europe, Germany Manuel Mastrofini, LAST-Horizon / University of Rome Tor Vergata, Italy Sujith Samuel Mathew, University of Adelaide, Australia

Stephen McLaughlin, Penn State University, USA Natarajan Meghanathan, Jackson State University - Jackson, USA Harris Michail, Cyprus University of Technology, Cyprus Carlos Miguel Tavares Calafate, Technical University of Valencia, Spain Klaus Moessner, University of Surrey, UK Robert Morelos-Zaragoza, San Jose State University, USA Louise Mullagh, Lancaster University, UK Helena Nadais, University of Aveiro, Portugal Dmitry Namiot, Lomonosov Moscow State University, Russia Hongbo Ni, Northwestern Polytechnical University, China Chris Nugent, University of Ulster, UK Hadi Otrok, Khalifa University of Science, Technology & Research (KUSTAR) - Abu Dhabi, UAE Edoardo Patti, Politecnico di Torino, Italy Luigi Patrono, University of Salento, Italy Jun Peng, University of Texas - Pan American- Edinburg, USA Wilma Penzo, DISI - University of Bologna, Italy Fernando Pereñíguez García, Universidad Católica San Antonio Murcia, Spain Fabio Pianesi, Fondazione Bruno Kessler - Trento, Italy Christian Prehofer, Kompetenzfeldleiter Adaptive Kommunikationssysteme / Fraunhofer-Einrichtung für Systeme der Kommunikationstechnik ESK – München, Germnay Schmidt Ralf-Roman, Austrian Institute of Technology, Austria Juwel Rana, Luleå University of Technology, Sweden Sherif Rashad, Morehead State University, USA Arto Reiman, University of Oulu, Finland Piotr Remlein, Poznan University of Technology, Poland José M. Reves Álamo, New York City College of Technology, USA Joel Rogriques, University of Beira Interior/Institute of Telecommunications, Portugal Enrique Romero-Cadaval, University of Extremadura, Spain Kouchi Sakurai, Kyushu University-Fukuoka, Japan Susana Sargento, University of Aveiro/Institute of Telecommunications, Portugal Panagiotis Sarigiannidis, University of Western Macedonia - Kozani, Greece Trenton Schulz, Norwegian Computer Center (Norsk Regnesentral), Norway Ahmadou Sere, SAFRAN Morpho, France Larry Weidong Shi, University of Houston, USA Vera Shiko, Institute of Transport, Albania Farhan Siddiqui, Walden University, USA Rich Simpson, University of Pittsburgh, USA Jeffrey Soar, University of Southern Queensland, Australia Joshua Soble, Erebus Energy, USA Rafael C. Socorro Hernández, ACCIONA Infraestructuras S.A., Spain Young-Joo Suh, Pohang University of Science and Technology (POSTECH), Korea Andrei Sukhov, Internet TV Ltd., Russia Kåre Synnes, Luleå University of Technology, Sweden Yutaka Takahashi, Kyoto University, Japan Markus Taumberger, VTT - Technical Research Centre of Finland, Finland Sabu M Thampi, Indian Institute of Information Technology and Management - Kerala, India Dian Tjondronegoro, Queensland University of Technology, Australia Lieven Trappeniers, Bell Labs Alcatel-Lucent, Belgium

Ming-Fong Tsai, Industrial Technology Research Institute of Taiwan, R.O.C Gurkan Tuna, Trakya University, Turkey Alessandra Vaccari, Università di Ferrara, Italy Margriet van Schijndel-de Nooij, EARPA, Belgium Sauro Vicini, IRCCS Ospedale San Raffaele, Italy Ilaria Vitellio, Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II, Italy Arno Wacker, University of Kassel, Germany Torsten Wiens, University of Applied Sciences Darmstadt, Germany Alexander Wiethoff, University of Munich, Germany Igor Wojnicki, AGH University of Science and Technology, Poland Ouri Wolfson, University of Illinois - Chicago, USA Qin Xin, University of Faroe Islands, Demark Ying-Qing Xu, Tsinghua University - Beijing, China Zheng Yan, Aalto University, Finland Guanghua Yang, The University of Hong Kong, Hng Kong Huanjia Yang, Loughborough University, UK Shusen Yang, Imperial College London / Intel Collaborative Research Institute (ICRI), UK Mao Ye, The Pennsylvania State University, USA Jin Soung Yoo, Indiana University - Purdue University - Fort Wayne, USA Wuyi Yue, Konan University, Japan Chau Yuen, Singapore University of Technology and Design, Singapore Sherali Zeadally, University of Kentucky, USA Petros Zerfos, IBM T.J. Watson Research Center, USA Chengyang Zhang, Teradata Inc., USA Yanmin Zhu, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China Sotirios Ziavras, New Jersey Institute of Technology, USA

URBAN COMPUTING 2015 Advisory Committee

Yi Pan, Georgia State University, USA Amnon Dekel, The Hebrew University Jerusalem, Israel Yan Cimon, University Laval, Quebec-City, Canada Roberto de Bonis, Telecom Italia, Italy

URBAN COMPUTING 2015 Program Committee Members

Amitava Chatterjee, Jadavpur University, India Yan Cimon, University Laval, Quebec-City, Canada Klaus David, University of Kassel, Germany Roberto de Bonis, Telecom Italia, Italy Amnon Dekel, The Hebrew University Jerusalem, Israel Luigi Alfredo Grieco, Politecnico di Bari, Italy Yigal Hoffner, Shenkar College of Engineering, Design, Art, Israel Vana Kalogeraki, Athens University of Economics and Business, Greece Tamer Nadeem, Old Dominion University, USA Daniela Nicklas, University of Bamberg, Germany Yi Pan, Georgia State University, USA Baobing Wang, Facebook HQ, USA Chau Yuen, Singapore University of Technology and Design (SUTD), Singapore

Copyright Information

For your reference, this is the text governing the copyright release for material published by IARIA.

The copyright release is a transfer of publication rights, which allows IARIA and its partners to drive the dissemination of the published material. This allows IARIA to give articles increased visibility via distribution, inclusion in libraries, and arrangements for submission to indexes.

I, the undersigned, declare that the article is original, and that I represent the authors of this article in the copyright release matters. If this work has been done as work-for-hire, I have obtained all necessary clearances to execute a copyright release. I hereby irrevocably transfer exclusive copyright for this material to IARIA. I give IARIA permission or reproduce the work in any media format such as, but not limited to, print, digital, or electronic. I give IARIA permission to distribute the materials without restriction to any institutions or individuals. I give IARIA permission to submit the work for inclusion in article repositories as IARIA sees fit.

I, the undersigned, declare that to the best of my knowledge, the article is does not contain libelous or otherwise unlawful contents or invading the right of privacy or infringing on a proprietary right.

Following the copyright release, any circulated version of the article must bear the copyright notice and any header and footer information that IARIA applies to the published article.

IARIA grants royalty-free permission to the authors to disseminate the work, under the above provisions, for any academic, commercial, or industrial use. IARIA grants royalty-free permission to any individuals or institutions to make the article available electronically, online, or in print.

IARIA acknowledges that rights to any algorithm, process, procedure, apparatus, or articles of manufacture remain with the authors and their employers.

I, the undersigned, understand that IARIA will not be liable, in contract, tort (including, without limitation, negligence), pre-contract or other representations (other than fraudulent misrepresentations) or otherwise in connection with the publication of my work.

Exception to the above is made for work-for-hire performed while employed by the government. In that case, copyright to the material remains with the said government. The rightful owners (authors and government entity) grant unlimited and unrestricted permission to IARIA, IARIA's contractors, and IARIA's partners to further distribute the work.

Table of Contents

Operational Evaluation of New Transportation Method for Smart City -Use of Personal Mobility Vehicles under Three Different Scinarios- Naohisa Hashimoto, Kohji Tomita, Ali Boyali, Osamu Matsumoto, Alexander Smirnov, Alexey Kashevnik, and Igor Lashkov	1
Party4All - A Colaborative Digital Solution to Map Accessible Bars and Restaurants Erika Campos, Vitoria Vasconcelos, Hugo Macedo, Daniel Carvalho, and Felipe Ferraz	7
Example of a New Smart Kitchen Model for Energy Efficiency and Usability Silvia Ceccacci, Roberto Menghi, and Michele Germani	12
Online Barter: Trade of Goods in Digital Communities Leonardo Lima, Jandui Silva, Barbara Franca, and Victor Souto	19
Barrierfree Mobility for All by a Smart and Individual Travel Assistance Nadine Schluter, Petra Winzer, Jan-Peter Nicklas, and Lars Schnieder	22
Design and Simulation Evaluation of EcoSmart Driving Control for City Traffic Takeki Ogitsu and Hiroshi Mizoguchi	24
Towards Smart Traffic Lights Using Big Data to Improve Urban Traffic Jandui Jorge, Leonardo Lima, Barbara Franca, and Victor Souto	31
A Vision of Traffic Lights for Color-Blind People Izautino P. Oliveira, Renata Souza, Frank Junior, Lanna Sales, and Felipe Ferraz	34
Beyond Efficiency: How to Use Geolocation Applications to Improve Citizens Well-being Renata Souza, Izautino P. Oliveira, Frank Junior, Lanna Sales, and Felipe Ferraz	37
Analysis and Proposed Improvements in the Support for the Visually Impaired in the Use of Public Transportation <i>Patricio Mourato, Haidee Lima, Ciro Luna, Telma Rocha, and Felipe Ferraz</i>	41
Empowering Public Education Students to Report Infrastructure Problems and Exercise Civic Engagement Ciro Luna, Telma Rocha, Haidee Lima, Patricio Mourato, and Felipe Ferraz	45
Telco Role and Assets for the Internet of Things (IoT) Infrastructure Roberto De Bonis and Enrico Vinciarelli	49
CITYOPT - Holistic Simulation and Optimisation of Energy Systems in Smart Cities Regis Decorme and Asa Hedman	51

Secure Integration of DER into Smart Energy Grid and Smart Market Steffen Fries, Rainer Falk, Henry Dawidczak, and Thierry Dufaure	56
V2G-based Smart Autonomous Vehicle For Urban Mobility using Renewable Energy Redouane Khemmar, Jean-yves Ertaud, Kostas Sirlantzis, and Xavier Savatier	62
Home Appliance Load Scheduling with SEMIAH Rune Hylsberg Jacobsen, Armin Ghasem Azar, Qi Zhang, and Emad Samuel Malki Ebeid	69
A Framework for Detecting and Translating User Behavior from Smart Main Meter Data Egon Kidmose, Emad Ebeid, and Rune Hylsberg Jacobsen	71
Energy Consumer Knowledge Through Eco-visualization Evolution Vitoria Vasconcelos, Erika C. Campos, Hugo L. Macedo, Daniel S. Carvalho, and Felipe Ferraz	75
eTelematik: ICT-System for Optimial Usage of Municipal Electric Vehicles Steffen Spathe and Wilhelm Rossak	80

Operational Evaluation of New Transportation Method for Smart City

Use of Personal Mobility Vehicles under Three Different Scenarios

Naohisa Hashimoto, Kohji Tomita, Ali Boyli, Osamu Matsumoto National Institute of Advanced Industrial Science and Technology (AIST) Tsukuba, Japan e-mail: {naohisa-hashimoto, k.tomita, ali-boyali, matsumoto.o}@aist.go.jp

Abstract-One potential solution to traffic issues is to reduce traffic volumes in urban areas. A number of countries, particularly Japan, will face an unprecedented situation from an increasingly aging society. Thus, new eco-friendly universal mobility vehicles are expected to be developed. We proposed the use of personal mobility vehicles as a new type of transportation device. To evaluate the possibility of our proposed transportation device, it is necessary to conduct operational evaluations under real-world conditions by employing subjects in a pilot study. We used three experimental scenarios for an evaluation. The three scenarios used each different transportation route and subjects. Traveling data and questionnaire relating related to the velocity, stability, safety, and comfort of the proposed device were gathered. The results are valuable for evaluating the social receptivity, safety, and efficiency of a personal mobility device.

Keywords- Personal Mobility Vehicle; ITS; New Transportation Device; Pilot Study.

I. INTRODUCTION

Many researchers have been seeking ways to solve traffic problems. The increase of urban traffic has led to increases in traffic jams, traffic accidents, and air pollution, all of which have resulted in serious damage [1][2]. One potential solution to these problems is to reduce the traffic volumes in urban areas. Modal shifts from conventional vehicles to public transportation and eco-vehicles, including personal vehicles, should also be considered to reduce urban traffic volumes. In this study, we focus on personal mobility to reduce traffic volumes in urban areas.

The rapid increase in the proportion of elderly people in the population has caused several issues in Japan [3]. Elderly people in Japan account for more road fatalities than any other age group [4]. Automobiles are an optimal means of transportation for the elderly because automobiles allow for door-to-door transportation. However, to address the traffic problems described above, we have to shift at least some movement of people from individual automobiles to public transportation, some aspects of which are less than ideal for the elderly. To resolve this conflict, useful and eco-friendly transportation must be provided for the elderly people. Although public transportation is useful and eco-friendly, the last-mile problem remains, particular for elderly users [5]-[7]. Personal mobility is considered the only option for solving this problem. Alexander Smirnov^{1,2}, Alexey Kashevnik^{1,2}, Igor Lashkov² 1 Institute for Informatics and Automation of the Russian Academy of Sciences (SPIIRAS), 2 ITMO University St. Petersburg, Russia e-mail: {smir, alexey}@iias.spb.su, igor-lashkov@ya.ru

To address the aforementioned two challenges described above, we propose the use of personal vehicles as a means of future transportation. The main objective of this study is evaluating the feasibility of a new mobility device, i.e., a Winglet personal mobility vehicle, which is produced by the Toyota Motor Corporation of Japan. To obtain various types of related data, we prepared three different real-world scenarios under which we conducted an experiment using mobile sensors; in addition, we gathered questionnaire results regarding the subjects' overall experience with these scenarios.

Herein, in Section 2, the Tsukuba Designated Zone, where the real-world experiment was conducted, is described. In Section 3, we present the evaluation questionnaires provided. In Section 4, the results of the real-world experiment are all described.

II. TSUKUBA DESIGNATED ZONE FOR EXPERIMENTS

This section describes the Tsukuba Designated Zone, where the experiment was performed. This institution was formed to improve robotics technology (personal mobility is considered to be in the robotics category in Japan). It was officially approved as the Tsukuba Designated Zone by the Cabinet Office in Japan on January 29, 2010. The objective of this institution is described below.

It is impossible to do real-world personal mobility experiments in public areas because personal vehicles (including mobile robots) are prohibited from traveling in public areas under current law. Personal vehicles and robots are expected to contribute to the welfare of future generations through their low carbon emissions and high levels of safety and security. In addition, robotics technology is expected to contribute to the creation and development of new industries.

Since February 2012, Segway Japan, the Hitachi Corporation, and AIST have been engaged in conducting experiments in personal mobility, and more members, including private companies and universities, are planning to join them.

The Designated Zone has two areas for conducting experiments. One is the Tsukuba Center Station area, and the other is the Kenkyugakuen Station area, shown in Figure 1. The Tsukuba Center Station area consists mainly of a pedestrian road from the University of Tsukuba to Akatsuka Park, with a major focus on Tsukuba Central Station, where a large shopping center and a bus terminal are located. The width of this road is greater than 3 [m] and is sufficient to allow use by bicycles. For these reasons, this public area is appropriate for experimental studies. Even within the Tsukuba Designated Zone, there are some regulations that apply to conducting experiments.



Figure 1. Tsukuba Designated Zone (Left: Tsukuba center area, Right: Kenkyugakuen area)

III. OPERATIONAL EVALUATIONS IN THREE SCENARIOS

We conducted an operational evaluation through real-world experiments. This section describes three scenarios employed in this study, the experimental conditions, the questionnaires provided, and the experimental results, as well as an overall discussion.

A. Personal Mobility Vehicle

The Winglet shown in Figure 2 was employed as the personal mobility vehicle in this study. The Winglet is an assistance-type mobility device that is ridden in a standing position and is designed to contribute to the realization of a world in which everyone can enjoy mobility freely and safely. The Winglet is more compact than a Segway personal mobility device [8]. We equipped each Winglet with several sensors to record data near incident scenes and record travel-related data (velocity, accretion, yaw rate, and location). We chose a Winglet because it is a two-wheeled, self-balancing vehicle, and riding a self-balancing vehicle poses different risks than riding a bicycle or walking.



Figure. 2 Winglets (equipped with mobile sensors)

B. Experimental Scenarios

All routes used in this study are located in the Tsukuba Designated Zone in Japan, which is described in section 2. We chose three scenarios, each of which has different features including a different route and subjects. Before conducting the experiments, we applied a risk assessment of riding a Winglet for every route. Each of the three scenarios is described in the following sub-sections.

1) AIST to Tsukuba St. (Scenario 1)

The route for scenario 1 runs between the AIST and Tsukuba Station in the Tsukuba center area. This route consisted of roads that are open to both pedestrians and cyclists. The route used for the experiment is shown in Figure 3 and Figure 4. The blue line shows the route itself, and the blue dots show the locations of the two stations in Figure 4. The route is mostly flat, but includes some slopes and pedestrian crossings. The surface of the route is about 3.6 km. The subjects participating in the experiment were AIST staff members and licensed drivers. The subjects ranged in age from 31 to 56, with an average age of 46.6. All subjects are engineering researchers. Most of the subjects typically use free AIST buses to or from Tsukuba station. For this scenario, the subjects used a Winglets as substitute for an AIST bus.



Figure 3. Experimental area for Scenario 1 (the blule line indicates the route for this scenario 1)



Figure 4. Photographs of the experimental route for scenario 1

2) Tsukuba City Government Office to Kenkyugakuen Station (Scenario 2)

The route for scenario 2 runs between the Tsukuba City Government Office and Kenkyugakuen St in the Kenkyugakuen area. This route consists of roads that are open to both pedestrians and cyclists. The area used for the experiment is shown in Figure 5 and Figure 6. In Figure 5, the green line shows the specific route used, which is mostly flat with pedestrian crossings. The surface of the route is asphalt and stone-paved. The distance of this route is about 0.7km. The subjects participating in this experiment were Tsukuba City staff members. All subjects were licensed drivers. The average age of the subjects was 36.6, with an overall range in age of 26 to 57. All subjects were office workers. In this scenario, we asked the subjects to use a Winglets as substitute for walking or using their own vehicle, and some of the subjects tried to modal shift from a vehicle to train and Winglet.



Figure 5. Experimental area for both scenario 2 and scenario 3 (the green lines indicates the route of scenario 2, and the red lines shows the route of scenario 3)



Figure 6. Photographs of the experimental course for scenario 2

3) Shopping Mall to Kenkyugakuen Station (Scenario 3)

The route for scenario 3 runs between the shopping mall and Kenkyugakuen St. tin he Kenkyugakuen area. This route consists of roads that are open to both pedestrians and cyclists. The route used for the experiment is shown in Figure 5 and Figure 7. The red line in Figure 5 shows the route used for scenario 3, which is also mostly flat with pedestrian crossings. The surface of the route is asphalt and stone pavement, and the distance is about 0.6 km. The subjects who participated in the experiment were staff members of the shopping mall. All subjects were licensed drivers. The average age of the subjects was about 47.5 with a margin of error of plus or minus 5 owing to an issue of privacy. Their ages ranged from 25 to 75, also with a margin of error of plus or minus 5. All subjects were office workers. For this scenario, we asked the subjects to use a Winglet on during their break period.



Figure 7. Photographs of the experimental route for scenario 3

C. Common Experimental Condition for the three Scenarios

All of the subjects participated in a seminar regarding the Winglet and received training on how to ride one. In addition, the seminar addressed the control mechanisms of the Winglet and the rules for operating a Winglet in an outdoor environment. The training included both physical skill and written tests, and every subject who participated in the experiment had to pass both tests. All testing was organized by staff members authorized by Toyota Motor Corporation. No testing was conducted under rainy or dark conditions. For safety reasons, one staff member follows behind the personal vehicle during travel.

Each subject drove his or her Winglet from the start point to the end point. There are two pedestrian crossings on each course. The use of public areas was thought to be important in obtaining experimental results that would more closely reflect reality than results that would otherwise be obtained in restricted areas or laboratories.

D. Questionnaire

Before participating in the experiment, each subject filled out a questionnaire to provide answers to the following questions.

- What are your relevant personal characteristics (gender, age)?
- Which transportation method do you usually use for this route?
- Have you ever used this type of personal mobility device before?
- Do you usually do some exercise?

Also, a conjoint analysis of the subjects' responses was conducted.

After the experiment, each subject filled out a questionnaire providing answers to the following questions.

- (I) Would you use a Winglet again under the same conditions? (If no, please describe the reason why?)
- (II) Do you think the distance of the course was too long? (If so, please state what you think an appropriate length would be.)
- (III) Was riding a Winglet more comfortable than walking?
- (IV) What was your opinion of the maximum velocity?
- (V) What do you consider the advantages and disadvantages of using a Winglet?
- (VI) Are there other conditions or locations under which you would like to use a Winglet again?
- (VII)If you have any comments regarding this experiments, please let us know.

IV. RESULT AND DISCUSSION

The subjects covered a total distance of approximately 217 km. All of the experiments were conducted without the occurrence of any accidents or near-accident situations that could have led to serious injury. In comparison with the data available for other mobility devices such as bicycles, the amount of experimental data obtained in this study is insufficient to assess the safety of the device. Nevertheless, this mobility device is believed to provide a significant measure of safety. We will continue to conduct experiments to prove its safety statistically in future studies.

The results and an analysis of each question are described in the following.

Figure 8 shows the results for question I. We found that the subjects expressed favorable opinions regarding the Winglet, and many expressed a desire to use it again in the future. For those who answered "no" regarding their future use of a Winglet, their reasons are as follows:

- It took too long because of the low maximum velocity (6km/h).
- ➢ I want to use the Winglet without an accompanying staff member.
- The Winglet needs to be improved when traveling on uneven roads.
- ▶ I want to avoid muscle fatigue in my foot.

These comments indicate that we need to improve the riding capability of the Winglet. In addition, privacy was found to be an important factor on using this type of mobility device.



Figure 8. Results of wuestionnare I : Would you use a Winglet again under the same conditions

Figure 9 shows the results for question II. We found that the route distances of both scenarios 2 and 3 were appropriate.

Based on those subjects who answered "yes" to whether the distances were appropriate, it is assumed that the average appropriate distance for a Winglet is about 2.6 km.



Figure 9. Results of questionnare II:Do you think the distance of the course was too long?

Figure 10 shows the results for question III. Most subjects answered that the Winglet is more comfortable than walking. It is assumed that a Winglet can contribute to a reduction in fatigue when traveling.



Figure 10. Results of questionnare III ("Even" indicates no difference between riding a Winglet and walking)

Figure 11 shows the results for question IV. None of the subjects answered that the maximum velocity (6km/h) was too fast. About 80% of the subjects who answered that it was too slow hoped for a maximum velocity of over 10 km/h, and the average maximum velocity desired was about 12 km/h. Depending on the user preference, it may be better for users to be able to change the maximum velocity.



Figure 11. Results of questionnare IV: What was your opinion of the maximum velocity?

Positive comments in the result of question V are as follows:

- I was able to enjoy great view because of the higher vantage point when riding the Winglet than when walking.
- I could communicate well because I felt comfortable during the experiment.
- ➢ I can commute to my office without using my vehicle
- ➢ I can travel without sweating.
- I was comfortable without pitch movement compared to walking.
- I can avoid getting my shoes dirty.

Most of the subjects provided comments related to the better vantage point while riding the device, which was unexpected, but may be a significant motivation for people to utilize a personal vehicle such as a Winglet. There were no negative comments in the results for question V.

Other possible uses for a Winglet found from the result of question VI include the followings:

- On sloping roads
- ➢ In a shopping mall
- ➢ For sightseeing
- ➢ For poor physical condition
- > To go to a restaurant during lunch break
- > On patrol

The results of question VII indicate that the subjects found it easy to avoid pedestrians when riding the Winglet because the footprint of the Winglet is close to that of a pedestrian and the device is easy to turn. Although the maximum speed of a Winglet is 6 km/h, which is close to walking speed, the rider of a Winglet tends to maneuver to avoid pedestrians before the pedestrians maneuver to avoid the rider.

Based on the results of all of the question, we determined the following evaluations regarding the use of a Winglet.

- The device should be utilized for short transportation distances owing to its size and velocity.
- It is useful for multiple purposes including commuting and sightseeing.
- > It can be a great private transportation device.
- It assists the rider, especially when traveling on sloping roads.

The results of this technological evaluation are similar to reports on experiments conducted using Segway [8]-[13]. In analyzing the questionnaire results, we found that those people who used this personal device expressed favorable opinions for all three different scenarios.

The results obtained show that a Winglet personal mobility vehicle offers good social receptivity and safety on pedestrian roads, regardless of the age or gender of the rider. Therefore, riding a Winglet is presumed to be a feasible activity for all types of people, regardless of their age, gender, exercise habits or other factors.

To examine the various factors that can affect the experience of a Winglet, the relationships among the various factors identified from both the questionnaire and data analysis results will be analyzed in a future study. In Japan, traffic regulations prohibit the use of standingtype vehicles, such as Winglets and Segways, on public roads, and hence, it is difficult to conduct experiments with these devices frequently, as mentioned previously in the section on the Tsukuba Designated Zone. Thus, the relaxation of these regulations is key to encouraging the use of the Winglet. If this issue is resolved, this system can be more widely used and would be particularly useful in a country such as Japan, given its traffic jams, expensive parking fees, and limited availability of parking lots. The findings obtained concerning efficiency, protection of the ecosystem and traveling data are not presented in this paper.

V. CONCLUSION

In this paper, we described an operational evaluation of a personal mobility vehicle as new type of transportation device. To evaluate the feasibility of the proposed transportation device, it was necessary to conduct an operational evaluation under real-world conditions by employing actual subjects in a pilot study. We used three experimental scenarios for our evaluation, each of which applied a different route and subjects. Travel data and questionnaire results related to the velocity, stability, safety, and comfort of the device were gathered. These results are valuable for evaluating the social receptivity, safety, and efficiency of a personal mobility device. In analyzing the questionnaire results, we found that the people who used this personal mobility expressed favorable opinions of the Winglet in three different scenarios. No accidents associated with the Winglet occurred during our experiments. Thus, the results of three experiment and questionnaire described in this paper show that Winglet personal mobility vehicle offers good social receptivity and safety on pedestrian roads for the multiple purposes. The Winglet riding assistance system for personal mobility are being developed [14][15]. A personal smartphone is used to determine percentage of closure of evelid, eye blink time, eye-blinking rate, eye gaze, pupil movement, eyelid movement, postures, head pose using the front camera as well as Winglet speed and acceleration, vehicle headway (measurement of the distance or time between vehicles), lane position and road signs, Winglet turns using the back camera and other smartphone sensors. Rider Assistance Systems are the systems that assist the rider during the driving process. They are designed with a safe human-machine interface aiming to increase vehicle and road safety. It is common practice that such kind of systems are designed for car riders by the third party manufacturers that are specialized on them and can develop similar applications for the smartphones and tablets.

For future work, we will perform the experiments with the riding assistance system in the real world.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This work was supported by New Energy and Industrial Technology Development Organization in Japan, Japan Society for the Promotion of Science fellowship program and Government of Russian Federation, Grant 074-U01.

REFERENCES

- [1] S.Tsugawa, "Promotion of Energy ITS", 2008 EU-Japan Cooperation Forum on ICT Research, 2008.
- [2] S.Shladover, "Challenges to evaluation of CO2 impacts of intelligent transportation systems", Proceedings of 2011 IEEE Integrated and Sustainable Transportation System, 2011, p.189-194.
- [3] Cabinet Office, "White Paper on Traffic Safety in Japan 2006," p.11, 2006.
- [4] National Police Agency in Japan, "Statictics Repot 2012", (in Japanese).
- [5] B.Balcik, B.M.Beamon and K.Smilowitz, "Last Mile Distribution in Humanitarian Relief," Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems, Vol. 12, No. 2, 2008, p.51–63.
- [6] Mineta Transportation Institute, "Using Bicycles for the First and Last Mile of a Commute," Report No. S-09-02, 2009.
- [7] N.Hashimoto, S.Kato and S.Tsugawa, "A Cooperative Assistance System Between Vehicles for Elderly Drivers", IATSS research, vol.33, No.1, 2009, p.35-41.
- [8] Segway Review Report -A Review of Segway Use in the Australian Capital Territory-, 2012.
- [9] N.Hashimoto, K.Tomita, A.Kamimura and O.Matsumoto, Development of Personal Shared Mobility System -Use of Segway as Personal Mobility Device-, Proceedings of 2014 ITS World Congress, Detroit, USA, 2014.
- [10] S.Miller, J.Kennedy, J.Molino, A.Emo, G.Rousseau and C.Tan, A.Do, "Operation Characteristics of the Segway Human Transporater", Report No. FHWA-HRT-10-025, 2010.
- [11] K.Tomita, N.Hashimoto and O.Matsumoto, "Personal Mobility Sharing -A Simulation Study-", Proceedings of 94th Transportation Research Board, 2015.
- [12] N. Hashimoto, Y. Takinami and O. Matsumoto, "An Experimental Study on Vehicle Behavior to Wheel Chairs and Standing-type Vehicles at Intersection", Proceedings of 13th International Conference on ITS Telecommunications, 2013, p.350–355.
- [13] N.Hashimoto, Yoshihisa Sakurai, Yusuke Suzuki, Kohji Tomita, Eichi Horiuchi, Osamu Matsumoto and Masashi Yokozuka, "An experimental study on changes of muscle fatigue among traveling by standing-type mobile vehicles and walking", Proceedings of 15th International IEEE Conference on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 2012, p.1888-1893.
- [14] A.Boyali and N.Hashimoto, "Block-Sparse Representation Classification based Gesture Recognition Approach for a Robotic Wheelchair", Proceedings of IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium, 2014, p.1133-1138.
- [15] A.Smirnov and A.Kashevnik, I.Lashkov, N.Hashimoto, A.Boyali, "Smartphone-Based Two-Wheeled Self-Balancing Vehicles Rider Assistant", Proceedings of FRUCT17, 2015

Party4All: A Collaborative Digital Solution to Map Accessible Bars and Restaurants

Erika C. Campos, Hugo L. Macedo, Vitória Vasconcelos, Daniel S. Carvalho, Felipe Ferraz Digital Design Master Student Recife, Brazil

CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife

email: {ecmc@cesar.org.br, vjvv@cesar.org.br, hlbm@cesar.org.br, dcarvalhod@gmail.com, fsf@cesar.org.br}

Abstract—This short paper presents results of a survey made with disabled people, to understand how they feel when visiting public locations with accessibility problems. It focuses especially on topics related to find the most suitable place, in terms of accessibility, in big cities. This version focus on bars and restaurants in Brazil. In addition, it presents existing applications that intend to assist disabled people to reach selected places. Finally, it elicits the opportunity to present a new digital solution, called Party4All, which presents opportunities to be more accessible and efficient than the depicted application.

Keywords-eliciting; survey; accessibility; disabled; solution; restaurants.

I. INTRODUCTION

Universal Declaration of Human Rights states that human rights should be applied to everyone, but in practice, they are often denied to disabled people. Their interest a frequently ignored, either for political, economic or social motivations [1].

Around 15 percent of world's population, or estimated one billion people, live with disabilities. They are the world's largest minority. Eighty percent of people with disabilities live in developing countries, according to the UN Development Program [2].

Brazil - which will be used as representative of developing countries to investigations and solution proposed in this short paper - has about 45.6 million people with disabilities. They represent approximately 23.92% of the country population [3]. In Figure 1, is possible to see the percentage of people for each type of disability. According to Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics, 38.4 million of these people live in urban areas [4]. These areas come to be where most of the public services are located.

An appropriately designed environment may include enabling positive experiences of all users; yet public spaces are not always concerned about people with disability accessibility, in the universal sense. But manufacturers and builders who use the universal design concept, design their products and buildings to be as usable as possible by a larger population including children, older people, and people with disabilities. [5]. This universal approach to the designed environment allows the full social participation of everyone in the activities of public spaces regardless of age or ability. Everyone should have the right to choose and move around freely in any environment. No matter who, a person must have the chance to do what s/he wants and needs, including accessing houses, work, transportation, or social venues [6].



Figure 1. People percentage for disability type in Brazil in 2010

This short paper has as main goal to analyze disabled people accessibility experience when attending bars and restaurants in big cities of developing countries. It also investigates how these people feel about places that are not prepared to provide adequate services to them. Besides the bars and restaurants services, this paper also talks about a search over existing application that have the purpose to assist disabled people in finding accessible establishments. In addition, as result of this investigation, the paper presents a new digital solution proposal that aims to be more complete and efficient than other solutions found during the previous search.

Section II presents the background material. It also talks about accessibility concepts and challenges faced by people with limited mobility, when attending a place not adapted to receive them. In Section III, there is an analysis of three digital solutions that intend to help disabled people to find accessible places. The user survey results are also detailed. In Section IV, conclusion and next steps are described.

II. BACKGROUND

A few years ago, it was rare to find a space with adapted toilets for people with disabilities or reduced mobility in bars or restaurants; today this is a trend. The Brazil national's and regional's laws state accessibility rules, and the increased importance of accessibility in the business marketing. Looking for a new audience and a consumer who values social commitment, the entrepreneurs begin to see the importance of adapting to accessibility rules, presenting opportunities in the field of adaptation. There are laws that require adequacy of tourist and leisure facilities to the requirements of ABNT 9050, making these spaces accessible to all people, including those with some type of special needs [7].

Although there are several studies on tourism and accessibility, there are few, or almost nonexistent, researchers focused on accessibility in gastronomical enterprises [8]. During an ethnographic digital research on specialized websites and social network communities, focused on disabled people – one of the first's steps of investigation to produce this paper - it was possible to see that this public wants to know more, enjoy and promote social inclusion initiatives. Anonymous statements on Brazilian Adapted Tourism blog attest that, when they go to accessible bars and restaurants, they recommend them. If not, they spread around the web their opinion about the bad services [9].

Focusing on this, an opportunity was perceived to work on an application to help them to map bars and restaurants, according to their suitability for accessibility, in large cities. The app should also help to find these sites easily, helping people with disabilities to get to the establishments, and entrepreneurs to propagate their services.

Accessibility is, according to Brazil's Law No. 5,296 / 2004, a condition to use, with security and autonomy in whole or assisted spaces, furniture and urban equipment, buildings, transport services and devices, systems and means of communication and information for people with disabilities or reduced mobility. An accessible environment permits to be utilized and enjoyed by anyone, including those with disabilities [10].

Although people with disabilities are often seen with the stereotype of being unable to lead a normal life, they show up to be active and able to interact. They can participate in any activities as others, if provided adequate accessibility conditions [1]. During our ethnographic research, we found out how much people with disabilities were bothered about not having their rights respected, as much as any other citizen rights. Frustration and anger are feelings that appeared in their testimony. They state, "The world persists in believing that they would be locked in the house".

However, instead of complying with these preconceptions, they show disposition to fight to make everyone understand that they have a life, and they want to live it as any other [9].

III. SIMILAR APPLICATIONS

During investigative web researches and consultations with experts on disabilities – one professional and one director of a disability association - just a few mobile device applications showed to be available to assist people with limited mobility to name and locate properties that fall out the accessibility rules, particularly in Brazil. Three of them stood out and were chosen to an analysis, that took into account the following aspects: served platforms; general visual aspect; possibility to add new establishments; coverage of bars and restaurants in 5 biggest cities in Brazil; main features; possibility to share results and comments on social networks; feedback for establishment owners. Results of this research come next.

A. Clapp-in

Clapp-in is an application produced in Brazil with objective to allow users to applaud public or private establishments, according to their adaptation to accessibility [11]. With announced intention to promote social inclusion of people with disabilities in tourism and leisure, it allows people to map, evaluate and comment on application with notes and opinions about the visited establishments. In Figure 2, one can see app's screenshots with a home screen, where user is introduced to application and its objective and also a main screen image, with a list of establishments, its addresses and evaluation results, represented by claps icons (from 0 5 claps). to

🧊 🖬 🖬 12:00		? .1 🖬 12:00
👩 Sobre	👩 Recife	Q 👔 Basa Sobre
() clann.in	Restaurante NaKambuka Av. Conselheiro Aguiar (0,3km)	99999
checklist app	Pizaria Domino's Rua do Espinheiro (0,9km)	9999
Palmas para Acessibilidade & Inclusão Já imaginou poder avaliar um local que você frequenta ou um serviço, dar sua opinião e ainda poder compartilhar	Parque Dona Lindu Av. Conselheiro Agular (1km)	999
essa experiencia com seus amigos? O Clapp-in é um aplicativo gratulto para avallação e mapeamento de espaços públicos e privados sobre a acessibilidade desses espaços para pessoas com deficiência.	Bar e Restaurante Guaiamun Gigante Av. Conselheiro Agular (1,2km)	000
A principal vocação desta iniciativa inovadora, é servir de ferramenta para que as pessoas possam compartilhar suas notas e opiniões para fomentar a melhoria dos serviços e estimular o turismo e lazer em	Restaurante Zen Piedade (3km)	000
suas diversas vertentes; além de estimular a melhoria quando a avaliação deixou a desejar. O papel social do Clapp-in é promover a inclusão social das pessoas com deficiência.	Supermercado Extra Av. Domingos Ferreira (4km)	000
Para saber mais sobre o usa do Chap-in, acesse nosso termos de una. Para nos emiar dividas, dicase sugestões sobre o funcionamento do clappin envie-nos um email para: teorica@chapp-in.com Para anter am con da torom nosse anuite comperial ancien-nos um email nara:	Spettus Av. Domingos Ferreiza (4,2km)	2 2 2
comercial@clapp-in.com	Shopping Recife Rua Padre Carapuceiro (Skm)	999
	\Box	

Figure 2. Clapp-in screenshots

Available for Android, it was possible to install it only on one of the four devices in which we performed tests – Samsung Grand Duo (Android 4.1.2), showing that it still does not seem adapted to the various versions of platform. The other phones were a Samsung SII TV (Android 4.2) and 2 Moto G (Android 5.0.2). Clap-in has a simple design, but makes it clear to user its objective, and is not difficult to use. However, share comments on social networks or send feedback to establishment owners, are not possible with this application. Moreover, the numbers of establishments already registered at app are not significant, in comparison with the millions of public services offered in one of the 5 biggest cities in Brazil, which were taken into account during this analysis. That can make the app not very helpful for the user.

B. Accessible Tourism

Accessible Tourism is a Brazilian Ministry of Tourism program application and has the function of allowing collaborative construction of accessible establishment's data bank throughout the country [12]. Available in IOS and Android, it allows users to add new establishments in the system and information, such as city and type of service, covering not only bars and restaurants, but any public site. Users can also rate and seek for establishments according to type of disability. In Figure 3, one can see some of application's screenshots: home screen with shortcuts to find accessible places according to disability type and a screen listing establishments prepared to receive people with physical disabilities.

With attractive design, large icons with clear metaphors and list items placed so user can select them and perform searches with ease, as well as an information hierarchy well planned, the application shows efficiency. This app has no integration with social networks and it has no possibility to locate establishments on a map for easy access. It was also noted that only 2 of the 5 biggest Brazilian cities have a significant number of feedbacks or information inputs.



Figure 3. Accessible Tourism screenshots

C. Wheelmap

Whellmap [13] is an online map to search, find and mark wheelchair accessible places around the world. It permits anyone to participate in this map, marking public places as restaurants, cinemas, bar or supermarkets. Wellmap is available for website, iPhone and Android. Easy to install, the app on iPhone 6 has an attractive and clear layout. Users can easily find establishments, evaluate them, comment and share by twitter, Facebook or email. They can also filter establishments on the map by categories, which is very useful. Although it was possible to see that are many places already mapped in Brazil, just a very few of them had their wheelchair accessibility marked. Figure 4 presents some app screenshots: a map with various establishments, identified according to their accessibility level. There is also a screen shot with more details of a restaurant, showing options for sharing, commenting and tracing the route to go there [13].



Figure 4. Whellmap screenshots

When conducting this research on Whellmap, we wonder why Brazilian government data is not part of this international effort to map accessible establishments, rather than having its own application for this. The answer could be in the new Law project 5.344 / 13, which establishes the regulatory framework of cloud computing and states that to acquire cloud computing services agencies of federal administration shall require that data center is located in Brazil. The measure intends to ensure that Brazilian law prevails, over any other, in case of contractual discussion and protects data, since contractor has to be subject to audit [15].

IV. USER SURVEY

By comparing the 3 applications, it was possible to find important inputs to determine what features presented at them could be interesting to add to a new solution proposal, and which ones are not relevant to this new app objectives. Adding a new establishment and evaluating a local business, is a common feature for all of them. They are also easy to use and seem to have enough tools to realize their main objective – allow users to evaluate a local business, according to its accessibility. However, some items, like lower coverage in Brazilian cities and giving no possibility to contact the local owners directly, or share opinions on social networks, are features that need to be considered in a new solution. The 3 apps are also very embracing in terms of public services types and what makes it difficult for a user to find a specific bar or restaurant nearby, for example.

After the ethnographic digital research and similar applications analysis, the next step was to make semistructured interviews with disabled people. A total of 10 interviews were conducted, of which 5 people had physical disabilities, and 5 were blind. The intention was to understand who they are, what their recreational habits and interests are, how satisfied they are with restaurants and bars accessibility.

The research also intended to identify whether there was an opportunity to offer a digital service to help people with disabilities or limited mobility, on having the same rights when attending public institutions. In addition, if there was this need, which were their main interests as users of this service? We also tried to find out if they knew any application to help find and map accessible places in Brazil. We also wanted to know if they knew an app with this objective and their opinion about it.

The interviews resulted in rich testimonials and showed some of the problems faced by disabled people. In general, they stated that there were huge improvements in accessibility of bars and restaurants in recent years. They believe that Brazilian federal and state laws, which demand establishments to meet accessibility requirements to have operating license, caused it.

The interviewees display autonomy when the environment has ideal accessibility conditions. They are able to work, study, drive, practice sports, and socialize with friends. They rely on these friends to help them, when going to places that are not easily accessible for them, but prefer to go to the ones that give them freedom without any help. In Figure 5, some interviewees can be seen.



Figure 5. Some of the survey respondents

A few problems were recurrent in their answers. The

sidewalks are not appropriate and make difficult accessing places. Sometimes stairs are the only access to establishments and others, the entrance to wheelchairs is through the service door. Even the bathrooms, which should comply with disabled people necessities, occasionally, have doors opening inside, what make impossible for wheelchair users to close them.

During the interviews, people said that they find out about accessible places through friends, social networks or websites. In spite of them being regular users of smartphones, they only heard about the digital applications found during mentioned research, having no opportunity to download it and use it. However, they showed interest in having an application that helps to choose a place, according to accessibility and share their impressions about it with friends. They declared to be available to collaborate with user tests, when the time comes.

Looking for services to facilitate their movements and ensure their rights, allowing life quality, is almost a consensus among them.

V. CONCLUSION AND NEXT STEPS

By reading through blogs and communities in social networks, in addition to interviews with disabled or with limited mobility people, was possible to observe that they are increasingly leaving their houses, looking for their rights, and using digital media to do so. They want a more active life and to be able to attend bars and restaurants that are prepared to receive them.

After the survey and conducted research, there was an indication that a collaborative application could be of a great help in promoting the social inclusion of people with special needs. This application should allow users to help build an information database, focused on mapping bars and restaurants, according to how accessible a place is. It also has to be possible to evaluate and find these places, besides enabling search for locations and trace route. They should also be able to share thoughts about these establishments on social networks, thus promoting greater awareness of services offered or problems faced.

The application proposed in this work - Party4all intends to allow users to use their smartphones, find and map places, rate them by level of accessibility, check rates and comments created by other users. It is also possible to share all information and insights through social networks, allowing sharing good or bad initiatives. It also permits to communicate with bars and restaurants owners, to let them know their evaluation and give them the opportunity to communicate directly with their clients and give them feedbacks.

As represented in the application architecture, Figure 5, the sharing collaborative network cycle should go through the following steps: People, regardless of their disability status, should be able to add information to the tool and share on social networks. By doing this, it is expected that those places will have more clients improving their experience, changing the overall grade, and therefore spreading new information on social networks.

This should promote greater comfort and mobility in bars and restaurants for people with disabilities or with locomotion difficulties.



Figure 6. Party4all information architecture

The next step to accomplish this goal is related to publish studies and researches on, why people in Brazil appear not to have a significant participation in worldwide initiatives, like the Whellmap itself, or other international services that collaborate with social inclusion through technology;

Study the most suitable option to implement the solution itself and the possibility to take advantage of collaborative production is also a future step. This would bring new challenges to the project.

The development should start with an Android application, since this platform had been used by 91.6% of Brazilian smartphones in 2014 [16]. Nevertheless, more investigation will be made to decide, for example, what technology is going to be used to map places.

At the same time, the user experience solution will be built, through sketching and prototypes that can be tested with users. We also need to answer questions such as if the information is sufficient, or if more details are needed. Inputs as these and others will be primordial to have a solution. That will help achieve the goal to promote social inclusion in an engaged and efficient way.

REFERENCES

- "People with disabilities", [Online] Available from: http://www.infojovem.org.br/infopedia/descubra-e-aprenda/diversida de/pessoas-com-deficiencia/ [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- "World Report on Disability, [Online] Available from: http://www.un.org/disabilities/default.asp?id=18 [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [3] "Population Census 2010. General features, Religion, Disability", [Online] Available from: ftp://ftp.lbge.gov.br/Censos/Censo_Demo grafico_2010/Caracteristicas_Gerais_Religiao_Deficiencia/tab1_3.pd f [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [4] O. Luiza, "2010 Census People with Disabilities", General Coordination Information System on People with Disabilities; Brasília: SDH-PR/SNPD, 2012 pp. 5-6. [Online] Available from: http://www.pessoacomdeficiencia.gov.br/app/sites/default/files/public acoes/cartilha-censo-2010-pessoas-com-deficienciareduzido.pdf [Retrieved: May, 2015]
- [5] "Universal design: housing for the lifespan of all people", [Online] Available from: http://www.ncsu.edu/ncsu/design/cud/pubs_p/docs/ housing%20for%20lifespan.pdf [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [6] K. Ward, J. Mitchell, and P. Price, "Occupation-based practice and its relationship to social and occupational participation in adults with spinal cord injury", OTJR: Occupation, Participation and Health, 27(4), 2007, pp.146–149.
- [7] "Accessibility is opportunity for MEPs in 2014", [Online] Available from: http://www.sebrae2014.com.br/Sebrae2014/Not%C3% ADcias 2014/Acessibilidade-%C3% A9-oportunidade-para-MPEs-em2014#.V NtUbfn F-JI. [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [8] S. R. Leal, "Accessibility: technical visit to three of the best restaurants of Natal", Rio Grande do Norte, Brazil, Turismo & Sociedade, Curitiba, v. 4, n. 2, 2011, pp.343-362.
- "What people feel when there is no accessibility", [Online] Available from: https://turismoadaptado.wordpress.com/2015/01/17/o-que-aspessoas-sentem-quando-nao-ha-acessibilidade/ [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [10] "Considerations on leisure, work and free time", Journal of Physical Education / EMU. Maringá, PR, 10(1), p.111-117, 1999. [Online] Available from: http://www.periodicos.uem.br/ojs/index.php/Rev Edu cFis/article/viewPDFInterstitial/3821/2633 [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [11] "Clapp-in" [Online] Available from:https://play.google.com/store/ apps/details?id=clappin.com&hl=pt_BR [Retrieved: jan, 2015]
- [12] "Acessible Tourism", [Online] Available from: https://itunes.apple. com/br/app/turismo-acessivel/id924446289?mt=8 [Retrieved: Feb, 2015]
- [13] "Whellmap", [Online] Available from: http://wheelmap.org [Retrieved: May, 2015]
- [14] "Cloud service provider to the government should have data center in Brazil", Available from: http://convergecom.com.br/tiinside/home/ internet/28/08/2013/fornecedor-de-servico-em-nuvem-para-o-governo -devera-ter-data-center-no-brasil/#.VVX91flVikp [Retrieved: May, 2015]
- [15] Y. Benkler, "Peer production and the opportunities and struggles to of constructing a more humane production system", Available from: http://openthoughts-peerproduction.blogs.uoc.edu/peer-productionand-the-opportunities-and-struggles-of-constructing-a-more-humaneproduction-system/ [Retrieved: May, 2015]
- [16] "Android is 91% of phones sold in Brazil. IOS is only 2%", Available from: http://canaltech.com.br/noticia/mobile/Android-esta-em-91-dos -celulares-vendidos-no-Brasil-iOS-esta-em-apenas-2/ [Retrieved: May, 2015]

Example of a New Smart Kitchen Model for Energy Efficiency and Usability

Silvia Ceccacci, Roberto Menghi, Michele Germani Department of Industrial Engineering and Mathematical Sciences Università Politecnica delle Marche Ancona, Italy e-mail: s.ceccacci@univpm.it, r.menghi@univpm.it, m.germani@univpm.it

Abstract — The paper presents the design, the implementation and the evaluation of an innovative smart kitchen called E-Kitchen where the technology is intended to make everyday life easier increasing comfort, energy efficiency, usability and safety. E-Kitchen is a kitchen environment, completely redesigned according to User-Centered Design approach, which implements a home automation system based on ZigBee communication technology. It integrates several devices: smart household appliances, devices connected with smart plugs, sensors, lighting systems. A qualitative usability assessment, which involved final users, highlighted that adopted solution is able to enhance the accessibility and usability of the kitchen especially for the elderly. Moreover, it allows to increase the users' energy awareness and it contributes to increase energy saving.

Keywords-Smart kitchen; user centered design; accessibility; context and energy awareness.

I. INTRODUCTION

Nowadays, the kitchen is the main room of the house, a multifunctional space where people spend a lot of time to prepare and cook meals, to eat them and store the supplies. Moreover a kitchen can be regarded as a space for the family members to meet together and pass time during lunch and dinner preparation.

In particular, it was estimated that the kitchen is the room where the family spends the majority of the time (35%) [1]. The kitchen is also the space more "dangerous": more than half of the domestic accidents happen in the kitchen (55%) [1]. No other room of the house is so dangerous, because in any other room the frequency of accidents is always less than 10% [2]. The main cause of trauma and incidents is due to the everyday use of devices and tools of kitchen, such as knives, oven, small appliances and cookware. Most of them occur for distraction and scarce prevention. The kitchen and in particular the worktop, have often insufficient lighting and this causes loss of visibility so increased risk of accident. Furthermore, the space above the worktop is often full of accessories and all kinds of objects, making everyday tasks more difficult and dangerous.

The kitchen is also the space with the higher number of "machine elements" and the room that consumes more energy in the house. It estimated that kitchen appliances, including refrigerators, freezers, oven, and dishwashers, account for nearly 27% of household electricity use [3]. Therefore, the necessity of reduce the energy consumption of a kitchen becomes a priority. In most home automation

systems, control is given by user that establishes manually all parameters. In this way, the behaviors and actions become central for energy saving. For this reason, awareness and feedback about electricity consumption is a key aspect to save energy.

Our main focus has been to create a smart kitchen where user is central element of system design. In particular, it was attempted to make more comfortable and safe the kitchen environment through the inclusion of a series of technological interact smart and high usability solutions. Technology becomes a support and a tool by which to ensure a better livability of the kitchen in terms of safety, comfort and well-being. In particular, it has been developed a smart system that allows to coordinate the appliances and subsystems in order to optimize energy consumption, increase energy efficiency, and improve the usability of the kitchen.

This system is managed through a web user interface, which gives information on the functioning and energy consumption of all devices in the kitchen, allows to set and control all household appliances in a simple and intuitive way and gives information and alerts in case of situations of warning.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 2 summarizes some of the approaches presented in literature about sensor in smart homes, smart appliances, energy management and intelligent control systems. Section 3 gives the description of system and highlights the innovations. Section 4 reports the results of the experimental assessment of e-kitchen environment. Finally, some final considerations are provided in Section 5.

II. RELATED WORK

Smart home can be defined as "a house which comprises a network communication between all devices of the house allowing the control, monitoring and remote access of all applications and services of the management system" [4]. There are a wide number of scientific works focused on smart home, but they investigate only one aspect such as smart object and sensors. Scientific research on kitchen environment is still at the beginning and it has often analyzed as part of the smart home [5].

Many studies of sensing systems have been developed for monitoring and controlling of environmental parameters of a house. Ding et al. [6] make a state of the art of sensor technology most commonly used in smart home. The work highlights the strengths and limitations of different sensor technologies and focuses on the opportunities from the perspective of technical, clinical and ethical. It emphasizes that there is not a generic perfect mix of sensors: each case must be evaluated independently and designed for the specific needs. Muñoz et al. [7] present a system that allows to control the house through simple and unobtrusive sensors, and a multi-agent architecture. This system gives the possibility to supervise the state of the house and occupants, and gives instructions and guidelines through an alert assistant. Similar work is that of Stander et al. [8] in which a sensor system provides an overview of the whole kitchen. The system, through a sensors infrastructure, monitors the status of the room and obtains information about the various devices.

On the other hand, many studies are focused only on smart appliances, in order to make them intelligent so as to make life more safety, convenient and comfortable. An example is the study on a smart fridge [9] which detects the amount of foods stored inside it (i.e., milk bottles, fruits, bread, drinks, water bottles, or the quantities of irregular shape, such as vegetables, meats, etc.). Moreover, if the amount of food is less than a set value, it can communicate automatically with the food supplier by web and order the needed food. In addition to detection capability, the refrigerator implements a control system of the gas oven installed in the kitchen. The system controls remotely the switching on and off of device.

In the recent years, this kind of development is being taken up by the major commercial players. For instance, at the last Consumer Electronic Show (CES 2015) Bosch [10] presented a refrigerator with built-in camera that allows to look inside when the user is not at home, making meal choices and grocery shopping easier. Even Whirlpool [11] and LG [12] have introduced on the market the first smart appliances such as refrigerators and ovens that communicate with the internet and could be controlled remotely by mobile phone.

The research focus is also on optimal energy load management strategy for household appliances. Arghira et al. [13] present a method that predicts the consumption of each appliance, to estimate how much energy can be saved. This research is based on dynamic demand-side management, and allows energy saving due to the different cost of energy and the maximization of renewable energy. Nistor et al. [14] propose a control system of household appliances to reduce energy loads. The system is made up of a central hub which communicates with the different devices and it is programmed according to user needs. The system can manage the functioning of the devices through various algorithms. According to user preferences, the shifting and interruption of appliance operation, permit save energy at the system level. Frederiks et al. [15] say that in order to save on domestic energy consumption, is necessary to act on user behavior. Only by understanding and managing the psychological motivations we can encourage a more responsible consumption of energy.

All of these studies focused on the technical aspects and marginally consider the end user preferences and characteristics. For this reason, the introduction of new appliances not always leads to an increase in usability. In fact, the user often uses only a minimum percentage of functions. However, it is possible to find several works focused on human-machine interaction but for only one aspect. An example is provided by the development of help and user guides in food preparation. Ficocelli and Nejat [16] have developed an assistance system in kitchen's daily activities as research of recipes, help during the preparation and guidelines to a healthier behavior. Chen et al. [17] presented a system that, once recognized the food, provides information about calories and nutritional values.

Almost all of the research is focused on one of the three aspects that characterize the smart kitchen: internal communication network, intelligent control systems, and home automation and do not consider the usability of the whole system. Our work has been focused in the development of a smart kitchen in terms of physical and cognitive ergonomics in which technology will be completely invisible to not limit the use of the environment. In this way, the kitchen itself will become an interface through which the system will communicate information and alerts (visual communication), and the user will be supported by an "artificial intelligence" in the management of household appliances.

III. SYSTEM'S GENERAL DESCRIPTION

E-Kitchen is a new concept of "innovative kitchen" (Figure 1) in which the technology is intended to make everyday life easier increasing comfort, efficiency, usability and safety.



Figure 1. E-Kitchen prototype.

The system was designed through the study of three main interactions (Figure 2): human-environment, humanmachines and machines-environment. The study of these three aspects has allowed to obtain a kitchen usable and accessible highly, that implement a smart home automation system.

In particular, the work on machines-environment interaction permitted to achieve:

- the control of devices to ensure the safety of the environment,
- the control of operating parameters of devices,
- the possibility to manage the status and selfdiagnosis and auto repair,
- the monitoring and optimization of energy consumption.



Figure 2. E-Kitchen structural represantion.

The second level of interaction (human-machines) is related to the usability of the "machines" and focused on the study of:

- an highly usable user interface to allow communication/visualization of information,
- system software based on User Centered Design.

Finally, the human-environment interaction has been analyzed to improve:

- the functionality and ergonomic layout,
- the system integration,
- the possibility to monitor user behavior and activate alerts in case of need or assistance.

In this way, it has been developed a kitchen environment in which there are multiple systems that contribute to transform a kitchen in "smart kitchen". E-Kitchen is structured in three systems: kitchen system, the "smart" devices system and, finally, the home automation system.

A. Kitchen

An innovative kitchen layout has been developed to allow a perfect integration between technology, design and ergonomics. In accordance with ergonomic approach, an innovative layout has been designed, to prevent any risk to the user during daily operations. In particular, the depth of the working top has been increased according to the specification deduced from ergonomics (Figure 3) and the results of an ethnographic analysis, which involved 20 people aged between 50 and 85. In fact with the current base cabinets, deep 60 cm, the wall units are too close to the user's face causing the narrowing of the visual field and increasing the risk of collision. Moreover, the results of the behavior analysis showed that connections of water and sanitary system greatly influence the layout of the kitchen and often lead to bad design.

The worktop 80 cm deep has been then designed to obtain a more open space, a greater freedom of movement and a perfect view on the working plane. On the other hand, the additional space has been very useful to design the expansion of sanitary vacuum which can accommodate pipes. So, the layout of the kitchen can be separated from connections of water and sanitary system thanks to this added space.



Figure 3. New worktop improve usability and visibility.

Ethnographic analysis also revealed many accessibility issues related to the interaction user-cabinets. To solve these problems the kitchen is also equipped with some electromechanical systems to improve its accessibility.

Devices have been inserted on the back of the wall cabinets to obtain an extra storage space. It makes accessible an additional space, always handy and useful for storing everyday items (e.g., dishes, utensils and small appliances such as coffee machine). Similarly, facilitator systems are included in the lower drawer of base cabinets, to facilitate easy access to users with limited mobility (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Electromechanical systems: the wall unit device (on the left), the system for base cabinet (on the right).

B. Smart devices system

The kitchen is equipped with a lot of devices. Figure 5 describes the architecture of E-Kitchen communication network and shows all the elements which constitute the intelligent system.

The network is realized through ZigBee technology. It provides communication from/to any appliance or device and from/to the Gateway. The Smart Gateway is able to communicate with the outside through connection to the Modem-Router. A Power Meter ZigBee (SmartPlug) installed downstream of the energy meter provide to measure the global consumption of the house and to send data to the Gateway.



Figure 5. E-Kitchen communication network

Household appliances which provide smart service (i.e., oven, dishwasher and hood) are equipped with communication interfaces based on ZigBee standard. Other devices (i.e., the fridge) are connected through Power Line Communication (PLC) and ZigBee standard. For the conventional appliances (i.e., the coffee machine), which are not capable to communicate with system by themselves, ZigBee smart plug have been used in order to monitor energy consumption and to turn devices on/off remotely.

In the E-Kitchen system, standard sensors (i.e., temperature and humidity) and non-standard sensors (i.e., air quality) have been implemented to identify emergency situations: for example, light sensors are used to detect when room becomes too dark, and temperature sensors are used to control kitchen hob. All the sensors use the ZigBee and Bluetooth standards.

Led lights have been inserted under the wall cabinets and under the base cabinets of the kitchen. They permit to transform the kitchen into a real user interface able to communicate information and alerts. There are two kinds of led strips: white to illuminate the worktop and red for seeing information. The white lights can be automatically activated when the home automation system detects a low level of brightness in the environment. The red lights are exclusively remote controlled and are used to manage the information (e.g., warnings or alarms) that the system sends to the user.

C. Home automation system

The home automation system enhances the usability, intuitiveness and safety of the kitchen environment. The hub of such system is the Smart Gateway, which manages all the information. It connects smart devices of Home Area Network (HAN) to the modem/router Telecom Italia [18] to make them available outside the home automation network, through the internet (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Hardware architecture.

The Smart Gateway is composed of Home Automation Gateway (HAG) and other local application bundles. HAG is constituted by a set of native components and some bundle included in OSGi framework (HAG OSGi Bundles). HAG permits local application bundles (Local Gateway Service Logics) and applications of devices of Home Network (E-Kitchen application components) to interact with HAN devices and access to storage data of Home Automation Platform (HAP). HAP is a platform in a cloud service that gives network storage service of data collected by the devices of the HAN. The stored data can be accessed from the HAG or other logic network application (i.e., Local Cloud Service Logics that can process the raw data sent by the gateway and store new data).

A web-based User Interface Controller has been developed that allows the user to manage and interact with the E-Kitchen environment. The controller software architecture is realized by two parts: Logic Unit (LU) and User Interface (UI) (Figure 7)



Figure 7. E-Kitchen software architecture.

The LU manages the communication to/from the home gateway and it is involved to execute logic management system based on events and store data. In particular, the LU processes all the information provided by system, it elaborates that information and operate events through a decision-making algorithm in order to support the user. It is also managed by the user through the UI.



Figure 8. E-Kitchen User Interface.

The UI is a web application developed in Cloud Services, which manages the interface visualization and user interaction with the system. The interface is visible and accessible at any time and can be displayed on PC, Smart-TV, Smartphone or Tablet (Figure 8).

The Graphical User Interface has been design according to User-Centered Approach. The design process consists of the following steps:

- collection of project requirements and user needs;
- definition of a concept design solution;
- construction of a paper-prototype;
- evaluation of the design solution with usability experts and identification of improvements;
- construction of full functional high fidelity prototype (figure 8);
- design evaluation with users, which is described in the following paragraph.

IV. EVALUATION SYSTEM

A preliminary usability evaluation have been carried out to assess E-Kitchen system in terms of usability and acceptability, with focus on the impact of additional features. It has been chosen to use the methodology well-known as thinking aloud [19] to understand in more detail the choices made by users during the course of the assessment.

In order to carry out a qualitative assessment focused on global characteristics rather than on individual aspects, usability tests have been based on tasks scenario. Each scenario has been designed in order to allow evaluation through the observation of interaction between the user and the whole system.

In the evaluation, there have been tested two different ways of interaction: direct (without the help of the user interface) and mediated by the user interface visualized through a tablet. At the end of the evaluations, user impressions were gathered through interviews conducted by evaluators and questionnaires.

The following objective parameters have been collected during the test by using the form reported in the figure 9:

- (C) Completion of the task (S / N);
- (E) Number of errors made by user during the interaction with household appliances;
- (I) Number of errors in the use of the interface;
- (O) Capacity error correction (S / N);
- (H) Reference to the instructions.

User recruitment is based on three main aspects: familiarity with the kitchen, age and ability with technology. The users have to be able with the kitchen: they have to be skilled in performing operational tasks (e.g., food preparation) inside the kitchen. The distinction based on the age has been defined according to the difference between adults and elders, where adults are intended between the ages of 30 and 50 years, and elders over 65 years. Intermediate characteristics (age between 51 and 64) were not considered because they are easily deducible from the behaviors detected in extreme groups. Users under the age of 30 were not considered in the test. According to the ability with technologies, the users are divided into two groups: high ability (HA) for users which use frequently computers, smartphones and tablets and scarce ability (SA) for who uses them less than once per week and with reduced functionality.

According to these definitions users were divided into three groups (Table 1) according to the following characteristics:

- 1. Adults (30 to 50 years) with HA;
- 2. Elders (over 65 years) with HA;
- 3. Elders (over 65 years) with SA.

To improve the assessment, users with minor limitations in vision, hearing and fine motor, have been involved, because such limitations are widespread in a large portion of elderly people.

Five subjects for each of the two categories of elders (with and without ability with technologies) and five users in the first group have been selected.

Tests have been conducted by two researchers. Performance data have been collected through diary study and Video Interaction Analysis (VIA).

TABLE I. USERS GROUPS

Crowns	Criteria			
Groups	Principal	Limitations	IN.	
G1	Adults (30 to 50 years) with HA	None	5	
G2	Elders (over 65 years) with HA	View, Hearing, Fine motricity	5	
G3	Elders (over 65 years) with SA	(over 65 years) with SA View, Hearing, Fine motricity		
		Total	15	

N°	Main Task	Object of verification	C	E	I	0	R	Н
1	Search a recipe	Is the user able to perform the task? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		
Put i	Put ingredients out of the fridge							
2	Alert Fridge door open	Is the user able to understand the meaning of the alert?	Y N			Y N		
3	Program the oven	Is the user able to perform the task? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		
4	Start the cooking	Is the user able to perform the task? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		
5	Alert term cooking and off oven	Is the user able to understand the meaning of the alert? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		
Serve the dish								
6	Program and start the dishwasher	Is the user able to perform the task? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		
7	Alert lack water dishwasher	Is the user able to understand the meaning of the alert? Does he/she need to consult the instructions?	Y N			Y N		

Figure 9. Evaluation form.

Few examples of the scenarios used during testing are:

- Preparing a meal: the user must prepare a meal using a recipe. Tasks: selection and consultation of a recipe, finding the ingredients, start and setting the oven, check the status of cooking, preparation, programming and starting the dishwasher, management of any warning.
- Alarm management: the user manages unexpected alerts of system. Tasks: understanding the alarm, solve the problem.
- Power Management: The user manages the consumption after an overload warning and checks energy consumption in a given period. Tasks: programming one or more appliances, choice between automatic or manual management of overload, manage an overload alarm, and check the consumption in a given period.

A. Evaluation Discussion/Results

Users have positively assessed the layout of the kitchen and the additional space of the worktop. During the preparation of the meals they have expressed positive opinion about the use of the kitchen.

During the interaction with the User Interface through tablet positive impressions were collected from the users.

Instead during the direct interaction with the devices, by the majority of subjects, it was reported some difficulties to find right information for programming dishwasher and oven. In particular, 11 of 15 subjects have required the support of the researchers more than once and repeated the task once before do it correctly. In this case, the task has been evaluated by users as difficult. As regards the ability to program the oven, 7 of 15 users have utilized researcher instructions, and evaluation of task difficulty was better than dishwasher. This can be due to the characteristics of household appliances interfaces: instead of UI system, the dishwasher in particular presents a really poor buttoninterface, which is not able to suggest the correct sequence of action necessary to set up a program.

In the management of alarms (i.e., overload warning, ambient alarm, error or alerts of appliances) users have reacted to system alert without difficulty. All users have used the interface to get information and instructions to resolve the problem. Data collected during observation of user performances and answers given by users to questionnaires showed that light signals and user interface allow to identify the problem immediately and to react properly.

As regards the reading of energy consumption through the interface, users have completed the task without using the researchers' instructions or making mistakes and they have supplied very positive feedback in the activities. Through the questionnaire, users have highlighted the importance of knowing energy consumption in real time or and historical ones.

V. CONCLUSIONS

This paper presents the design of an innovative smart kitchen.

The results of a qualitative experimentation with final users has shown that it is accessible and highly usable for users with some limitations such the elderly. In general, it emerged that the new smart kitchen system is able to improve the usability of household appliances, such as oven and dishwasher, as regards the programming and controlling operations, compared with a "traditional" kitchen. At the same time, it shows how the introduction of smart technologies in the kitchen environment improves the usability also for users with scarce attitude to technology. The main innovation of E-Kitchen is the ability to govern rationally and in an intuitive manner the functions of all the appliances that find place in the kitchen: it improves the use and the control of the devices, it reduces malfunctions and it makes them more easy to manage.

The work is not definitive: the smart kitchen will be evaluated with a greater number of users in order to verify this first qualitative evaluation. Moreover, a field study will be conducted to assess the ability of E-kitchen system to enhance the users' energy awareness and, in order to understand if it is able or not to contribute to increase energy saving and to demonstrate its benefits with respect to other proposals in the literature. Anyway, it is reasonable to assume that the system allows to save around 3% of money, in term of energy bill, because the system gives the possibility to shift the appliances program when the energy rate is low.

An additional effort will be focused on the development of E-Kitchen to make it commercialized at a sustainable cost.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This research has been funded by the Italian Ministry of Economic Development within the Industria 2015 Programme, "Made in Italy".

References

- [1] Centre for industrial studies, "Process of kitchen furniture purchasing in Italy", 2003 [Online]
- [2] ISPESL, "Accidents at home" Transl. "Case, persone, infortuni: conoscere per prevenire", 2002 [Online]
- [3] IEA energy efficiency, "Report" 2011 [Online].
- [4] F. Fernandesa, H. Morais, Z. Valea, and C. Ramos, "Dynamic load management in a smart home to participate in demand response events" Energy and Buildings 82, pp. 592–606, 2014.
- [5] L. C. De Silva, C. Morikawa, and I. M. Petra, "State of the art of smart homes" Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence 25, pp. 1313–1321, 2012.
- [6] D. Ding, R. A. Cooper, P. F. Pasquina, and L. Fici-Pasquina, "Sensor technology for smart homes", Maturitas, Volume 69, Issue 2, pp. 131–136, 2011.
- [7] A. Muñoz, E. Serrano, A. Villa, M. Valdés, and J. A. Botía, "An Approach for Representing Sensor Data to Validate Alerts in Ambient Assisted Living", Sensors, Volume 12, Issue 5, pp. 6282-6306, 2012.
- [8] M. Stander, A. Hadjakos, N. Lochschmidt, C. Klos, B. Renner, and M. Muhlhause, "A Smart Kitchen Infrastructure", IEEE International Symposium on Multimedia, Dec. 2012, pp. 96 – 99, doi: 10.1109/ISM.2012.27.
- [9] C. L. Hsu, S. Y. Yang, and W. B. Wu, "3C intelligent home appliance control system – Example with refrigerator", Expert Systems with Applications Volume 37, Issue 6 pp 4337–4349, 2010.
- [10] Bosch smart appliance: www.homeconnect.com/en/news/news.html [retrieved: 05, 2015].
- [11] Whirpool smart appliance: www.whirlpool.com/smartappliances [retrieved: 05, 2015].
- [12] LG smart appliance: www.lg.com/us/discover/smartthinq/thinq.jsp [retrieved: 05, 2015].

- [13] N. Arghira, L. Hawarah, S. Ploix, and M. Jacomino, "Prediction of appliances energy usein smart homes" Energy Volume 48, Issue 1, pp. 128-134, 2012.
- [14] S. Nistor, J. Wu, M. Sooriyabandara, and J. Ekanayake, "Capability of smart appliances to provide reserve services", Applied Energy Volume 138, Issue 15, pp. 590–597, 2015.
- [15] E. R. Frederiks, K. Stenner, and E. V. Hobman, "Household energy use: Applying behavioural economics to understand consumer decision-making and behavior" Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews Volume 41, pp. 1385–1394, 2015.
- [16] M. Ficocelli and G. Nejat, "The design of an interactive assistive kitchen system", Assistive Technology Volume 24, Issue 4, pp. 246-258, 2012.
- [17] J. H. Chen, P. P. Y. Chi, H. H. Chu, C. C. H. Chen, and P. Huang, "A smart kitchen for nutrition-aware cooking", IEEE Pervasive Computing Volume 9, Issue 4, December 2010, pp 58-65, doi: 10.1109/MPRV.2010.75.
- [18] www.telecomitalia.it [retrieved: 05, 2015].
- [19] M. W. Jaspers, T. Steen, C. van den Bos, and M. Geenen, "The think aloud method: a guide to user interface design", International Journal of Medical Informatics Volume 73, Issues 11–12, 2004, pp. 781–795.

Online Barter Trade of Goods in Digital Communities

Leonardo Lima, Janduí Silva, Bárbara França, Victor Souto, Felipe Ferraz CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife Recife, Brazil

emails: lccsl@cesar.org.br, janduijorge@gmail.com, barbara1408@gmail.com, victorsarmentomtb@gmail.com, fsf@cesar.org.br

Abstract—This study aims to explore the terms of trade in a virtual environment to identify opportunities for the actors involved. The methodology used in this research was the development of mental maps by human and nonhuman entities. In order to understand this phenomenon, this study explored the current online barter scenarios, the collaborative consumption in Brazil and the analysis of the Facebook Barter Group, detailed here. In addition to this, it explores how social networks have been taking part in this initiative. Conclusions point to structural and behavioral aspects, identifying the need to build an application tool to provide a better consumer experience.

Keywords-Smart Cities; Online Barter; Sustainability; Collaborative Consumption.

I. INTRODUCTION

Nowadays, the discussion about a society that provides sustainable solutions is growing due to the quick and easy access to information. This way, services of collaborative consumption have emerged with the goal to dematerialize products by proposing their uses beyond the consumption. The term "collaborative" means two or more people who collaborate on a product exchange system, such as sharing, trading, renting or lending objects [1].

> "Consumption can be understood as a set of sociocultural processes that permeate the appropriation and the uses of goods beyond the likes of exercises, whims and thoughtless purchases, according to moral judgments or individual attitudes as often exploited by research market"[2].

Services involved in a collaborative consumption system are divided into three systems: product service systems (paying to use the product without owning it), redistribution markets (goods are redistributed - modified) and collaborative lifestyles (people with similar interests gather together to share and exchange less tangible assets such as time, space, skills, etc.) [3].

In Brazil, some solutions promote collaborative consumption. Among the existing solutions, this paper will approach the online product exchange through Facebook. Product exchange is a trend of sustainable consumption, and social networks help spread this practice. Some Facebook groups stimulate the exchange and, without it, these people would probably not have the chance to meet each other. This project is the analysis of existent solutions, validating their impact and seeking to identify new opportunities that can improve the exchange of products in a practical and efficient way. Section 2 deals with the concepts of collaborative consumption and the problems that may occur during the exchange process of online products. Section 3 presents some existing solutions and a quick analysis of them. In Section 4, proposals are presented and then Section 5 concludes the paper and presents future research and its development.

II. COLLABORATIVE CONSUMPTION

Collaborative consumption as an exchange of products is a complex system influenced by several factors, such as economic, political, sustainable trends, human behavior, and the culture of a society.

> "Collaborative consumption is a sustainable practice that requires a non-individual action, as in sustainability itself, but the cooperation between two or more consumers. Exchange of products and/or services between consumers who stop buying from a supplier and start to work together, feeding their consumption needs" [4].

It was necessary to systematically analyze the factors involved in the service to study the online barter and then propose solutions. So, it was possible to "have the micro view, but also the macro view of all processes involving a problem, see how they interrelate and what are the inputs and outputs of their subsystems and the system as a whole"[1].

The Actor-Network Theory (ANT), also known as Sociology of Translation [5], is a contestation of traditional sociology, which does not consider the concept of society and understands the social dimension as a collection of human and non-human entities, such as people, animals, things and institutions, supported by an agency through the association in networks. It represents interconnections where actors are involved, and networks can take them to any side or direction and establish connections with actors who show some similarity or relationship [6].

First, linking humans and entities involved in the process, as shown in Figure 1, has created a mental map. After making all the connections between the actors, it was possible to ask questions and investigate the potential problems for the exchange of products in online services.

Figure 1. Mental map with human and non-human actors.

III. ANALYSIS OF EXISTING SOLUTIONS

In order to understand the online trading system, the websites 'Permuta Digital', 'Zaznu', 'Impact Hub', 'Skoob', 'Caronetas', 'Tem Açúcar?', 'Troca Jogo', 'Joaninha' and 'Samba' were visited, as well as Facebook groups. Those are websites used to share common goods, such as games, books, toys, bikes, and carpools. Most of the observed websites do not stimulate the sense of social interaction and the product exchange happens in a complex way. Some of them demand currency that users can buy, and with that, users can evaluate and offer to exchange for other products; that makes the system not fully based on trades. Some difficulties of communication between users were observed. Among this group of websites, the Facebook Group 'Escambo' was chosen for a detailed analysis, because other solutions still allow the exchange of goods using cache. The mentioned Facebook Group only allows users to exchange objects for another object them, it does not allow any kind of operation involving money.

In the Group, there is also a close review of the collaborative consumption concepts, something that was not observed in other tools that promote online barter. 'Escambo' has the main features of collaborative consumption, such as sharing an offer within a community, news, and recommendations of products widely transmitted by the social network [7].

A. Analysis of the Facebook Group - 'Escambo'

The Group has over 20,000 registered users. There are constant exchanges of products among people and many of them believe in the exchange process as a way to practice a sustainable consumption. 'Escambo' has social guidelines that emphasize the exchange experiences, and forbids buying and selling products.

The dynamics of trades are simple: any user can post a picture of what they want to pass on, describing the object,

and also they would like to receive for it, or if it is possible to simply leave it open [8]. Then, through the additional comments, people interested in the product start offering their own items in exchange for the announced good. The owner of the advertised object decides who will get the product through the exchange transaction. New exchange negotiations may appear from comments in any publication, since many people report what they have available so they can attract the interest of others.

Factors that boost the trade or not:

- From the moment that people start to exchange things, negotiations become more complex;
- Individualistic and critical sense among people;
- Many conflicts among participants, there is usually someone willing to take advantage of the transaction;
- Some participants do not have the collaborative spirit about the advantages of trading goods;
- No care about appearance, cleanliness, or organization of the offered product, based on the available pictures.

IV. PROPOSALS

From the previous observations about the interactions in the Group, some proposals to solve the above-mentioned problems are listed below:

- Develop Facebook application tools to register people and organize product information as photos, reviews and negotiations;
- Create actions to inform and educate people about the principles of sharing and consumer awareness to demonstrate that the exchange experience is better than having a financial gain - It has been noticed that there are some people who are individualistic and more worried with financial benefits instead of thinking about the community and the goal of collaborative consumption;
- Stimulate the collective and social thinking inside the group, because it has been noticed that there are some conflicts and insults between the participants of the group.

V. CONCLUSION

In this paper, an alternative to improve collaborative consumption through exchange of products was proposed by using Facebook Groups tools. Encouraging interaction between different people and the exchange of common interests are part of this experience. The goal of being able to identify problems in the exchange of products on the Internet was also achieved. The analysis of the main difficulties of a collaborative service provided ideas and solutions that improve the relationship between individuals. As future works, the authors are prototyping the proposed solution in order to validate with users how the project will affect communities.

REFERENCES

- A. B. L. Lauro, E. A. D. Merino, and L. F. G. Figueiredo, "The Design Management in collaborative consumption services: strategic, tactical and operational actions", Estudos em Design, Rio de Janeiro. v.21, n.2, 2013, p. 01 – 22.
- [2] R. V. Souza, and N. S. Munhoz, "Collaborative Consumption Bazaars of Facebook Exchanges: A Research in Style Exchanges Bazaar". Intercom – Brazilian Society of Interdisciplinary Studies of Communication XXXVI Congresso Brasileiro de Ciências da Comunicação, Manaus, Brazil, 2013.
- [3] R. Botsman, R. Rogers, "What's is mine is your: How collaborative consumption is changing the way we live", London, Harper Collins Business, 2011.
- [4] M. S. Jorge, M. B. Brasil, and V. H. A. Ferreira, "Society Networking and Collaborative Consumption In Perspective Of Contemporary". II Congresso Internacional do Direito e Contemporaneidade, Santa Maria, RS, 2013.
- [5] Fernback, J., 2007. "Beyond the Diluted Community Concept: A Symbolic Interactionist Perspective on Online Social Relations". Temple University, USA, 2007.
- [6] B. Latour, "Reassembling the Social", 1^a ed. Oxford, University Press, 2005, 311p.
- [7] L. Gansky, "The Mesh: Why the Future of Business Is Sharing", London, Portfolio Penguin, 2010.
- [8] R. Belk, "You are what you can access: Sharing and collaborative consumption online". Journal of Business Research, Toronto, 2013.

Barrierfree Mobility for All by a Smart and Individual Travel Assistance

Nadine Schlüter, Jan-Peter Nicklas, Petra Winzer Research Group of Product Safety and Quality Engineering University of Wuppertal Wuppertal, Germany e-mail: schlueter@uni-wuppertal.de; nicklas@uniwuppertal.de; winzer@uni-wuppertal.de

Abstract—Public transport operators focus on a public transport system which is inclusive and fair to all groups of society. This requires a holistic approach, which considers the user and the service provider perspective. From the passengers' view, it becomes obvious that not only the accessibility of a single transportation system is relevant. The interchanges within the system as well as the change-over to other systems must be improved regarding the special requirements of people with reduced mobility and/or sensory restrictions. This article describes how this objective can be achieved in the project aim4it by an individual and smart solution, which is available and useable for every passenger-group. System components are presented and first results are pointed out.

Keywords- cross-modal public transportation; barrierfree; smart solutions, customer-orientation.

I. INTRODUCTION

Every mobility chain is accompanied by an information chain, which has to be carried out at best parallel. Especially passengers with reduced mobility and/or sensory restrictions have to be informed in time about unexpected events and resulting changeover times. Also, for barrier-free information, the information has to be understandable, e.g., in sign language, as well [1].

Today, Intermodal Transport Information Systems (ITIS) manage the challenge to provide relevant pre-/on- and posttrip information to passengers [2]. But a barrier-free travel assistant includes information representation that is tailored to the specific requirements of passengers with sensory restrictions (e.g. information display in sign language). This increases perceived service quality and the usage of public transportation. With suitable evaluation algorithms, customer feedback can be systematically elicited, evaluated and interpreted. This is the basis for a continuous improvement of public transport operations. Timetables can be adjusted or available digital maps advanced, service personal can be used more appropriate [3]. Overall this will result in a better quality of services for passengers with reduced mobility and/or sensory restrictions.

II. HOLISTIC APPROACH FOR BARRIER-FREE PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION

The project aim4it incorporates the user's and service provider's point of view. When a trip is viewed from the perspective of the customer/user, it becomes clear that it is not enough to design individual transport modes and facilities for Lars Schnieder Institute of Transportation Systems German Aerospace Center Braunschweig, Germany e-mail: lars.schnieder@dlr.de

just one transport system. In order to be passenger-friendly and suitable for use by passengers with special mobility needs (i.e., visually impaired passengers and the deaf and hard of hearing) all transport modes and therefore all service providers have to be considered for barrier-freeness [4]. For a given destination to be reachable by everyone, barrier-free *mobility chains for all transport modes* should be set up. Therefore, passengers with reduced mobility have to get all relevant information about departure times, necessary transfer procedures and updates/changes due to breakdowns. This information must be up-to-date and understandable at important nodes before, along, as well as after the journey. Significant information needs to be conveyed in optical, acoustical and/or tactile form [3].

III. COMPONENTS OF THE AIM4IT SYSTEM ARCHITECTURE

The intended overall aim4it assistance system provides a benefit from the user's as well as the service provider's point of view. Thereby, the aim4it smartphone app is the key element.

A. aim4it smartphone app

With the aim4it smartphone app the passenger can start the planning of the trip by entering information about the start and the destination into the smartphone at home. Data entry and display for the aim4it user interface are designed in an innovative user-centered way: All information provided will be displayed as multi-sensual output to secure information for the different groups of passengers. Afterwards the aim4it smartphone app sends a request for a barrier free trip to the ITIS [2].

B. Link to Intermodal Transport Information (ITIS) and Transport Control Systems (ITCS)

Based on the start and endpoint of the requested trip the ITIS performs barrier-free routing. The following Use-Case is considered: The route reflects information from augmented digital maps (e.g., based on crowdsourcing projects such as wheelmap), error messages from the Intermodal Traffic Control System (ITCS) as well as events entered by local service staff at stations (e.g. malfunction of an escalator). The barrier-free route compiled by the ITIS is sent to the smartphone app. There it is displayed for barrier-free navigation along the planned trip chain. An additional feature is the request for bus driver assistance, e.g., to board the vehicle. This is entered and sent to the ITIS. By the ITIS this

request is passed to the ITCS where the corresponding vehicle is identified. Via the existing data link between the ITCS and the vehicle the request for bus driver assistance is sent [2]. There it has to be displayed to the bus driver within the aim4it bus driver user interface when the vehicle approaches the proposed station.

IV. VALUE-ADDED SERVICES AND THEIR CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT

With the aim4it smartphone app passengers with reduced mobility and/or sensory restrictions get on-trip assistance. This includes several services, which are described further below:

A. Incident information in sign language

Whenever service irregularities (e.g., delays, cancellations, missed connections) are detected in the ITCS error information is forwarded to the passenger. The aim4it message generator automatically transforms the text message to a video stream, *displaying error information in sign language* for deaf and hard of hearing passengers.

B. (Re-)Routing

In addition to just following a static pre-planned route dynamic *re-routing* is an integral part of the system. Using available information in the ITIS each barrier-free route will be monitored. Whenever a deviation is detected re-routing will be automatically activated and the passenger will be informed about alternatives.

C. Request for mobility assistance

On trip the passenger can make stop requests along with requests for bus driver assistance. This information is send to the vehicle by an IP-based communication link. Also, it will be displayed at the aim4it bus driver interface.

D. Request for connection protection

The same mechanism is used for the passenger request of connection protection. In this case, the request is generated by the aim4it smartphone app and send from the passenger in the feeder bus via ITIS and ITCS to the bus driver of the corresponding distributor bus. Waiting time of the connecting distributor bus at the interchange station will be extended.

E. Feedback for continuous improvement

With the aim4it smartphone app passengers with reduced mobility and/or sensory restrictions can provide feedback to the public transport operator (post-trip perspective) for continuous improvement [5]. Therewith public transport operators can enhance their service, e.g., for barrier-free transport services. Further feedback can be entered to various quality aspects (e.g., vehicles conditions, service staff). This information will be sent to the aim4it evaluation and planning tool for reporting. Information can be used for schedule updates or service improvements. In case of schedule updates, these will become effective and be the basis for operations monitored in the ITCS. Then, trip requests sent to the ITIS. Based on available customer feedback, digital maps can be revised and additional features added. These additional features can be used for generating barrier-free trips in the ITIS.

V. CONCLUSIONS

A demonstrator of the aim4it architecture is currently been developed by the consortium members. Results of the project will be demonstrated in the city of Vienna (Austria) as well as the city of Karlsruhe (Germany). The value-added services for travel assistance based on the technical specifications that result from the previous standardization project for IP-based communication in public transport (IP-KOM-ÖV). The Association of German Transport Companies (VDV) will continuously update these technical specifications. They are open to future adaptations and amendments. As the valueadded services developed in the aim4it project (connection protection and request for bus driver assistance) build on and further enhance this standard, the results will result in a new work item proposal in the standardization procedure managed by VDV. Following this procedure the changes and amendments to the technical specifications suggested by the aim4it project will be discussed in a forum of domain experts and incorporated into a revision of the Travellers' Real-time Information and Advisory Standard (TRIAS).

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The promotion plan 64.004/2014 of the European research program era-net transport has been funded by the German Federal Ministry of Transport and Digital Infrastructure based on an enactment of the German Parliament.

REFERENCES

- [1] J.-P. Nicklas, N. Schlüter, L. Schnieder, P. Winzer, "Entwicklung einer anforderungsgerechten Mobilitätsassistenz für in ihrer Mobilität eingeschränkte Reisende." S. Bracke, M. Mamrot, P. Winzer Eds. "Qualitätsmethoden im Diskurs zwischen Wissenschaft und Praxis." Proc. GQW-Jahrestagung 2015, Shaker Verlag, Aachen, 2015, pp. 229-242.
- [2] L. Schnieder, D. Wermser, M. Barrilero, "Integrated Modelling of Business Processes and Communication Events for Public Transport." Proc. of Symposium FORMS/FORMAT - Formal Methods for Automation and Safety in Railway and Automotive Systems, Braunschweig (Germany), 2014, pp. 233 – 242.
- [3] H. Bandelin, T. Franke, R. Kruppa, A. Wehrmann, D. Weißert, "Einheitliche Plattform für ÖPNV-Kommunikation auf gutem Weg." Der Nahverkehr 30 (2012), issue 7-8, p. 44.
- [4] J.-P. Nicklas, N. Schlüter, P. Winzer, "Integrating customers' voice inside network environments"In: Dahlgaard, J. (Ed): Total Quality Management & Business Excellence Journal, Volume 24, numbers 7-8, July-August 2013. Taylor & Francis, 2013. ISSN: 1478-3363, pp. 980-990.
- [5] EN 13816:2002, "Transportation Logistics and services -Public passenger transport- Service quality definition, targeting and measurement".

Design and Simulation Evaluation of EcoSmart Driving Control for City Traffic

Takeki Ogitsu, Hiroshi Mizoguchi Department of Mechanical Engineering Tokyo University of Science Chiba, Japan email: ogitsu@rs.tus.ac.jp, hm@rs.noda.tus.ac.jp

Abstract— Many traffic signals, intersections, and road signs on city roads result in waves of traffic flow. Fewer waves of traffic flow result in less congestion and reduced fuel consumption of vehicles. In order to ensure that trade and commerce in future are rapid, clean, and comfortable, it is essential to make city traffic smooth by EcoSmart driving. However, it is difficult to accomplish EcoSmart driving "for the benefit of all traffic," even if drivers can use the me-first EcoSmart driving system. A control system that automatically performs EcoSmart driving for the benefit of all traffic was designed in this study. The proposed system overcomes the aforementioned obstacles by combining algorithms that consider traffic signals, preceding vehicles, and traffic flow, respectively. Herein, the details of the proposed control system are explained and simulation evaluations are reported.

Keywords-text; EcoSmart driving; vehicle control; intelligent transportation system; energy saving; platooning; intelligent driver model.

I. INTRODUCTION

Cities with increasing or dense populations are faced with the problem of increasing travel time between cities and air pollution caused by exhaust gases. Increasing populations in cities should be welcomed because it results in more economic activity. However, this also results in heavier traffic in the city. Traffic speed is closely related to economic activities. Therefore, a method to ensure smooth traffic flow should encourage stability in order to advance economic activities in cities sustainably.

Conventionally, traffic flow can be made smoother by focusing on incidental equipment improvements. Currently, though, this solution does not fulfill the needs to expedite economic activities, because the population of cities is rapidly increasing. For instance, in an intersection with less traffic, traffic can be controlled using a stop line as a substitute for a traffic signal. On the other hand, intersections with heavier traffic often use traffic signals to control traffic. Control using traffic signals can impede traffic if the cycle time of the traffic signals is inappropriate. Traffic usually fluctuates depending on time zones and seasons. If only stop lines are used or if the run time of green signals is short when the traffic is heavier, more congestion would occur and the traffic speed would be lowered. Longer cycle times of red signals, in spite of less traffic, cause excessive idling and slow traffic speed.

Slower traffic speed not only disturbs the economic activities, but also causes air pollution in cities. Moreover, increasing fuel consumption is a direct out-of-pocket cost. The cities with lesser traffic speed than other cities would eventually be deserted by the inhabitants, i.e., there would be an outflow of the population of the cities, causing them to lose their economic competitiveness. In other words, smooth traffic flow is vital for future cities.

This study focuses on improvements in self-driving as a next generation method to enhance traffic flow. Improvements in self-driving can be accomplished by driver education. However, it is extremely difficult to guarantee smooth traffic flow through better individual driving techniques. Driving techniques, which create a smooth traffic require the reduction of all unnecessary flow. acceleration/deceleration. This requires that drivers have less influence from traffic signals and the preceding vehicles by maintaining long vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) distances. On the other hand, when a driver tries to create a greater V2V distance, it may become difficult for other drivers to maintain their V2V distances, because the vehicle consumes more traffic capacity. In other words, to reduce unnecessary acceleration/deceleration, a "me-first" driving paradigm is required, not one that involves driving "for the benefit of all traffic."

This study focuses on a driving system for the benefit of all traffic by vehicle control. The vehicle control proposed in this study solves two issues: reduction of unnecessary acceleration/deceleration and saving traffic capacity. The proposed driving control for city traffic is called EcoSmart driving control, because it saves energy by reducing unnecessary acceleration/deceleration.

The EcoSmart driving control proposed in this study considers traffic conditions that reduce unnecessary acceleration/deceleration and traffic flow based on platooning control, which saves traffic capacity. Figure 1 is a representation of the concept of EcoSmart driving control.

Many studies in which energy was saved by reducing unnecessary acceleration/deceleration were conducted [1-3]. A driving control system that saves energy by solving optimization problems using model predictive control was also produced [4]. In these studies, driving control was achieved by considering the preceding vehicles, traffic signals, and fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicle. The vehicle controls proposed in these studies use me-first EcoSmart driving. Hence, these systems are obviously
different from that in this study in that they are not EcoSmart driving systems for the benefit of all traffic.

The EcoSmart driving control proposed in this study aims at EcoSmart driving for the benefit of all traffic by combining me-first EcoSmart driving and platooning control. The platooning control is used to clear congestion, reduce drivers' load, and save energy mainly for expressways. Various methods for platooning control have been proposed [5-9]. Generally, the shorter the maintained V2V distance, the greater the efficiency, in terms of clearing congestion and saving energy. Thus, in recent years, control technologies to maintain a few meters of V2V distance even in driving at high velocity were developed, e.g., California Partners for Advanced Transportation Technology (PATH) in America, Safe Road Train for the Environment (SARTRE) in Europe, and Energy ITS in Japan.

The proposed EcoSmart driving control saves traffic capacity by following the nearest preceding vehicle with a short V2V distance using platooning control, assuming the driver of the nearest preceding vehicle is driving with consideration of the traffic signals and preceding vehicles. The proposed EcoSmart driving control can switch the consideration for traffic conditions and platooning control. Thus, the driving control accomplishes both a margin for V2V distance that is not influenced by the preceding vehicle, which unnecessarily accelerates/decelerates, and saves traffic capacity.

In this paper, details of the EcoSmart driving control are explained and simulation evaluations are reported.



Figure 1. Concept of Proposed EcoSmart Driving Control.

II. ECOSMART DRIVING CONTROL FOR CITY TRAFFIC

This section describes the details of the proposed EcoSmart driving control system. In addition, the design approach for the EcoSmart driving control and its formulation are explained. Herein, the EcoSmart driving control is formulated not as an actual driving control, but for simulation and evaluation of traffic flow. EcoSmart driving control for actual driving requires several kinds of feedback controls in addition to the equations in this paper. The feedback controls are not explained in this paper, because their design is not within the focus of this study.

The EcoSmart driving control formulated in this study is based on an intelligent driver model (IDM). An IDM is simulates driving behaviors of an ordinary driver, considering the preceding vehicles and the traffic signals. An IDM is suitable for comparative evaluation with EcoSmart driving control.

EcoSmart driving control based on an IDM incorporates free road behavior, vehicle consideration behavior, traffic signal consideration behavior, and platooning behavior.

A. Free Road Behavior

The free road behavior simulates driving in a situation with no traffic signals and no preceding vehicles. The equation to calculate target acceleration for free road behavior is shown below:

$$\dot{v}_{t_b} = \frac{dv_{t_b}}{dt} = a \left| 1 - \left(\frac{v}{v_d} \right)^{\delta} \right|, \tag{1}$$

where $\dot{v}_{t_{-}b}$ is the target acceleration for free road behavior, v is velocity of the vehicle, v_d represents the fixed target velocity of the driver, a is a model parameter of acceleration with efficient fuel consumption, and δ is a model parameter of acceleration exponent.

In a general approach, fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicle are considered in order to accomplish EcoSmart driving control, where no signals and other vehicles are on the road. This study does not consider the fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicle for two reasons: one is that it would result in me-first EcoSmart driving, and the other is that the optimization problem of consideration of fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicle explosively increases calculation costs of the traffic flow simulator.

If no traffic signals and other vehicles are on the road, a driving style that minimizes fuel consumption of the vehicle will also minimize fuel consumption of all the traffic. However, if there are vehicles following the controlled vehicle, and if the fuel consumption characteristics of these vehicles are largely different from those of the controlled vehicle, their fuel consumption would increase. Hence, on city roads where several vehicles are operating, the driving style that considers the fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicle is the me-first EcoSmart driving style.

For the benefit of all the traffic, the average fuel consumption characteristics of the vehicles on the road should be primarily considered, rather than those of the vehicle itself. It is desirable that the average fuel consumption characteristics be calculated using V2V communication. However, on normal city streets, consideration of the preceding vehicles and traffic signals reduces fuel consumption far more than focusing on fuel consumption characteristics of the engine. Thus in this study, each model parameter of the free road behavior is set to the average value of the fuel consumption of the engines of ordinary vehicles, and online changes of the characteristics are not made.

B. Vehicle Consideration Behavior

The vehicle consideration behavior simulates driving in a situation with preceding vehicles. Equations to calculate the

target acceleration for the vehicle consideration behavior are shown in (2) and (3):

$$\dot{v}_{t_{-f}} = \frac{dv_{t_{-f}}}{dt} = \begin{cases} a \left[1 - \left(\frac{v}{v_{t_{-f}}} \right)^{\delta} \right] & \left(v \le v_{t_{-f}} \right) \\ -a \left(\frac{s_{f}^{*} \left(v, \Delta v_{f_{-\min}} \right)}{s_{l}} \right)^{2} & \left(v > v_{t_{-f}} \right) \end{cases}$$

$$s_{f}^{*} \left(v, \Delta v_{f_{-\min}} \right) = s_{0} + \max \left[0, \left(vT + \frac{v\Delta v_{f_{-\min}}}{2\sqrt{ab}} \right) \right], (3)$$

where s_0 is a model parameter, which determines the minimum desired gap. This behavior does not make the V2V distance shorter than $s_0 \, . \, s_l$ is the V2V distance between the vehicle and the nearest preceding vehicle in the same lane. *T* is a model parameter that determines the desired time headway. *b* is a model parameter that determines the comfortable braking deceleration. $v_{f_{-}\min}$ is the minimum velocity of the preceding vehicles in the same lane, which can be observed using the vehicle's sensor.

Figure 2 shows an example calculating $v_{f_{\rm min}}$. Figure 2-A shows an example of a vehicle, whose speed is 30 km/h, but its driver's desired speed is 60 km/h. The vehicle observes vehicle A, which is driving at 50 km/h. It is not reasonable that the vehicle accelerates to more than 50 km/h. $v_{f_{\rm min}}$ is thus set to 50 km/h.

Figure 2-B illustrates that the vehicle observed vehicle B in addition to the condition of Figure 2-A. Vehicle B is driving at 60 km/h. However, because vehicle A is driving at 50 km/h, it is not reasonable that the vehicle accelerates above 50 km/h. Then, $v_{f_{-}\min}$ is set to 50 km/h.

Figure 2-C shows that the vehicle observed vehicle C in addition to the condition of Figure 2-B. Since vehicle C is driving at 40 km/h, vehicle A and B are predicted to catch up to vehicle C, and decelerate to 40 km/h. In other words, it is not practical for the vehicle to accelerate to more than 40 km/h. Then, v_{f} min is set to 40 km/h.

The design approach of the EcoSmart driving, which considers the preceding vehicles, is that the vehicle drives at the minimum velocity of all the preceding vehicles in the same lane. A vehicle control that considers the preceding vehicles is generally a following control such as an adaptive cruise control (ACC). However, if the V2V distance increases, the following control ignores the ecological driving, in order to maintain its target V2V distance. Also, the following control is not directly EcoSmart driving, because the control transfers unnecessary acceleration/deceleration of the preceding vehicle to the vehicle. Especially, in the following control of ACC, of which the string stability is not fulfilled, unnecessary acceleration/deceleration of the preceding vehicle is transferred to the vehicle with amplification, thus the following control should not be applied for EcoSmart driving.

The proposed vehicle consideration behavior of EcoSmart driving control deals the V2V distance between the vehicle and the preceding vehicle as margin for ecological driving. This control never allows acceleration to higher velocity than that of the preceding vehicles in the same lane. Driving at a higher velocity than the preceding vehicle not only spoils the margin of V2V distance for ecological driving, but also yields unnecessary acceleration/deceleration. On the other hand, if a preceding vehicle driving at a lower speed than the vehicle emerges, the vehicle consumes its V2V distance for ecological driving, using most of its ecological means (e.g., reducing fuel consumption and using regenerative braking) according to the vehicle consideration behavior.



Figure 2. Consideration for Preceding Vehicles

C. Traffic Signal Consideration Behavior

The traffic signal consideration behavior simulates driving where traffic signals are on the road. Equations to calculate target accelerations of the traffic signal consideration behavior $\dot{v}_{t_{-s}}$ is as follows.

$$\dot{v}_{t_{-s}} = \frac{dv_{t_{-s}}}{dt} = \begin{cases} a \left[1 - \left(\frac{v}{v_{t_{-s}}} \right)^{\delta} \right] & (v \le v_{t_{-f}}) \\ \min \left[-b \left[1 - \left(\frac{v_{t_{-s}}}{v} \right)^{\delta} \right], & \dot{v}_{s_{-safe}} \right] & (v > v_{t_{-f}}) \end{cases}$$

$$\dot{v}_{s_{-safe}} = \frac{dv_{s_{-safe}}}{dt} = \begin{cases} \infty & (\text{signal is green}) \\ -a \left(\frac{s_{s}^{*}(v)}{s_{s}} \right) & (\text{signal is red}) \end{cases}, (5)$$

$$s_{s}^{*}(v) = s_{0} + \max\left[0, \left(vT + \frac{v^{2}}{2\sqrt{ab}}\right)\right],$$
 (6)

where \dot{v}_{s_safe} determines a limit acceleration in order to stop safely in case the preceding traffic signal is yellow or red. v_{t_s} is the target velocity to drive in accordance with the timing of green light of the traffic signals, with no unnecessary acceleration/deceleration. Here, the traffic signals are observed using sensors on the vehicle or via communication.

Figure 3 illustrates examples calculating v_{t_s} . Figure 3-A shows an example of the vehicle, which is driving at 30 km/h but the driver's desired speed is 60 km/h. The vehicle observes signal A. First, the vehicle estimates the arriving time at signal A. The vehicle has light timing data for signal A; it is not reasonable that the vehicle accelerates to higher speed allowing the vehicle to arrive at signal A before its timing of green light. Thus, the target arrival time at signal A is set to just after signal A turns to green. Then v_{t_s} is calculated from characteristics of the free road behavior and the vehicle consideration behavior.

Figure 3-B illustrates that the vehicle observed signal B in addition to the conditions of Figure 3-A. The vehicle estimates the arrival time at signal B. As the vehicle has the light timing data of signal B, it is not rational for the vehicle to accelerate to higher velocity making the vehicle arrives at signal A before its timing of green light. Thus, the targeted arrival time at signals A and B is set to just after signals A and B turn green, respectively. Then v_{t_s} is calculated from characteristics of both the free road behavior and the vehicle

consideration behavior. Figure 3-C shows that the vehicle observed signal C in addition to the conditions of Figure 3-B. The vehicle estimates the arrival time at signal C, from the target arrival time at signals A and B, calculated in Figure 3-B. As the vehicle has the light timing data of signal C, arriving at signals A and B at their target arrival times causes unnecessary acceleration/deceleration of the vehicle. Thus the target arrival times of signals A and B is set to any time in the green light period of each signal, and the target arrival time of signal C is set to just after it turns green. Then v_{t_s}

is calculated from characteristics of the free road behavior and the vehicle consideration behavior.

Figure 3-D shows that the vehicle observed signal D in addition to the conditions of Figure 3-C. The vehicle estimates the arrival time at signal D, from the target arrival time at signal C, calculated in Figure 3-C. As the vehicle has the light timing data of signal D, arriving at signal C at its target arrival time causes unnecessary acceleration/deceleration of the vehicle. Also, if the target arrival time at signal C is set to just before it turns red, a deceleration is also needed in order to pass the signal D just after signal D turns green. Thus, the target arrival times of signals A and B are set to any time during green light phase of each signal, and the target arrival time of signal C is set to just before it turns yellow. Then v_{t_s} is calculated from characteristics of the free road behavior and the vehicle consideration behavior.

If the aforementioned process is calculated with updated information of the preceding vehicles and the traffic signals, the vehicle can drive reducing unnecessary acceleration/deceleration. As it would cause accidents to pass traffic signals during color transition, the target arriving time should consider of safety margin.



Figure 3. Consideration for Traffic Signals

D. Platooning Behavior

The platooning behavior simulates a driving condition where the preceding vehicles are driving under EcoSmart driving control. The equation to calculate target acceleration of the platooning behavior \dot{v}_{t-p} is shown below:

$$\dot{v}_{t_p} = \frac{dv_{t_p}}{dt} = \begin{cases} \infty & (\text{NOT EcoSmart}) \\ \dot{v}_l & (\text{EcoSmart & } s_l \le s_{t_p}) \end{cases}, \tag{7}$$

where \dot{v}_l is current target acceleration of the nearest preceding vehicle. s_{t_p} is the target V2V distance of the platooning control.

In addition to the equation, in case the nearest preceding vehicle is driving under EcoSmart driving control, a change is added to the vehicle consideration behavior. The equations to calculate $v_{f_{min}}$ of the vehicle consideration behavior are altered as shown below:

$$\dot{v}_{t_{-f}} = \frac{dv_{t_{-f}}}{dt} = \begin{cases} a \left[1 - \left(\frac{v}{v_l}\right)^{\delta} \right] & (v \le v_l) \\ -a \left(\frac{s_f^* \left(v, \quad \Delta v_f_{-\min}\right)}{s_l}\right)^2 & (v > v_l) \end{cases}$$

$$s_f^* \left(v, \quad \Delta v_f_{-\min}\right) = s_{t_{-p}} + \max\left[0, \quad \left(\frac{v\Delta v_l}{2\sqrt{ab}}\right) \right] (3)^*$$

These equations enable a narrow V2V distance necessary to execute the platoon behavior.

The platooning behavior simulates the platooning control, which maintains V2V distances at a constant value, by setting the acceleration of the vehicle to match that of the nearest preceding vehicle.

When a vehicle group is formed, with each vehicle under EcoSmart control, only the lead vehicle considers traffic conditions, and the following vehicles exhibit platooning behavior. In this way, the traffic capacity consumed by the lead vehicle can be compensated for. In addition, if the percentage of vehicles under EcoSmart driving control increases in a lane, the average traffic capacity consumption per vehicle decreases compared to the situation with no vehicles under EcoSmart control driving in the lane. Hence, EcoSmart driving control would clear traffic congestion. With the traffic congestion cleared, the efficiency of the traffic condition considerations, performed by the lead vehicle of the group under EcoSmart control, is enhanced. Thus, more ecological driving is achieved. In other words, EcoSmart Driving control proposed in this paper has a possibility to generate an ecological progression.

E. Integration of the Behaviors

A target acceleration is selected from the target accelerations calculated for the aforementioned behaviors. The equation to calculate the final target acceleration \dot{v}_t is as follows:

$$\dot{v} = \min \begin{bmatrix} \dot{v}_{t_{-b}} & \dot{v}_{t_{-f}} & \dot{v}_{t_{-s}} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(8)

The final target acceleration \dot{v}_t is set to the minimum value of the target accelerations of all the behaviors.

In this study, the proposed EcoSmart driving control is evaluated using a traffic flow simulator. In the simulator, the statuses of all the simulated vehicles are determined according to the equations as follows.

$$v(t + \Delta t) = v(t) + \dot{v}\Delta t , \qquad (9)$$

$$x(t + \Delta t) = x(t) + v(t)\Delta t + \frac{1}{2}\dot{v}(\Delta t)^{2},$$
 (10)

$$s_{l}(t + \Delta t) = x_{l}(t + \Delta t) - x(t + \Delta t) - L_{l}, \qquad (11)$$

$$s_s(t + \Delta t) = x_s(t + \Delta t) - x(t + \Delta t), \qquad (12)$$

where Δt is a calculation interval of vehicles modeled in the traffic flow simulation. s_1 and s_s are V2V distances between the vehicle and the nearest preceding vehicle, and between the vehicle and the preceding traffic signal, respectively. x_l , x_s , and x represent the positions of the nearest preceding vehicle, the preceding signal, and the vehicle, respectively. L_l is the length of the nearest preceding vehicle.

III. SIMULATION EVALUATION

In this study, the aforementioned EcoSmart driving control was evaluated using a traffic flow simulator. This paper reports the following four simulation condition evaluations and results: a) evaluation of the efficiency of the vehicle consideration, b) evaluation of the efficiency of the traffic signal consideration, c) evaluation of platooning behavior, and d) evaluation of the efficiency of the whole EcoSmart driving control.

Simulation conditions, except for evaluation on the efficiency of the whole EcoSmart driving control, are evaluated in the simulator, which simulates a straight road with an infinite length. Only the evaluation on the efficiency of the whole EcoSmart driving control is simulated in the ring road, which is 2 km per lap. These roads have one-way traffic, single-lane, and flat. There is no inflow/outflow of vehicles anywhere on the roads. The traffic signal position is stable.

The vehicle model in the traffic flow simulator has each vehicle under EcoSmart driving control or vehicle with an IDM. The model parameters of the EcoSmart driving control and IDM are set to the common values for the vehicles. All the vehicles have the same fuel consumption characteristics map, which simulates a D-segment car equipped with a 150 kW reciprocating engine. The fuel consumption per interval is calculated based on the map.

A. Evaluation of Efficiency of the Vehicles Consideration

In this evaluation, three vehicles drive in order of A, B, and C on the road. Vehicle A drives at 40 km/h of initial velocity, and at 40 km/h of target velocity, with an IDM. Vehicle B drives at 50 km/h of initial velocity, and at 50 km/h of target velocity, with an IDM. Vehicle C drives at 50 km/h of initial velocity, and at 60 km/h of target velocity. Vehicle C is driven with an IDM and, for comparative evaluation, under EcoSmart driving control. The initial position of the vehicles have vehicle B at 200 m preceding vehicle C, and vehicle A is 400 m ahead of vehicle C. There are no traffic signals are on the road.

Figure 4 shows the fuel consumption and velocity of vehicle C plotted against mileage. The result shows that the proposed EcoSmart control targets the velocity of vehicle A and starts to decelerate by running on inertia early on. In this way, vehicle C reduces unnecessary acceleration and results in improved overall fuel efficiency.

The results reveal that the vehicle consideration in EcoSmart driving control yields a reduction in unnecessary acceleration/deceleration and that leads to a reduction in fuel consumption.



Figure 4. Simulation Result

B. Evaluation of Efficiency of the Traffic Signal Consideration

This evaluation consists of a vehicle and a traffic signal. The initial velocity of the vehicle is 30 km/h, and the target velocity is 60 km/h. For comparative evaluation, the vehicle drives with an IDM and under EcoSmart driving control. The signal is initially red, and it turns green after 35 s. The signal is 300 m ahead of the vehicle at the start time. EcoSmart driving control is shared the light timing of the traffic signal.

Figure 5 shows the resultant fuel consumption and velocity of vehicle C plotted against mileage. The results show that EcoSmart driving control considers the turning timing of the signal, and gently accelerates in order to not decelerate at a red light. In this way, the vehicle reduces unnecessary acceleration and results in improved overall fuel efficiency.

The results demonstrate that the traffic signal consideration in EcoSmart driving control yields a reduction of unnecessary acceleration/deceleration, which leads to a reduction in fuel consumption.



C. Evaluation of Platooning Behavior

This evaluation consists of three vehicles driving in order of A, B, and C and a traffic signal. The initial velocity of vehicle A is 30 km/h, and the target velocity is 60 km/h, driving with an IDM. The initial velocities of vehicles B and C are 30 km/h, and the target velocities are 60 km/h, driving under EcoSmart driving control. The initial state of the signal is a red light, and it turns to green after 35 s. The initial position of the vehicles is as follows: vehicle B is 200 m ahead of vehicle C and vehicle A is 400 m ahead of vehicle C. The signal is 700 m ahead of vehicle C at the start time. EcoSmart driving control is shared the light timing of the traffic signal.

Figure 6 shows a graph of the velocities and control states of vehicles B and C plotted against mileage. The result shows that vehicle A decelerates and stops because of the red light, and then vehicle B decelerates. Also, vehicle C approaches vehicle B in accordance with the timing of vehicle B's deceleration, and then the platooning control is enabled. In addition, when vehicle B accelerates, vehicle C follows at the same velocity.

The result shows that platooning behavior in EcoSmart driving control precisely reproduces the platooning control.



D. Evaluation of Efficiency of the Whole EcoSmart Driving Control

This evaluation simulates a ring road, which is 2 km per lap. There are 50 vehicles every 100 m, and 10 traffic signals every 500 m on the road. The initial velocities of all the vehicles are 0 km/h, with target velocities of 60 km/h. 30% of the vehicles are under EcoSmart driving control, and the remaining 70% are driving with an IDM. The decision of which control is applied to each vehicle is determined randomly in each experimental run. The light timing of the traffic signals is set in normal random numbers in each experiment, based on statistical information of light timing of traffic signals on average city roads in Japan. An EcoSmart driving control system can obtain the velocity of preceding vehicles up to 400 m ahead and the light timing of the preceding three traffic signals. An experimental run is completed with all the vehicles covering 10 km, and the experiment is repeated 100 times. The average fuel consumptions and the average velocities are recorded in every test. For comparative evaluation, EcoSmart driving

control can switch, i.e., enable/disable, the platooning behavior.

Figure 7 shows the fluctuation percentage of average velocity and fuel consumption for all traffic. The fluctuation percentage is calculated in as follows; the value of all the traffic, with no vehicles under EcoSmart driving control, is divided into that of the value where vehicles under EcoSmart driving control are driving on the road. The result shows that both EcoSmart driving control without platooning behavior and EcoSmart driving control with platooning behavior reduce fuel consumption for all the traffic. However, the platooning behavior also reduces the average traffic velocity of all the traffic. That is mainly because EcoSmart driving control without platooning behavior reduced fuel consumption by decreasing the traffic velocity. In other words, if the percentage of EcoSmart driving control without platooning behavior increases, traffic congestion would be generated, and that influences all traffic.

The results show that the EcoSmart driving control proposed in this study reduces fuel consumption of all the traffic, saving traffic capacity, and that the control performs with higher efficiency than other vehicle controls in related studies.



Figure 7. Simulation Result

IV. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

In this study, we developed EcoSmart driving control in order to enhance the efficiency of city traffic.

First, the importance of efficiency of city traffic in future cities is explained. Driving needs to be improved in order for the efficiency of city traffic in future cities to be enhanced. This requires a driving control system. The related studies would negatively influence traffic flow.

Then, the details of EcoSmart driving control proposed in this study are described. EcoSmart driving control consists of the free road behavior, vehicle consideration behavior, the traffic signal consideration behavior, and platooning behavior. Each behavior is formulated, and the objective is explained.

Next, a simulation evaluation of EcoSmart driving control is reported. Evaluations are conducted based on the following conditions: a) efficiency of vehicle consideration, b) efficiency of traffic signal consideration, c) platooning behavior, and d) efficiency of the whole EcoSmart driving control system. All the evaluation results show that EcoSmart driving control can reduce fuel consumption in traffic while saving traffic capacity.

Our future work is on system development for application to actual vehicles, and on driving evaluation.

- Y Saboohi and H Farzaneh, "Model for developing an eco-driving strategy of a passenger vehicle based on the least fuel consumption," Appl. Energ., vol.86, no.10, pp.1925-1932, 2009.
- [2] M. A. S. Kamal, M. Mukai, J. Murata, T. Kawabe, "On board ecodriving system for varying road-traffic environments using model predictive control," IEEE International Conference on Control Applications (CCA2010), 2010, pp. 1636-1641.
- [3] S. Kundu, et al., "Vehicle speed control algorithms for eco-driving", International Conference on Connected Vehicles and Expo (ICCVE2013), 2013, pp. 931-932.
- [4] T. Ogitsu and M. Omae, "A study of energy-saving effect of longitudinal control based on local traffic states for energy saving," JSAE Transaction, vol.43, no.2, pp.561-566, 2012.
- [5] J. Larson, K. Liang, and K. Johansson, "A distributed framework for coordinated heavy-duty vehicle platooning," Special Issue of IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 2014, CD-ROM.
- [6] S. Joo, X. Lu, and J. Hedrick, "Longitudinal maneuver design in coordination layer for automated highway system," Proc. IEEE American Control Conference, 2003, pp. 42-47.
- [7] S. Tsugawa, "A history of automated highway systems in Japan and future issues," IEEE International Conference on Vehicular Electronics and Safety (ICVES 2008), 2008, pp. 2-3.
- [8] S. Tsugawa, "Results and issues of an automated truck platoon within the energy ITS project," Proc. Intelligent Vehicles Symposium, 2014, pp. 642-647.
- [9] T. Ogitsu, T. Hirano, and M. Omae, "Design and evaluation of transitional process of platooning of heavy-duty vehicles," Proc.18th World Congress on Intelligent Transport Systems, 2011, CD-ROM.

Towards Smart Traffic Lights Using big data to Improve Urban Traffic

Janduí Silva, Bárbara França, Leonardo Lima, Victor Souto, Felipe Ferraz CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife

Recife, Brazil

emails: janduijorge@gmail.com, barbara1408@gmail.com, lccsl@cesar.org.br, victorsarmentomtb@ gmail.com, fsf@cesar.org.br

Abstract— The rise of urban population brings the need of effective ways to move around the city and strategies to improve the traffic flow. This study aims to observe the present context of the traffic lights, one of the solutions to traffic control most used in our time. This study will also look some solutions already implemented by the cities of Los Angeles and Recife using sensors and cameras at intersections, in order to optimize traffic control in real time. The proposal will be a system of intelligent traffic lights based on big data from navigation and traffic applications, which adapt the traffic lights depending on traffic, contributing to the improvement of systemically traffic control instruments, generating immediate gains in quality of life in cities.

Keywords- Traffic Lights; Big Data; Social Network;

I. INTRODUCTION

Big cities have several challenges for us to tackle; one of them is the issue of urban mobility. "The United Nations projected that half of the world's population would live in urban areas at the end of 2008" [1]. Nowadays, predictions say that by 2050 about 64% of the developing world and 86% of the developed world will be urbanized [2].

By analyzing these predictions, it becomes clear that it is necessary to think about problems in the urban environment. Among urban problems, urban mobility and the massive use of cars is one of the most significant.

Dealing with such problems is not simple since cars have become one vital part of urban environments; the majority of the cities are living in car paradigm, as Recife city, which has the biggest flux of car in Brazil. This paradigm deals with the notion that we have to improve mobility but mobility is nor improving [3].

This paper proposes a discussion about how the traffic lights, one of the major instruments in traffic control of big cities, can be smarter by relying on data collected by the drivers using apps like Waze and Google Maps. The paper is divided as follows: Section II focuses on discussions about urban mobility. Sections III and IV highlight some existing solutions in traffic light, and briefly analyze them. In Section V, some proposals are discussed and future researches are suggested.

II. CITIES ANALYSIS

For the last few years, the number of people that live in the urban area has surpassed the amount living in rural areas [4]. Figure 1 shows in 2050 the urban population will account for 6 billion people out of a total 9 billion.



Figure 1. Urban and rural areas of the world, 1950 - 2050 [5].

Population growth in urban centers and the lack of infrastructure are the main factors to affect urban mobility, causing traffic problems and jams [5].

Recent politics of income redistribution in Brazil had increased the car sales for the past ten years.

"Brazil is the world's fourth-biggest auto market and a major base of operations for Italy's Fiat SpA, Germany's Volkswagen AG and U.S.-based General Motors Co and Ford Motor Co." [6].

Even with the decrease in sales over the past years, big urban centers in Brazil are filled with cars. Recife is one big city with traffic problem, and one of the biggest cities in the northwest of Brazil. A research published in a local newspaper shows that Recife is the city that has a largest number of streets with traffic jam during rush hours in Brazil [7].

The increase in numbers of cars on streets is not the only reason for the traffic problems to appear; there is a lack of planning to deal with this amount of cars. For example, it is very common for someone to wait a traffic light to become green even if there is no car in the street. This might intensify the traffic jams instead of work as a traffic controller [8].

The problem of traffic jams in cities is not an easy problem to address. It is necessary to improve public

transportation system and provide people with means to be less dependent on their cars.

In addition, it is also necessary to stimulate other possibilities of transportation, to improve safety on the streets, to increase people security feelings and walkability through the streets. Among the options to address such scenario, big data appears as a possible solution to improve traffic systems and solutions.

III. EXISTING SOLUTIONS

This section depicts some solutions in big cities around the globe.

A. Los Angeles city

The city of Los Angeles is a city with one among the worst traffic jams in the USA. It has a system that uses big data to control the traffic lights. The New York Times gives a breakdown of how it all works:

> "Magnetic sensors in the road at every intersection send real-time updates about the traffic flow through fiber-optic cables to a bunker beneath downtown Los Angeles, where Edward Yu runs the network. The computer system, which runs software the city itself developed, analyzes the data and automatically makes second-by-second adjustments, adapting to changing conditions and using a trove of past data to predict where traffic could snarl, all without human involvement" [9].

Further information about the smart grid system, used in Los Angeles, and how it works, could see below:

"The system is intelligent in that it can automatically adjust the time delay between light changes whenever issues arise. So, for example, if there is an accident that causes one or more lanes to be closed on any highway in the city (thus causing a bottleneck), it can adjust the lights and give more time to let cars caught up in it all pass through. Alternatively, it can also be used to help keep public transport running on time – if the buses are late, the system can help them to pass through the lights faster and get back on schedule"[10].

This system slightly improved the traffic in the city. According to officials, the average time to drive 5 miles in the city before was 20 minutes. These smart traffic lights have reduced the time to just 17.2 minutes.

B. *Recife city*

Some actions have already been tested to improve the traffic control in Recife: some traffic lights use cameras to make the time that they stay green or red more effective, according to the traffic on the streets without the need of a pre-programed pattern.

With smart traffic lights, the control of the traffic flow is conducted in real time [11]. This means that a command and

control service is responsible to change traffic lights through an adaptive control. Figure 2 shows how the adaptive urban traffic control system works.



Figure 2. The adaptive urban traffic control system works.

IV. DISCUSSIONS

Looking at Los Angeles and Recife solutions it is possible to observe the need of the installation and maintenance of a great number of sensors around the city. This will possibly lead to a high cost for the execution of these services. There is also the need of the development of a system that controls and updates the data of the traffic lights. Besides that, these sensors just work for the nearby traffic and cannot understand what is happening with the traffic around the city as a whole.

Another aspect of this idea is the possibility of using the sensors that are already on the streets and do not depend on government agencies to work; they just need smart citizens feeding data for their own good. This approach can possibly lead to a lower cost of implementation and maintenance compared to the Los Angeles and Recife solutions that need the implementation and maintenance of sensors around the city.

V. PROPOSAL

The proposal, looking at these examples, is a new approach for these big data traffic lights. Instead of using a lot of time and money building an infrastructure of magnetic sensors in every road intersection, use data gathered by the drivers and shared trough the web using apps like Waze or Google maps. The drivers rely on this information for their daily commutes. We could use the data gathered by the drivers to help us improve the time and flux of the traffic lights.

Some actions are performed to enable the traffic light system of Smart Cities to control the traffic light based on the current traffic situation. Some traffic lights have camera assistance to help decide the length of the green and the red in order to smooth the traffic flow. In other words, with the help of the smart traffic lights, the control of the traffic is done in real time.

VI. FINAL DISCUSSIONS

Our proposal in this paper shows the potential of using mobile sensors available in smartphones and other smart objects to solve problems in cities, in this case, urban mobility. These sensors have already improved the traffic for many people, especially for those who want to see the traffic flow, and take an alternative route, for example. It is time to use this data in a different way, creating a greater good for the city. The use of the big data information generated by these sensors connected to social networks and connected with the traffic lights, can create new possibilities for better optimized traffic flow and can generate algorithms that may help government agencies to create further solutions that could improve urban mobility.

Our proposal is an initial effort to study the possibilities of big data to improve the traffic flow in big cities and with further research can lead to the creation of a "smart traffic light." The smart traffic lights are expected to access the huge amount of information generated by the users and shared through social networks.

Future studies will focus on user research, data mining techniques, and solutions that use big data for urban mobility.

- UN News "UN says half the world's population will live in urban areas by end of 2008", International Herald Tribune. Associated Press., February 2008. Available in: http://www.iht.com/articles/ap/2008/02/26/news/UN-GEN-UN-Growing-Cities.php>. Access at January/2015.
- [2] The Fraunhofer FOKUS Institute, "Urban life: Open-air computers", The Economist. 2012, October. Available in: http://www.economist.com/news/special-report/21564998cities-are-turning-vast-data-factories-open-air-computers>. Access at January/2015.
- [3] Diário de Pernambuco, "Recife leads, once again, the national ranking congestion" Recife, 2014. Available in: http://www.diariodepernambuco.com.br/app/outros/ultimas noticias/46,37,46,11/2014/09/05/interna_vidaurbana,527568/ recife-lidera-mais-uma-vez-o-ranking-nacional-doscongestionamentos.shtml>. Access at September/ 2014.
- [4] UN News, "Urban and rural areas 2009", New York USA, [2010]. Available in: http://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/publications/pdf/urbanization/urbanization-wallchart2009.pdf>. Access at January/2015.
- [5] C. Dopre, A. Ichimescu, and V. Cristea, "Adaptive traffic optimization", Department of Computer Science and Engineering University Politehnica. Bucharest, Romania. 2012.
- [6] Alberto Alerigi Jr, "Brazil auto sales down 14 pct in July from year ago, source says", Reuters, Available in: http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/08/01/autos-brazilidUSL2N0Q71E920140801>. Access in: 16 January 2015.

- [7] Diário de Pernambuco, "Recife leads, once again, the national ranking congestion" Recife, 2014. Available in: http://www.diariodepernambuco.com.br/app/outros/ultimas noticias/46,37,46,11/2014/09/05/interna_vidaurbana,527568/ recife-lidera-mais-uma-vez-o-ranking-nacional-doscongestionamentos.shtml>. Access at September/ 2014.
- [8] G. Costa, and G. S. Bastos, "Intelligent traffic: An application of reinforcement learning", XIX Brasileiro de Automática, ISBN:978-85-8001-069-5, Campina Grande/PB – Brazil, 2012.
- [9] Monica Almeida and Noah Gilbert, "To Fight Gridlock, Los Angeles Synchronizes Every Red Light". New York Times, 2013. Available in: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/02/us/to-fight-gridlock-los-angeles-synchronizes-every-red-light.html?_r=0. Access at January/2015.
- [10] Mike Wheatley, "Big Data Traffic Jam: Smarter Lights, Happy Drivers". Silicon Valley, California, 2013. Available in: http://siliconangle.com/blog/2013/04/03/big-data-traffic-jam-smarter-lights-happy-drivers/. Access at January/2015.
- [11] Jornal do Comércio, "Recife forehead intelligent traffic system", Recife, 2014. Available in: <http://jconlineblogs.ne10.uol.com.br/deolhonotransito/2014 /07/21/recife-testa-sistema-de-semaforo-inteligente-comracionalidade-aumento-de-velocidade-chegou-200/>. Access at January/2015.
- [12] Matt Jones, "The City is a battlesuit for surviving the future". Available in: http://io9.com/5362912/the-city-is-a-battlesuit-for-surviving-the-future. Access at February/2015.

A Vision of Traffic Lights for Color-Blind People

Izautino P. Oliveira, Renata Souza, Frank Junior, Lanna Sales, Felipe Ferraz* CESAR - Recife Center for Advanced Studies and Systems, Recife, Brazil *CIN - Informatics Center, Federal University of Pernambuco, Brazil

izautino.oliveira@gmail.com, {renata.sdsouza, fcbj, lannallimas}@gmail.com *fsf3@cin.ufpe.br

Abstract - This paper presents a work in progress and an analysis about the difficulties for color-blind people to recognize traffic lights. Colorblindness (dyschromatopsia or discromatopsia) is a disease characterized by an abnormality in the photosensor pigment cells of the eye, resulting in the malfunction of color detection, most frequently in red and green shades. With this work, we want to understand the main concern about how smart cities will provide an accessible environment for colorblind drivers.

Keywords - smart city; accessibility; color blindness.

I. INTRODUCTION

Worldwide, hundreds of millions of people have vision problems and color blindness is one of them. In Brazil, 14.5% of the population have some vision disability and 10% have some kind of color blindness [1]. It is a genetic disorder that affects the X chromosome, causing inability to distinguish any primary colors. A color-blind person has deficient cells, resulting in a distorted perception of colors. The most common color confusion is between green and red shades [2].

The lack of standardization of traffic lights generates some difficulties for color-blind people, such as walking and driving or to identifying traffic lights. So, it is possible to identify opportunities for learning and for better management of special needs to accessible and smart cities [3].

Due to fast urban growth, cities now face many risks and an urgent need to find smarter ways to manage challenges such as adopting solutions and including disabled people [4][5]. The study contained here is an effort to identify and analyze traffic lights problems and how it could be used to create better solution to color-blind drivers.

The paper is structured as follows: Section I is the introduction of this study. Sections II and III are a review of the literature about color blindness. Section IV is research description and methodology and section V the research results. Finally, in Section VI there are conclusions and proposals for future works.

II. COLOR PERCEPTION AND BLINDNESS

Retinal cells, called cones, are responsible for the perception of colors. There are three kinds of cones and

each one is responsible for the colors red, green and blue, known as basic colors and the other colors are a combination of those three colors. Color perception is a sensorial process that gives meaning to objects and environment lights through the use of memory to convert colors into sensations [1][2]. Therefore, for the colors to exist, we need two main elements: eye and light. An important factor to decode colors through the eye is the wavelength, since human visual perception is a sensation [6][7][8] and the white color is not considered a color, just a sum of all colors. The maximum spectrum of light sensitivity to give wave range are the colors yellow, green and blue [6][7][9]. The most common symptoms of color blindness are the problems to identify color brilliance and nearby colors [10][11]. Color is a fundamental part of visual communication. The meaning of colors can be covered in many aspects in society - it is common to use color as a direct reference to qualify objects, based on the guidelines of traffic lights, the red light means the driver needs to stop and green light means to go.

Color blindness is a cone cell deficiency that changes color perception; it is a problem that affects about 10% of the world population. Color blindness is a genetic problem with the X chromosome and it is more frequent among men with only one X chromosome, while females have two X chromosomes.

The degrees of dyschromatopsia are variable and they are classified into four categories: Protanopia, the most common, which is the inability to distinguish between red and green shades, deuteranopia, a confusion of red and green shades, tritanopia, a conflict between blue and yellow shades, and achromatopsia, a total blindness to other colors, providing a black and white vision.

One of the most common ways to discover color blindness ID is applying the Ishihara test [5]. This test consists of 32 colorful cards with various circles with a different hue, saturation and brightness in the same board [2]. Unfortunately, there is no solution to correct color blindness and people usually learn how to live with the problem.

III. COLOR BLINDNESS AND TRAFFIC LIGHTS

Driving may not be the most difficult activity for colorblind people. Nowadays, there is no evidence of traffic infractions by color-blind people. This particular situation demands a reflection about the relationship with traffic signs and lights for colorblind people. A colorblind person has the ability from visual perception about shapes and textures; so, no matter what traffic sign colors shown, a colorblind person will have no difficulty to understand color meaning.

Many types of colors and cards do not represent an obstacle to understand the messages as long as it follows a previously known pattern.

However, traffic lights must be considered a problem because they do not have an established standard. Many traffic lights do not have colors vertically distributed using the red light on top, yellow in the middle and green at the bottom. This lack of standardization contributes with the inability of color-blind people to understand traffic lights. Perception of green and red colors is the biggest problem for people with this disability. Some cities have already adapted accessible traffic lights. Most of the adapted traffic lights have a white band by the side of the yellow light, allowing the color-blind to distinguish a color signal by the illumination and position of the light. Some cities use horizontal traffic lights with the red light on the left and the green light on the right. If a color-blind guides himself by which side each color is, he will probably mix them all.

IV. METHODOLOGY

Based on a research with young color-blind drivers, data production was carried out between December 2014 and February 2015. The population of the study was composed by 14 male participants, from 18 to 40 years old, recruited and invited to participate in the study. They answered questions about driving in attention to mobility and accessibility in streets and avenues.

The objective of the survey was to identify problems with disordered and chaotic traffic signs and possibilities to solve urban problems. Questions were developed to help in the comprehension of the problem:

a) What mean of transportation do they use?

b) Do they feel any difficulty to identify traffic lights while driving?

c) How often do they drive?

d) How do they understand traffic lights?

e) What do they think about the traffic lights of the city?

Through survey, we first obtained information about how often the volunteers drive, which routes they take and their perception about traffic lights. Then, in order to identify color blindness, all volunteers were submitted to the Ishihara test, the most effective tool for color blindness detection in red and green shades, the most common kind [11]. For this study, we used a version with 24 plates to distinguish defects in the red-green axis. To confirm color blindness, volunteers must at least, fail in eight of the 24 plates. All the recruited failed in the test, confirming the presence of the disability. Through data collection, a semi-structured interview allowed a deep knowledge of users personal meanings about traffic lights.

To build the set of common data, all responses were transcript to use in future works. Analysis of content from interviews and data interpretation and convergent aspects of responses had a thematic categorization.

V. RESULTS

The research revealed that 70% of the volunteers have problems with the lack of standardization in traffic lights. Data showed that in order to improve contrast, it is essential to increase traffic light visibility. For 15% of the respondents, LED (light emitter diode) traffic lights create more difficulty to identify colors because of their excessive luminosity; focusing on LED lights is more difficult, especially at night. The radiation of bright lights might confuse users. When a color-blind person drives at night there is a risk of not identifying which shining light is up or down. In developing countries as Brazil, the biggest limitation for color-blind people is a prohibition to drive. According to the Brazilian law, Resolution No. 80 on 11/19/98 of the National Traffic Council, an ophthalmological evaluation is required (art. 1, Annex I, item 2.1, a) and it demands full color vision (item 3.3.4). Brazilian Traffic Council statement says: "the candidate must be able to identify the colors red, yellow and green" (item 3.8.1). In developed countries, it is quite different. Some European cities have adopted the first color letter matching its correspondent light. It is possible to match each color with different geometric shapes.

The most frequent answer to the survey was that 87% of the volunteers did different moves when they had doubts related to the color light. In some cases, the driver follows other drivers nearby when they do not know which color the

traffic light is. We also found that when the carrier of the disability cannot identify the color of the traffic lights, there is a reduction of the speed until he reaches the semaphore. When meeting an intersection, color-blind people tend to stop and wait for another car to cross the roads. In critical cases, color-blind people do not feel safe driving alone; in this case, they always go with friends or family, so that they can assist them in the traffic.

VI. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

This research sought to understand difficulties of colorblind people and their relation to traffic signals. Distinct solutions were identified and each possible potential benefit will be shown in a future work. Even defining research questions and protocol beforehand, strict validation, especially related to the solution of problems, will benefit future research efforts. The lack of standardization of traffic lights must be an urgent subject to propose to governmental institutions.

However, it is important and relevant for this work to continue this research and propose relevant alternatives to improve accessibility for color-blind people - using technology to provide smart solutions such as identifying traffic signals and others, not only based on colors but on more accessible and adaptive ways for people with vision problems.

- [1] Vespucci M. Katia, Color Blind Behind the Wheel 2000.
- [2] T. De Curitiba, "Maps, Graphical representation for color blind: A case study," 2013.
- [3] M. Naphade, G. Banavar, C. Harrison, J. Paraszczak, and R. Morris, "Smarter cities and their innovation challenges," *Computer (Long. Beach.* Calif)., 2011. Vol. 44, pp. 32–39.
- [4] T. Nam and T. a. Pardo, "Conceptualizing smart city with dimensions of technology, people, and institutions," Proc. 12th Annu. Int. Digit. Gov. Res. Conf. Digit. Gov. Innov. Challenging Times - 2011. dg.o '11, p. 282.
- [5] Ishihara Test. Available: < http://www.ibrau.com.br/ishihara.htm > Last access; 5/4/2015 17:00
- [6] I. Itiro. Ergonomics: "Design and Production". 2nd. Revised and expanded edition. Editora Edgard Blucher. São Paulo, 2005
- [7] Pedrosa, I. "None of color to color". 10 Ed. Senac, Rio de Janeiro, 2009
- [8] A. André and G. Rafael. Visocor: "Visual Accessibility System." Institute of Mathematics and Statistics. University of Sao Paulo, 2009.
- [9] F. Modesto, R. Maria Clotilde, F. Heliodoro. "Psicodinâmica das Cores em Comunicação". 5a. Edição. Edgard Blucher. São Paulo, 2006
- [10] N. Miguel. "Color Identification System for colorblind: Monochrome Code ". Master's thesis. Minho University, Portugal, 2008
- [11] The New York Times "Color blindness is the inability to see certain colors in the usual way". Available:
- [12] <http://www.nytimes.com/health/guides/disease/colorblindness/overview.html> Last access; 5/4/2015 17:00
- [13] FDE Tecnologia, "Congenital dyschromatopsia perception" 2009.

Beyond Efficiency: How to Use Geolocation Applications to Improve Citizens Well-being

Renata Souza, Izautino P. Oliveira , Frank Junior, Lanna Sales, Felipe Ferraz* CESAR - Recife Center for Advanced Studies and Systems, Recife, Brazil *CIN - Informatics Center, Federal University of Pernambuco, Brazil

{renata.sdsouza}@gmail.com, {izautino.oliveira, fcbj, lannallimas}@gmail.com

*{fsf3}@cin.ufpe.br

Abstract - This paper presents a work in progress that exposes how the growing problem of urban mobility in large cities has contributed to the level of unhappiness of its inhabitants and tries to examine if the hypothesis of using geolocation applications to increase the well-being of the citizens might be a starting point for future works. A previous research concluded that people with the longest commutes are the least satisfied with life. Although some technological initiatives, such as Waze and Google Maps, tries to reduce the time wasted in traffic, the information here demonstrates that such efforts are not enough to reverse this everyday negative experience. Exploring theoretical concepts of emotional design and an experiment of Yahoo Labs, this paper argues that it is possible to work with the emotional responses of geolocation application users. Based on what was observed and collected, we argue that the use of these applications can create opportunities for positive emotions and encourage a change of attitude towards traffic problems, enabling more significant and delightful moments that potentially contribute to an increase in the feeling of well-being. We present the need of this new approach as it goes beyond current methods in its potential to make citizens smart when the city environment cannot be modified.

Keywords-urban mobility; navigation applications; emotional design.

I. INTRODUCTION

The concept of smart cities is usually linked to efficiency in the use of natural resources. Discussions about this concept have been happening between citizens and experts. The use of the latest technology is promoted to transform large urban centers into a less aggressive place to live in, yet some problems faced by citizens come from government policies and economy. Urban mobility is one of the most impacted issues.

In Brazil, a survey conducted by the National Association of Public Transportation [1] found that the vehicle fleet in major cities in the country grew more than the road structure in recent years. From 2003 to 2012, while the fleet increased 92%, the street extension grew 16%. The study compared data from 438 cities with over 60,000 inhabitants.

The Brazilian case illustrates a current scenario in large urban centers. These survey data illustrate the significant increase of the fleet, being 70% for cars and 209% for motorcycles. An increase of 5% of the fleet does not have an impact on the course of time in the same proportion, but larger, as the relationship between flow and travel time is not linear.

A contributing factor in this scenario is the facility to buy vehicles and, in some cases, the cost is equivalent to public transportation. It is a scenario where political leaders encourage the production and car sales in the country and the institutions need a large volume of government funds to accompany the changes.

Another scenario that exacerbates those problems is the concentration of the population in large cities and in metropolitan surroundings, creating the need for daily mobility to places where there is a concentration of jobs and facilities through some means of transportation, whether public or private.

The vehicles in cities are a troubling issue in the short term. Usually, they are the result of structural problems of the cities and the necessary public policies for the alleviation of these problems compete with tax benefits granted to the establishment of the major automakers to generate direct and indirect jobs.

The experience of other countries shows that building more streets and avenues, which will inevitably be congested, is not a good solution. One example is the city of Los Angeles, in the US, where there are lots of freeways and still has slow traffic [1], leaving the discussion open on how to minimize the inconvenience caused to daily lives of citizens.

Citizens have to seek their own alternatives to live with problems derived from urban mobility caused by the economic situation and governmental choices.

In this scenario, this article begins the exploration of the subject in Section I, about the emotional consequence suffered by the people due to the excessive time wasted in traffic. Then, in Section II, we expose the rise and popularization of geolocation mobile applications, with the direct goal of reducing time wasted in traffic. In Section III, the concepts of Donald Norman about Emotional Design are introduced to allow the analysis of Waze, one of the geolocation applications analyzed in Section IV. Finally, Section V presents the case of Happy Maps by Yahoo Labs, which tested the implementation of features that aim to generate positive and emotional responses in users, such as the app to guide people displacement.

II. TIME WASTED IN TRAFFIC VERSUS HUMAN EMOTIONS

Brazilian Demographic Census of 2010 presents on the traffic travel time that only 14.8% of workers in urban areas of the country spend up to five minutes to go to work. It means 6.6 million of the 55.1 million citizens working out of home. Furthermore, 28.5 million people spend from six to thirty minutes in the displacement and more than 1 million people spend over two hours.

A survey pointed out that people living in São Paulo, the largest city of Brazil, waste about one month per year in traffic jams, with an average time of 2.4 hour/trip per day.

Another striking statistic is the number of people studying or working in different cities from the ones that they live in. From 2000 to 2010, this number grew 93.9%. The explanations for the increase are related to population growth, increase in the number of formal jobs, acceleration of the metropolization and urban development process of inner cities as well.

In a study conducted in Canada [2], it has been discovered that traffic jams are in the top of the list of reasons why commuters experience increased stress. People who spend most of their time on the road experience higher levels of stress because they constantly feel hurried. The study discovered a direct link between commute team and welfare [3]. The findings concluded that people with the longest commute have the lowest overall satisfaction with life. The commute lengths are usually linked to a sense of time pressure, people experience higher levels of stress because they constantly feel hurried and worried about all the activities they are missing.

Although there are a lot of evidences linking commutes to negative feelings, some researchers found out that a longer commute may benefit people. Reports of studies [3] found out that the key to an enjoyable commute is using the time as an opportunity to create a mental shift between home and work. If the time is used as a break from other appointments and responsibilities, the driver may become more relaxed. When reducing the driving time is not an option, some activities as using the journey to listen to music, enjoy the landscape, or simply being alone with the thoughts can change the commute to leisure time.

III. RISE OF NAVIGATION APPLICATIONS

Focusing on reducing time in the traffic, navigation applications are increasing their participation on the daily life of citizens in large urban centers. As a way to help reducing the inconvenience caused by urban mobility problems, mobile applications, such as Waze and Google Maps, intend to help people avoid the frustration of being stuck in traffic jams by offering alternative routes to their destination and much more information. Some of those are warnings about accidents, hazards, roadblocks, police and other events.

Even though a few minutes could be saved in some cases, such efforts are not enough to sufficiently improve this mobility experience in large cities. Many times it is simply impossible to avoid the traffic jam and information that would help drivers like ETA (Estimated Time of Arrival) ends up working backwards, increasing their levels of stress.

Currently, these applications do not propose motion to its users [8]. Routes are created to show only shorter or faster paths, but it does not provide and stimulate emotional pleasure to users. However, the application based on geolocation can use the data generated to propose a more randomly improvement in the relationship between individuals and cities, without a formal request [7].

A Canadian study reported that [2] commute lengths are linked to a sense of time pressure. Many people spend much of their time on the road worrying about all the activities they are missing, further enhancing the feeling of unhappiness.

IV. EMOTIONAL DESIGN

According to Norman [4], humans are the most complex of all animals; he suggests that emotions are related to three levels of brain processing: first, the "automatic layer", as a visceral level of call; second, the part that contains the brain processes that control everyday behavior, called behavioral level; and third, the contemplative part of the brain, the reflective level.



Figure 1. Three levels of processing: Visceral, Behavioral and Reflective [4].

Each level has a different role in the functioning of people and requires different design strategies. An explanatory figure about the three levels is shown in Figure 1. Each of the three processing levels will be discussed separately, with their respective design strategy.

A. Visceral

The strategy to design at this level is the appearance. Although this level corresponds to the earliest part of the human brain, it is sensitive to a variety of conditions.

People are programmed to react positively, for example, to the smell of flowers and fruits, as they represent food. In most cases, the cultural differences are important because conventions about what is desired are usually defined by society.

Working with visceral design is to understand the automatic emotional responses like shape, feeling and texture.

B. Behavioral

The design is totally linked to the use itself. Appearance and rationality are not important in this case, only performance. Perhaps this is the most widespread approach in the current mobile applications.

Professionals who focus on usability are used to this kind of reasoning. While making the product work may seem obvious, the needs of people are not as obvious as they may seem.

Norman [4] points out that many products fail because designers and engineers are often self-centered and believe to dominate the answers to usage issues. The behavioral design, on the other hand, should be people-centered, i.e., on users, when designing a project.

C. Reflective

It is a quite broad design; it covers message, culture and meaning. It works primarily with self-image and memory [4], which is why the task of designing must be based on the understanding that users have over all elements related to the artifact. There is nothing practical, biological or automatic in buying, for example, an expensive car or a famous brand; answers to these questions would be cultural.

Usually, the results of blind tests show much "confusion" among consumers who cannot distinguish, when blindfolded, between products of common brands and their "famous" preferred.

V. EVALUATING WAZE THROUGH EMOTIONAL DESIGN

The functionality and appearance of navigation applications are very similar and are usually composed by the map of the area where the user will travel, a suggested main route, and alternative routes to the destination point of the user. Currently, Waze app includes all the standard features of navigation that most of the popular applications contains, and it provides additional functionality as well; therefore, it will be used such in a way that the features can be analyzed at the behavioral level of the theory of Norman [4] about Emotional Design.

There are some features available for the user associated to the display or control of the distance to be traveled and time efficiency, and for each of them we can analyze the possible emotional stimulus.

The first feature is the set up of the route; it is possible to view the estimated time of arrival at the final destination. During the trip the user receives updates of the prediction that shows the worsening or improvement of the traffic. We can deduce some of the emotions or feelings that can be stimulated by this information:

- Security, which is a positive feeling, for being able to view the amplitude of information that would not be available without the application aid;
- Integration with the community, due to its characteristics of a social network, Waze can stimulate the culture of sharing and a sense of belonging through the exchange of information between users;

- Anxiety, a negative reflection of anticipating information about events along the way that cannot be avoided and may cause delay on the journey;
- Insecurity, in cases where the fastest route contemplates a deviation through a dangerous area.

Throughout this paper, it could be perceived that each feature can generate a number of both positive and negative emotional stimuli, although there is no data survey to consider whether there is a greater tendency for people to have (or not) feelings that favor their well-being while using the application functionalities. Still, it was not possible to consistently realize the existence of a strategy to reach the reflective level of emotional design and intentionally generate positive emotions.

Taking studies about emotions generated by problematic situations of urban mobility as a database, we can only infer that these applications are not reducing or acting to sufficiently reduce feelings of discomfort, as mentioned above, caused by the traffic context.

VI. THE DRIFT THEORY AND THE HAPPY ROUTES EXPERIMENT

Psychogeography is the science that analyzes and deciphers the relationship between humans and environmental contexts and evaluates the effects of the environment on the affective behavior of individuals [8].

Through the relations of the inhabitants with the place and elimination of the censorship imposed by conditioning, proposed by the optimization of time, the cognitive system and the appropriation of urban spaces are analyzed.

Based on the knowledge of individuals about cities, psychogeography and the theory of drift proposes that the individual should walk without a set destination letting the urban environment create the suggested path and then for each path created, the motivation needs to be pointed out. [7].

Using this theory as one of the working basis, in August, 2014 researchers from Yahoo Labs developed a GPS algorithm that allowed users to choose a route between two points based on beauty, for example, rather than time or distance [5].

The Shortest Path to Happiness [6] sought to offer "emotionally pleasant" routes using data from a crowdsourcing platform. The goal is a mapping application that presents the most enjoyable routes, taking into account not only what looks appealing, but also what sounds, or smells appealing and even the memories people attach to a place.

Researchers used a website that asks users to choose between photos of areas in London and Boston they found to be most aesthetically pleasing in order to determine the most "beautiful, quiet, and happy" journeys.



Figure 2. Route suggestions based on the "Shortest Path to Happiness" study [5].

"Based on a quantitative validation, we find that, compared to the shortest routes, the recommended ones add just a few extra walking minutes and are indeed perceived to be more beautiful, quiet, and happy," the study reads. "Web and mobile mapping services currently fail to offer that experience as they are able to recommend only shortest routes." Yahoo researchers hope to apply this feature to other cities without crowdsourced ratings by using Flickr metadata [5].

It may seem controversial that applications typically focused on the efficiency of time and distance can be used to generate emotional experiences as happiness. Considering all negative experiences reported previously, caused usually by daily commutes, the Happy Maps experiment serves as a counterpoint to open a new range of features that can enhance the experience with the traffic. The beginning of the discussion of how the location-based applications, that are so present in the lives of citizens nowadays, can be a powerful tool to enhance well-being.

VII. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

The goal of this initial investigation was to identify the potential of navigation applications to improve the wellbeing of people when commuting, especially in situations where there is no way to reduce their time of driving in the traffic jam, and use it as a valid starting point for further work.

In situations like this, the key to effectively improve well-being is not by changing the environment, such as increasing the number of large roads, but in the attitude of the citizens. It is directly related to the way they perceive and experience the moment, so it is necessary to create opportunities for a change of attitude towards the traffic problems. The citizen can use this shift range as a break from other commitments and responsibilities, engaging in pleasurable activities such as enjoying the cityscape. According to the Canadian study [2], enjoying the cityscape, listening to music or just staying with your own thoughts is the most suitable way to experience time in traffic as something beneficial.

Given the popularity of geolocation applications in commuting between home-work-home, a especially critical moment of the day, they can be used nt only as important tools to reduce the time in the traffic, but also as channels to stimulate positive emotional responses associated to the displacement experience, creating opportunities for this new perception.

By questioning current approaches and studying new ones for the situation, such as Happy Maps - the experiment developed by Yahoo Labs, we confirmed that it is possible to offer features via a GPS application with the clear intention of generating a change of perception, promoting positive emotional responses. This new approach also shows that there are many hidden opportunities to offer pleasurable activities through these applications, stimulating emotional responses through leisure and sense of productivity. The case of Happy Maps is a clear use of the reflective level of emotional design, which results directly in the improvement of the well-being of citizens and their relationship with the city.

Since our focus is to help citizens change their attitude and transform the city environment into a less aggressive place to live, we intend to develop a long-term research project by expanding the use of emotional design in the development process of geolocation applications. The key to the next stage is the identification of other activities that can be done in commutes in order to develop some further features. We also intend to use the results to enable the use of technology to help people with their personal attitude and, consequently, the meaning of moments.

- A. Monteiro, "Vehicle fleet grows faster than the road structure in the country (Frota de veículos cresce mais rápido que a estrutura viária no país)", in Folha de São Paulo, Aug. 2014, <http://www1.folha.uol.com.br/cotidiano/2014/08/1503030-frota-deveiculos-cresce-mais-rapido-que-a-estrutura-viaria-no-pais.shtml> Last access; May 11, 2015.
- M. Hilbrecht, B. Smale, and S. E. Mock, "Highway to health? Commute time and well-being among Canadian adults" in World Leisure Journal, April 2014, 56(2), pp. 151-163, doi: 10.1080/16078055.2014.903723.
- A. Morin, "Want to be happier? Change your commute or change your attitude", in Forbes, July 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/amymorin/2014/12/07/want-to-be-happier-change-your-commute-or-change-your-attitude/> Last access; May 11, 2015.
- D. Norman, "Emotional design. Why we love (or hate) everyday things", Basic Books, 2004, pp. 63-98.
- D. Quercia, "Shortest paths to happiness in cities", in Yahoo Labs, Aug. 2014, <
 http://labs.yahoo.com/news/scientists-research-shortestpaths-to-happiness-in-cities/> Last access; May 11, 2015.
- D. Quercia, R. Schifanella, and L. M. Aiello, "The shortest path to hapiness: Recommending beautiful, quiet, and happy routes in the city", in 25th ACM Conference on Hypertext and Social Media, NY, USA, 2014, pp 116-125, doi: 10.1145/2631775.2631799.
- 7. G. Debord. Introduction to a Critique of Urban Geography, 1955
- 8. M. Coverley. Psychogeography. Pocket Essentials, 2006

Analysis and Proposed Improvements in the Support for the Visually Impaired in the Use of Public Transportation

Patricio Mourato, Haidee Lima, Ciro Luna, Telma Rocha, Felipe Ferraz CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife Recife, Brazil E-mail: {lpm, hccl, fsf}@cesar.org.br E-mail: {ciro.luna, telmarocha3}@gmail.com

Abstract - This paper proposes an improvement in an already existing service in Recife, Brazil that notifies the visually impaired of the time a bus arrives at a bus stop and the time they should get off a bus. Statistics on the number of visually impaired people around the world as well as some information about the main challenges they face in urban areas will be presented. This paper will also present the concept of SmartCity and some solutions designed around it. Finally, a solution is proposed in order to mitigate problems visually impaired people face when using public transportation. It is expected that this application will benefit not only blind people, but also any person who has a mobility impairment.

Keywords-Blind person; visual impairment; physical disabilities; cittamobi; smart city; smartphone.

I. INTRODUCTION

Nowadays, moving around in Brazilian big city is not a smooth task. The streets are always overcrowded by cars and pedestrians are rarely prioritized. Sidewalks are commonly broken, and lack both good places to sit and shelter from the weather. Given the fact that the obstacles are big for common people, it is not difficult to understand how these problems may affect a person with a mobility impairment.

Among the various physical disabilities, blindness or visual impairment is the concern of this paper. It is estimated that an amount of 285 million people worldwide are visually impaired: 39 million are blind and 246 million have low vision [1]. In Brazil, more than 35 million (18.8% of the population) claims to have visual impairment. Part of this total, 29 million have some permanent difficulty, more than 6 million have great permanent difficulty for seeing and 528,624 are unable to see, according to an IBGE research [2].

According to Castro [3], one of the great difficulties for the visually impaired is moving around urban areas, from walking to a particular bus stop to knowing the right place to get off a bus when reaching the final destination. In recent years, accessibility has improved, but it is still hard for many people with disabilities to use public transportation. In many situations, passengers need to ask people for help at bus stops to know what bus is passing by. When there is no one else at the bus stop, a passenger needs to stop all buses in order to be able to identify which one they need to take.

The development of new technologies has increased the accessibility on smartphones. Both iOS (iPhone Operating System) and Android have features focused specifically for the visually impaired.

As a result, it is believed that smartphones have a big potential to help people with several kinds of impairment and can make this group more confident and independent in their daily activities. This paper proposes an improvement for an already existing application which help visually impaired to take buses.

This paper is presented as follows: Introduction, describes the problem; Section II depicts about smart cities, their concepts and visually impaired people; Section III is presenting the methodology of the our work; Section IV describes two good existing solutions; Section V explains the proposed solution; Section VI provides a conclusion and next steps.

II. ABOUT SMART CITIES AND VISUALLY IMPAIRED PEOPLE

This section presents a study about smart cities and people with visual impairment.

A. Smart Cities

The interest in Smart Cities is motivated by great challenges, such as climate change, economy, mobility, among other problems. The European Union (EU) has committed to constantly developing strategies that enable the "smart" urban growth in their cities. Arup (Arup Group Limited) estimates that the global market for smart urban services will be 400 million dollars a year by 2020. According to Su et al. [7], the concept of Smart City is defined as the use of communication and information technology to measure, analyze and integrate key data from small systems to a centralized system. Thereby, smart cities bring intelligent responses to different types of needs, including everyday needs, environmental concerns, public safety, trade activities and city services. In smart cities, buildings and smart buildings are highlighted with sensors, actuators, controllers, central programming units, several kinds of interfaces, communication networks and smart meters are installed to ensure better energy performance of the building [8].

Smart Cities tend to evolve, creating an integration of the "intelligences" within a city. Some of these intelligences stand out like Baloon *et al.* [4] and Deakin [5] defines:

- Creativity and inventiveness some citizens from a certain practice, such as scientists, artists, and entrepreneurs, which impact greatly on how work is organized;
- The collective intelligence of a population, which results in the human capacity to evolve based on the institutions of the city related to cooperation, integration and collaboration;

• Artificial intelligence that is integrated into the physical environment and is available to the public, such as communication infrastructure, digital spaces or online problem solving tools.

The intelligent cities can create more efficient urban systems and are able to face contemporary challenges and urban problems. More innovative and competitive cities are created where mobility is improved, public spaces are more secure, and there is a better management of environmental resources.

B. Visually Impaired People

Blindness is understood as the lack of visual perception.

The International Council of Ophthalmology [9] describes total blindness as the complete lack of visual perception of light and form. The World Health Organization [10] defines blindness and visual acuity to 20/400 less than (6/120) or a visual field loss to less than 10 degrees.

According to the World Blind Union (WBU) [11], the lack in proper training in mobility and the lack of access to public transportation are some of the major obstacles for the blind or partially sighted when they need access to education, employment, services in general, and full participation in their communities. Transportation itself presents different challenges within the local, regional, national and international levels.

A survey conducted by a group of students from Paraíba Valley University points out the main problems of the visually impaired in urban mobility [6]:

- Obstacles on sidewalks
- Few or non-existent proper signaling
- Very short time for the sound signal of traffic light
- Absence of technology in the public transportation
- Lack of maintenance and standardization of sidewalks
- Large flow of people in public places

According to this survey done by Fornaziero and Zulian [6], most visually impaired memorize the paths, either by walking or by bus. The survey also found out that one of the major difficulties this group has is to know the right time to get off a bus. Some have set up "checkpoints" to know the right time to leave it. Examples of "checkpoints" cited by respondents were amount of "sharp curves" and "speed bumps".

III. METHODOLOGY

First of all, we discussed some of the problems that the people with disabilities experience in the context of public transport. In some bus stations, more than one bus line can stop at the same time, forming a big queue of buses and making it difficult to get on the bus, if this one has stopped far away. We observed a few problems at the bus stop. For example, some buses stops far away from where people are, and for blind people this is a serious problem. Finally, the data were analyzed with focus on people with visual impairments. Once the problem was identified, bibliographic research was performed in order to find previous works related to the issue.

A benchmarking was performed and it was aimed at finding other existing applications that help the visually impaired to move around cities with public transportation.

Finally, brainstorming sessions and user research showed that the best solution is to improve an already existing application, *CittaMobi* [13]. It already benefits users and they are happy with it.

IV. EXISTING SOLUTIONS

Two good solutions will be presented in this paper. The first one is from the UK, and the latter is from Brazil:

A. GeorgiePhone (UK)

"Much more than phoning, texting and keeping in touch, *GeorgiePhone* is like a friend who helps with everyday tasks and takes the stress out of travelling alone. *GeorgiePhone* confirms where you are and what is around, bus journey information, your ability to keep up with the web and YouTube, reading print and diary dates."[12]

According to its site, *GeorgiePhone* is a family of apps designed mainly for blind or low vision people and it has a variety of functions like camera, color detection, user finder, bus track, among other very useful options.

The most interesting function for this paper is the bus tracking system. It locates the nearest bus stop for the user and tells how to get there. Once the user is on the bus, the app says the names of the bus stops. This way, a user knows when they need to drop, reducing the stress of a bus journey. Internet connection and GPS (Global Positioning Satellite) are needed, and it works only on the Android platform.

B. CittaMobi Accessibility (Brazil)

The *CittaMobi* accessibility is an app designer specifically for users with visual impairment and provides a bus arrival schedule. The interaction design is simpler and all queries are made by VoiceOver, with the application automatically notifying the user of the desired bus proximity.

A user does not need to be at the bus stop to know what time the bus will pass by, and it is possible to verify in real time the bus RTA. In addition, it also presents the closest bus stops of the current user location. This app is only available for iOS.

V. PROPOSAL

The *CittaMobi* already has some features which improve the user experience of bus users. The main feature is the estimated time left for buses to arrive at a particular bus stop. Before and after taking the bus, a user can look bus routes up. Users can also mark on the map where they want to get off a bus. It is possible to bookmark bus lines and bus stops.

As noted by Fornaziero and Zulian [6], one of the greatest difficulties the visually impaired face is knowing whether their bus arrived. In Recife, there are stops for multiple bus lines, making it even harder for these users. *CittaMobi's* current service is presented in Figure 1.



Figure 1. CittaMobi application

CittaMobi's current service uses a Web Service module to get information about the buses and also to provide the information to application's users. Figure 2 presents the adjustments proposed for the *CittaMobi* application service.



Figure 2. Enhancement proposed to CittaMobi application service

The enhancement proposed will be composed by Web Services to feed the mobile and web platforms. Based on *CittaMobi*, this paper proposes an enhancement to current service that includes an additional module to notify the presence of someone with mobility impairment at a bus stop. This module will provide to buses important information about passengers and other feedback like accidents, delays, etc. This will be useful to inform bus drivers of people with special needs at bus stops.

Currently the buses do not have a channel of communication with their passengers, especially those that require more attention, such as the visually impaired. The new proposal presented in Figure 3 presents the enhancement proposed to service, which comprises the interaction between users, services and applications. The new *CittaMobi* version will advise the bus driver that there is

someone who needs special attention to get on the bus. The user that has a smartphone Android or iOS will select the bus line and then will press a button to send a message to the bus that has a smartphone fixed on the panel, connected to the service through the Internet aiming to show to bus driver that has someone at the specific bus stop who needs more attention to get on the bus.



VI. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

The new service module will be useful for many people who have certain disabilities. Users will be able to choose bus lines through the mobile service and inform bus drivers when they need special attention when using public transportation services.

Many blind people live normal lives in their cities, but many cities do not invest the financial resources needed to make improve the well-being and quality of life of this group, especially in developing countries. Taking a bus should a simple routine task for everyone, not a challenging task. Thus, it is expected that the visually impaired have no great difficulty to take buses.

To the future work, we will create the actors map of the service to understand the actors involved in the whole process of mobility, from the application user to the other passengers of the bus.

Digital ethnography to finding out how the visually impaired people use smartphones.

- [1] Eletronic publication: World Health Organizarion. [Online]. Available http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs282/en/ 2015.02.08
- [2] IBGE Brazilian Institute of Gerography and Statistics. [Online]. Available from: www.ibge.gov.br 2015.01.22
- [3] J. C. Castro. COME and GO: Accessibility: commitment to each one. Campo Grande MS: Publising house GIBIM, 2013.
- [4] Ballon, P, Glidden, J., Kranas, P., Menychtas A., Ruston S., and Van Der Graaf S. (2011). "Is there a Need for a Cloud Platform for European Smart Cities?". eChallenges e-2011. Florence, Italy.
- [5] M. Deakin, (2007). "From city of bits to e-topia: taking the thesis on digitally-inclusive regeneration full circle". Journal of Urban Technology 14 (3): 131–143.
- [6] S. M. Fornaziero and M. A. R. Zulian. "Study of the difficulties encountered by people with visual impairment in

the use of public transport". X Latin American Meeting of Graduate Studies. São José dos Campos, SP, p. 3.

- [7] K. Su, J. Li, and H. Fu. "Smart City and the Applications". In: Proceedings of 2011 International Conference on Electronics, Communications and Control (ICECC), 2011, pp. 1028-1031.
- [8] Smart City Implemented in Búzios RJ, Magazine SODEBRAS, Vol. 9, no. 98, 2014/Feb.
- [9] International Council of Ophthalmology. "International Standards: Visual Standards — Aspects and Ranges of Vision Loss with Emphasis on Population Surveys". [Online]. Available from: http://www.icoph.org/pdf/visualstandardsreport.pdf 2015.01.29
- [10] World Health Organization. Visual impairment and blindness Fact Sheet N°282 - [Online]. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs282/en/index.ht ml 2015.02.08
- [11] World Blind Union. [Online]. Available from: http://www.worldblindunion.org/ 2015.02.18
- [12] Georgie Phone. [Online]. Available from: http://www.georgiephone.com 2015.02.03
- [13] CittaMobi. [Online]. Available from: http://www.cittamobi.com.br 2015.05.15

Empowering Public Education Students to Report Infrastructure Problems and Exercise Civic Engagement

Ciro Luna, Telma Rocha, Haidee Lima, Patricio Mourato, Felipe S. Ferraz CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife Recife, Brazil

emails: ciro.luna@gmail.com, telmarocha31@gmail.com, hccl@cesar.org.br, lpm@cesar.org.br, fsf@cesar.org.br

Abstract—Studies conducted around the world show that school infrastructure impacts the academic performance of students. The participation of students in the identification of school infrastructure problems is an exercise of citizenship. Taking the opportunity provided by the increasing popularity of smartphone use, this paper, as a work in progress, is aimed at assessing whether there is room for the design and development of a platform which would use smartphones as a crowdsourcing tool in order to allow students to report infrastructure problems in public schools from Recife, Brazil, so those issues would be easier to prioritize. The interviews performed with students showed a high level of engagement to solve problems they find at school, which points to a positive answer to the question above.

Keywords-Smart Cities; Education; Citzenship; Infrastructure.

I. INTRODUCTION

Smart cities are based on efficient management of infrastructure and urban services, the democratization of access to information for citizens, and the improvement of conditions for decision making in the private and public spheres [1].

A smart city should be seen as an organic whole, as a network. In a smart city, attention is given to connections and not only to the parties. The open model of the Internet has contributed to the consolidation of a new type of social worker, immersed in the emerging social networks, that is both consumer and producer of information and knowledge, the *prosumer* (producer+consumer) [1].

Civic improvement stems from improvement between the interfaces and integrations. That means a smart city believes that the most important connectors between the various subsystems are people turning it from a set of mechanistic infrastructure elements into a set of vibrant and interconnected human communities [1].

Brazil is ranked as the 6th country in smartphone use, with 38.8 million users. It is estimated that this number will increase to 71.9 million by 2018 [2].

It is important to notice that most of the new smartphone users in Brazil are young people. In 2011, 48% of children and teenagers with ages ranging from 10 to 14 had smartphones, an increase of 12.6 percentage points since 2009. Between the ages of 15 and 17, 67.5% of teenagers had smartphones in 2011, which corresponds to an increase of 15.7 pp during the same period [3]. Also, there has been an increase in smartphone use by people with low income [4]. This part of the population makes up 80% of the public education students who took ENEM (the Brazilian national high school education assessment, often used as the admission test for public universities) in 2011 [5].

The increase in smartphone use has affected a great many sectors of our society, and education isn't an exception. The debate around the actual use of smart devices as a technological learning tool has been in vogue lately. While some would see smart devices in class as an obstacle for education (as demonstrated by the hereinafter research), institutions such as UNESCO reinforce mobile learning as a viable and encouraged use of smartphones [6].

Ironically, despite the technological aspect smartphones may bring to a student's life, infrastructure in schools is still a major education issue [7]. In Brazil, less than 1% of schools have the ideal infrastructure [8]. In fact, infrastructure impacts the well-being of students and their satisfaction levels while attending classes and, consequently, their average scores [9]. It is important to point out, though, that basic infrastructure standards, when not met, take their toll on other infrastructure areas.

While learning support facilities (such as libraries and computer labs) often provide a higher impact on test results [4], lack of water and sanitation facilities, for instance, affects not only students' enrollment and completion rates, but also teacher absenteeism [10].

Considering that students are the most affected party from infrastructure problems, this paper is aimed at assessing the usefulness for a platform where they would be able to report these issues themselves. Such a solution would inevitably rely on civic engagement.

Civic engagement or civic participation is the involvement of citizens in the political process and issues that affect their lives. It is aimed at ensuring the rights of citizens to participate and contribute to the development of their communities, cities, and country. It determines the policies by which well-being will be seeked collectively by the members of a community [11].

A school is a place where students spend much of their time and, besides providing academic education, it also has the purpose of contributing to the development of new citizens, as it is a great place to exercise civic engagement and develop values and motivation.

In fact, youth civic engagement in the school community is not unheard of. It is possible to point out examples of initiatives both to help improve other students' skills [12] and report school infrastructure problems [13]. This paper is presented as follows: Introduction describes the problem and the context of Brazil. Section II describes the methodology. Section III describes related works. Section IV presents the interviews with potential users. Section V displays the results of the interviews conducted. Section VI describes the proposed solution. Conclusion discusses the findings and suggest next steps.

II. METHODOLOGY

This paper started with a research on information about the context of education problems in Brazil. As infrastructure problems proved to be shockingly present in schools in this country, this kind of issue was selected to be addressed by a solution which has yet to be designed, but whose embryonic concept would take form in this paper.

As reference, some solutions which help solve infrastructure issues were examined. It was noted, then, that all those similar solutions which achieved some degree of success relied on crowdsourced problem reporting to feed their platform with data. Also, two of those solutions were smartphone applications, which demanded some research on smartphone popularity among the youth, especially those from families with low income.

Crowdsourced data depends on community engagement and easy access to the platform. In order to assess whether these requirements would be met, interview guidelines were prepared with two main goals: understanding the actions taken by students when they found or faced problems at school, and understanding students' relationship with their smart handheld devices.

Some interviews with students were conducted, then, and the results led to a rough sketch of an architecture to the solution this study aims at. The solution still needs input both from a larger number of students and from the other end of the information flow (i.e.: *desirability* from those in charge of the strategic decisions which define the course education in Brazil will take).

III. DESCRIBING RELATED WORKS

It is possible to list several solutions regarding civic engagement in both community problem solving and infrastructure problem reporting. Those listed below use crowdsourcing as a means to advise the relevant authorities of issues the communities cannot normally solve by themselves.

- A. Chinese Sidewalk Repair and Improvement Crowdsourcing Website - Developed by the Beijing Transport Research Center, a crowdsourcing website asks pedestrians to identify areas in need of repair or improvement in Beijing. The system aims to help transportation planners to know how roads and sidewalks are being used by the public [14].
- *B.* **Colab** A social network for citizenship that helps citizens communicate with government. Their goal is to promote civic engagement and create better cities through citizen-govenment collaboration [15]. Colab won 2013 AppMyCity! Prize for world's best urban app [16].
- *C.* **SITA (School Infrastructure Tracking Application) -**A mobile-based application that will allow stakeholders (SMC members, NGO staff, Government officials) to track the status of infrastructure facilities in schools, such as toilets, drinking water, barrier-free access etc. and provide feedback on their maintenance [17].
- D. UnB Infrastructure Mapping Platform The Central Students Directorate (DCE) of University of Brasilia (UnB) released the university's infrastructure and salubrity map. The problems reported are taken to the university mayor every other week. By the end of Janurary 2013, more than 70 complaints had been made, and they ranged from lack of toilet paper to classrom floods. The DCE asks students to take photos of the problems and report issues "pinning" them to a digital map of the campus [18].

IV. INTERVIEWS WITH POTENTIAL USERS

Based on the studies referenced in this paper, interviews were conducted in order to understand students' relationship with their schools and the way they used smartphones. The interviews also included general questions, such as age, gender, schooling, and graduation year.

The questions were divided into two groups: 4 questions concerning smartphone use, and 4 other about their relationship with their school. Two of them were multiplechoice questions (device brand and operating system).

The survey respondents consisted of 13 people from Recife, Brazil, with ages ranging from 18 to 20. All of the participants had graduated from high school between the years of 2011 and 2013. The collected data analysis is presented below.

First, the participants were asked about their age and grade, for what they used their smartphones the most, how often they used their handheld devices, and how they accessed the internet at school while using their handsets (e.g., Wi-Fi, 3g).

After the first part of the interview, they were also asked how long they studied at their current school, what they liked the most about their school, what they disliked the most about it, and how they proceeded when they found or faced a problem at school.

V. RESULTS

The interviews found that all respondents own smartphones of various models and from various manufacturers. During their schools years, even though the use of handheld devices was banned in school, 7 of the respondents claimed to have used cell phones in the school dependencies. Moreover, 12 of the 13 participants said they used smartphones several times a day.

The research revealed that the respondents used their smartphones mainly for instant communication (such as instant messaging apps and phone calls), asynchronous communication (such as emailing) and social networking (e.g., Facebook).

Among the instant messaging applications used by the participants, WhatsApp [19] was the most popular one despite its need of internet access. Only two respondents claimed to not use the app.

SMS, on the other hand, was the least popular means for instant communication. According to the participants, texting is still relatively expensive when compared to WhatsApp messaging.

Using smartphones to make actual phone calls is common, but it is important to point out, though, that, by the time the interviews were conducted, WhatsApp had not allowed users to make voice calls [20], a fact that might impact future user research.

Facebook was mentioned by the respondents as the only real popular social networking application, as they did not see WhatsApp as such. The use of other social networking apps (e.g., Twitter and Instagram) was minimal.

On students' relationship with their schools, the interviews highlighted that the main problems reported by students revolved around relationship issues, whether they were among peers or between students and the school staff (i.e., teachers and the principal's office).

When asked about how they normally proceeded when they found or faced problems at school, the participants displayed a high level of engagement and participation, as most of them would either try to solve problems by themselves or discuss the issue with friends and teachers.

VI. THE PROPOSED SOLUTION

Despite the active behavior the students would normally present while trying to solve problems at school, infrastructure issues cannot be resolved directly by them. They can still be part of the problem solving process, though, and the architecture below addresses their proactive attitude.

The proposed solution is a platform aimed at informing the government authorities of infrastructure issues in schools in order to achieve better resource distribution. The data fed to the platform would be crowdsourced from students.

Taking into consideration the increasing popularity of smartphones, especially among the youth, these devices can be seen as a viable technical requirement for a crowdsourcing solution, so the data would be entered through a smartphone app. Features present on most smart handheld devices nowadays, such as GPS tracking and digital camera, can provide invaluable precise data about infrastructure issues the students may find.

This way, a student would be able to photograph the problem and describe it textually. Through GPS, the location for the problem would be sent without the need of entering the information manually (i.e, address, name of the school etc). The app, then, would either upload the report to a cloud server or save it to be synchronized later, depending on internet connection availability (e.g, 3g, 4g, or wi-fi).

The data the students would provide would then be stored to a database so it would later be accessed by the relevant authorities through a web application which would present the data in the form of graphs, charts, heat maps etc. The problems would, then, be prioritized so the available resources could be better managed.

The proposed solution architecture can be better visualized on Figure 1.



Figure 1. The proposed solution architecture.

VII. CONCLUSION AND NEXT STEPS

The results presented herein reveal that there is room for the development of a technological solution which can be used by students as a crowdsourcing tool. Such solutions would work not only to improve the school environment, but also to help develop civic engagement in students.

On the other hand, smartphone use restriction may be a challenging issue. It is a matter that needs further investigation, as smartphone use policies vary among public schools and may render the significant use of any handheld device based solution unattainable.

The existing tension between students and faculty is another obstacle to be surpassed. It creates an environment that may be unfavorable for a solution that requires unobstructed communication channels among those involved.

As following steps, it is important that the user research be expanded to a larger number of respondents from a wider variety of schools. Moreover, teachers, principals, school staff, and government authorities should also be interviewed. As mentioned above, it is needed to investigate the policy on smatphone use in public schools from Recife, Brazil.

- "Connected Youth", [Online]. Available: http://educacaointegral.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/juventudeconectada-online-1.pdf Fundação Telefonica Vivo, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [2] "2 Billion Consumers Worldwide to Get Smart(phones) by 2016", [Online]. Available: http://www.emarketer.com/Article/2-Billion-Consumers-Worldwide-Smartphones-by-2016/1011694, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [3] "Domicile Sample National Survey" [Online]. Available: http://www.ibge.gov.br/home/presidencia/noticias/imprensa/ppts/0000 0010135709212012572220530659.pdf, PNAD 2011/IBGE, [retrieved: May, 2015]
- [4] "Internet Access Among the Low-Income Part of the Population Grows" [Online]. Available: http://www.mc.gov.br/conteudos-digitaiscriativos-noticias/27053-em-2011-38-dos-internautas-brasileirosganhavam-ate-um-salário-mínimo, Ministério das Comunicações, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [5] "Enem Results Reflect Common Unequalities in Brazil", [Online]. Available: http://www.abe1924.org.br/56-home/286-resultados-doenem-refletem-desigualdades-comuns-no-pais, Associação Brasileira de Educação, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [6] "Policy Guidelines for mobile learning", [Online]. Available: http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0021/002196/219641E.pdf, United Nation Education Scientific and Cultural Organization, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [7] J. Duarte, C. Gargiluo, and M. Moreno, "School Infraestructure AND Learning in Latin American Elemetary Education: An Analysys based on the SERCE", [Online]. Available: http://publications.iadb.org/bitstream/handle/11319/5449/School%20I nfrastructure%20and%20Learning%20in%20Latin%20American%20 Elementary%20Education%3a%20An%20Analysis%20based%20on %20the%20SERCE.pdf?sequence=1, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [8] "Less than 1% of Brazilian schools have the ideal infrastructure" [Online]. Available: http://educacao.uol.com.br/noticias/2013/06/04/menos-de-1-dasescolas-brasileiras-tem-infraestrutura-ideal.htm, UOL [retrieved: June, 2015].
- [9] K. Cuyvers, G.De Weerd, S. Dupont, S. Mols, and C. Nuytten, "Wellbeing at school: does infrastructure matter?" [Online]. Available: http://www.oecd.org/edu/innovationeducation/centreforeffectivelearningenvironmentscele/49167628.pdf, Institute and Educational Science, University of Antwerp, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [10] "Delivering Cost Effective and Sustainable School Infrastructure", [Online]. Available: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/67620/del-cost-eff-sust-sch-infra.pdf, TI-UP Resource Centre and Departament for International Development, [Accessed: 15-Feb-2014].
- [11] "Civic Engajement", [Online]. Available: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Civic_engagement, Wikipédia, [retrieved: May, 2014].
- [12] "Girl from Alagoas accepted by Harvard explains how she made it" [Online]. Available: http://www.alagoas24horas.com.br/conteudo/?vCod=151301, Alagoas 24 horas [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [13] "Class Journal" [Online]. Available: https://www.facebook.com/DiariodeClasseSC, [retrieved: May, 2015].

- [14] "China Crowdmaps Pedestrian and Cyclist Problem Areas", [Online]. Available: http://www.citylab.com/commute/2012/07/chinacrowdmaps-pedestrian-and-cyclist-problem-areas/2699/, CityLab, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [15] Colab.re, [Online]. Available: http://www.colab.re/: [retrieved: May, 2015]
- [16] "Brazilian App Colab Wins AppMyCity! Prize for World's Best Urban App", [Online]. Available: http://www.newcitiesfoundation.org/wpcontent/uploads/PDF/PR/AppMyCity-winner-release-COLAB.pdf, New Cities Foundation, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [17] "SITA School Infrastructure Tracking Application", [Online]. Available: http://www.codeforresilience.org/app/sita-schoolinfrastructure-tracking-application, Code for Resilence, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [18] "UnB's Map for Infrastructure and Salubrity ", [Online]. Available: http://www.dceunb.org/infraestrutura/, DCE UNB, [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [19] "WhatsApp: Home", [Online]. Available: http://www.whatsapp.com, WhatsApp Inc., [retrieved: May, 2015].
- [20] "WhatsApp for Android Now Allows All Users to Make Voice Calls, iOS Coming Soon", [Online]. Available: http://thenextweb.com/apps/2015/03/31/whatsapp-for-android-nowallows-all-users-to-make-voice-calls/, The Next Web, [retrieved: May, 2015].

Telco Role and Assets for the Internet of Things (IoT) Infrastructure

Roberto De Bonis Open Innovation Research Telecom Italia Torino, Italy roberto.debonis@telecomitalia.it

Abstract— The paper presents an analysis of what, an application provider willing to launch an IoT service, needs in terms of physical infrastructure in the urban scenario and how, a Telco (Telecommunications Company), can support such a scenario. The paper shows the different characteristics that the different Telco assets have and how they can be used to deploy IoT services, giving some practical real cases.

Keywords— gateways; radio coverage; urban infrastructure; short range; site.

I. INTRODUCTION

When we deal with Internet Of Things (IoT) we might think about a scenario where not only humans but also machines and objects ("things") will be connected to the big internet. Nowadays only part of the IoT applications use a full Internet Protocol, since for many applications, IP gateways are used to interconnect short range devices to IP networks. Even if everybody is looking forward to a full IP IoT scenario, it is likely that for a long time we will still have to deal with nodes of the network that will be connected to internet through gateways. One of the consequences is that we will also deal in the next near future with "infrastructure" devices whose role will be to bridge and to route objects connected to Short Range Device (SRD) networks (e.g. ZigBee). Such devices will be more complex in terms of processing and storage capabilities compared to end nodes. In many cases such gateways could not be operated by batteries and hence one of the problem to solve, for those willing to deploy IoT applications, will be to find adequate sites to host the gateways ensuring power source and. in case of wireless applications, guaranteeing adequate radio coverage and level of capillarity. Such sites are hard to find and costly to manage and it is unrealistic to follow the approach that was taken for the radio mobile networks, since in that case, very expensive rental of building roofs for hosting mobile base stations (in Italy in some cases, rental went up to 80k euros per year for the most precious cities) was sustainable considering the interesting ARPU (Average Revenue Per Unit) for mobile terminals. In case of IoT, almost negligible ARPU of "things" lead to look for very cheap solutions for sites hosting the gateways and to share this infrastructure to reduce costs.

II. TELCOS ASSETS CHARACTERISTICS

Telecom operators can support this scenario and fulfill those needs since they own both physical assets and sites to host the gateway and the appropriate skill to plan, deploy and operate those additional networks. Specific sites for hosting devices should have some specific characteristics such as: Enrico Vinciarelli Open Innovation Research Telecom Italia Torino, Italy enrico.vinciarelli@telecomitalia.it

- Availability of power source (or possibility to install a solar panel, or remote power feeding)
- Possibility to install antennas
- Protection against vandalism
- Enabling good radio coverage (in case of wireless devices)
- Adequate level of capillarity with respect to the service to be provided
- Controlled access
- Non-intrusive integration with the environment
- Low rental costs
- Low authorization costs
- Low installation and maintenance costs
- Regional/National presence for specific services
- Preferably taking in advantage pre-existing infrastructure

Many different types of urban infrastructure are available in particular in the cities (e.g. street lighting, broadcasters, energy utilities) but very few of them manage to find a suitable tradeoff among all the mentioned requirements that is also suitable for a plurality of services. Telco operators managing fixed and mobile services have plenty of communication network infrastructure devices and related sites that according to specific needs for the IoT service to be deployed, can be used. Nevertheless not all Telco assets can host devices for capillary network infrastructure. For different locations it must be evaluated how these, fit the characteristics of the devices and how these are useful for the capillary network deployment (Table 1).

III. CASE STUDIES

The plethora of possible assets that a Telco can provide to host gateways (and repeaters) can simplify the difficult job of a service provider willing to deploy a wireless network for a specific smart city application. As an example in Figure 1 the set of mobile base stations (red pinpoints) and of street cabinets (green pinpoints) of a small town in the north of Italy is shown. It is clear how the two sets of assets already provide a good level of capillarity in the most "dense" areas of the city; if all the many available assets were shown (such as distribution network boxes or phone booths), the map would become unreadable. In Figure 2 the radio coverage that could be provided for that city is shown, such a radio coverage is provided using some of the mobile base stations of the Telco to host the data concentrators (gateways) of a Wireless MBus 169MHz [1] network (this communication protocol is used in

Telco Asset	Characteristics	Capillarity	Coverage	Suitable for
Switching Plant	Inside big cities Power source available No size constraints of devices	Poor	Good (limitatins only in historical city centers)	Both gateway and repeaters/ bridge
Distribution network street cabinets	Along the streets Remote power source available Easy to access Size constraints	Good	Poor	Repeaters / Bridge
Distribution network street boxes	Either along the streets or in building basements or building facade Limited remote power source available Easy to access Size constraints	Excellent	Poor / Good (in case of building façade)	Repeaters / Bridge
Distribution network street poles	Mainly in rural areas Limited remote power source available Difficult to access Size constraints	Poor	Good	Repeaters / Bridge
Mobile Base Stations	Power source available Difficult to access Sites may be shared among operators	Good	Excellent	Gateways / Data Concentrators
Phone boxes and booths	Power source available (only in cas of phone booth) Dismission plan running	Poor	Fair	Repeaters / Bridge

TABLE I. Characteristics of the different assets

Europe for smart gas metering). In Figure 3 a radio coverage of a ZigBee network (2.4GHz) is shown; in this case only the street cabinets were used to host either ZigBee gateways or routers; since both devices (routers and gateways) could not be battery-operated, remote power feeding can be provided at the street cabinet using the copper pairs not only for transmitting data but also for transmitting energy remotely.

In this case a service provider interested in deploying a ZigBee network in that city for outdoor applications (e.g. waste management, pollution monitoring), could take advantage of the Telco street cabinets to obtain a good level of radio coverage (if a full mesh architecture was chosen where



Fig. 1. Some of the available Telco assets in a small city

Fig. 2. WMBus 169MHz Radio Coverage achieved using Base Stations only



Fig. 3. ZigBee 2,4GHz Radio Coverage achieved using street cabinets

also the end nodes could act as routers, the coverage would be even better). The example shows how independently from the chosen wireless technology and from the type of service, Telco assets can fulfill the infrastructural need for IoT applications; this added value can be accompanied with the skill of a Telco, to plan those networks (to define how many and where gateways should be places) and to operate and manage them efficiently, making Telcos significant stakeholders in the IoT development [3].

IV. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

For some time, some IoT devices will be too constrained in terms of size and processing capabilities to manage IP protocols; this means that such devices will be connected to internet through gateways. Adequate sites for installing and managing those gateways is and will be an issue; Telcos can play an important role in such a scenario enabling, with all their assets, the creation of a Smart Urban Infrastructure. Future work to demonstrate such an approach is the deployment of a multi-utility (gas and water) smart metering network (according to the requirements of the Italian Authority for Energy [2]) in 4 Italian cities where the data concentrators are installed only on the assets (mobile base stations and distribution network boxes) of Telecom Italia and they will collect meter readings from around 20000 gas and water meters.

- [1] European Committee for Standardization, "EN 13757-4" 2011.
- [2] Italian Authority for Electricity, Gas and Water, "ARG/gas 155/08"22/10/2008 [retrieved: June, 2014]
- [3] G. Barillaro, R. De Bonis, E. Vinciarelli, "From Smart Metering to Smart Urban Infrastructure" Notiziario Tecnico Telecom Italia, February 2014

CITYOPT

Holistic simulation and optimisation of energy systems in smart cities

Régis Decorme Information Technologies and Knowledge Dissemination CSTB Sophia Antipolis, France email:regis.decorme@cstb.fr

Abstract — CITYOPT is a collaborative project supported by the European Commission through the Seventh Framework Programme (FP7). CITYOPT mission is to optimise energy systems in smart cities. The project will create a set of applications and related guidelines that support efficient planning, detailed design and operation of energy systems in urban districts.

Keywords-energy efficiency; smart cities; urban planning; detailed design; demand-response; user awareness.

I. INTRODUCTION

68% of the European Union population lives in urban areas, this proportion is growing as the urbanization trend continues, raising the energy demand for private and public consumers and for economic activities with the subsequent increase in CO2 emissions [1].

Furthermore, urban areas have high levels of air pollution, primarily from the burning of fossil fuels in energy production and road transport, resulting in enormous economic and social costs [2][3]. Additionally, energy security is also becoming increasingly important with declining European natural gas and oil reserves together with the current geo-strategy situation [4][5]. This highlights the importance of the development of more sustainable urban areas which are more energy and resource efficient, the use of renewable energy sources, reduction of the carbon footprint, infrastructure development, engagement of the stakeholders and users, removing administrative and regulatory barriers and new business models [6].

The CITYOPT project addresses energy system optimization in different lifecycle phases, supported by a user-centred design approach. Stakeholders, including city decision makers, city planners, energy utilities, facility managers, and citizens, are involved in all project phases.

CITYOPT develops a set of applications and guidelines supporting efficient planning, detailed design and operation of energy systems in urban districts. Business models for the use cases have been developed and are shortly described in this paper. The project considers appropriate service business models, privacy and trust and involves users in all the project phases.

This paper presents the overall context in Section II and project objectives in Section III. It then introduces the 3 pilot case studies in Austria, Finland, and France in Section IV. Åsa Hedman VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland Ltd Espoo, Finland email:asa.hedman@vtt.fi

Finally, preliminary results and expected results of the approach are presented in Section V.

II. URBAN ENERGY SYSTEMS

A holistic view considers integrating the design of the urban areas, the built environment, infrastructure and the energy system creating opportunities to explore the possibility to optimize the use of resources and synergies in an efficient way. However, existing cities are captive to their history which constrains the implementation of new measure without high economic investments. Nevertheless, relatively short turnover times for many technologies provide opportunities to improve the efficiency and develop integrated design [7]. The following aspect should be considered during the design and use of the urban energy systems:

• Energy efficiency of the built environment

The primary focus of energy-efficiency in most cities is on the built environment (i.e., dwellings and commercial properties) which should be designed to optimize their sustainability. This situation implies a strong argument for definition and regulation of building standards.

• Supply side

The supply side is having an important progress in innovation to design efficient energy networks which allows integration of energy resources, such as solar energy, heat pumps, fuel cells etc. or the use of energy storage systems, allowing shifting the production to match with the demand. This integrated thinking has been highlighted in the design of the new eco-cities, avoiding strong dependence to fix solution as big power plants and giving to the city an integrated growth based on a higher flexibility from the energy supply side.

• Holistic approach - Optimisation of the energy systems

Energy systems are traditionally designed separately looking at demand and production as separate issues. There has been some progress in linking demand and transmission with for example demanding low temperature heating systems in buildings to enable low temperature levels in district heating systems. To analyse the whole energy system from demand to production with one design tool is a new approach. Also to include both heating, cooling and electricity into one holistic approach is a new aspect in planning energy systems in districts. Systems and integration methods could have an important potential for reductions in direct primary-energy use, without other significant physical impacts, and significant advantages in terms of a reduction in externalities of energy use such as air pollution.

• Role of real-time monitoring and steering systems For the new urban energy system design expertise should also focus on the operational phase. There are opportunities in the field of Information Control Technologies (ICT) applied to the urban energy sector which enables effective management of the real-time performances of the energy systems, allowing the interaction between them and citizens, which could be increased through real-time energy pricing, virtual energy markets, real-time displays for households, large building, neighbourhood, city resource-use profiles, and personalised decision-support services.

III. OBJECTIVES

CITYOPT addresses energy system optimisation in different lifecycle phases, considering potential and user & stakeholder involvement characteristics (Figure 1):

- **Planning tools** support analysing, simulating, optimizing and communicating different alternatives in the city planning. A holistic approach integrates energy dynamics of local grids and buildings, consumption behaviours, energy storage, and local energy production units.
- **Design tools** optimise design for energy efficiency of supplementary construction and renewable integration ensuring grid stability. Stakeholder and user research on design requirements specifies how new or retrofitted energy efficient buildings interact with nearby buildings through local energy networks, e.g., exchanging surplus renewable heating/cooling energy.
- **Operational tools** increase optimization opportunities related to user behaviour, like residential demand response schemes for inhabitants to participate in online-optimization, and visualizations to engage users.

IV. PILOTS

Three case studies in different climate zones will demonstrate the CITYOPT solutions:

A. Helsinki, Finland

The Helsinki case study evaluates electricity- and heat storage solutions and business models in the new residential districts of Kalasatama and Östersundom. In the planning phase of the new districts, CITYOPT applications will examine technologies, sizing, placement and steering of electric and heat storage solutions, to find the optimal storage solutions.

In both study cases of Helsinki, the optimisation task is divided into two connected parts:

• Design optimization (I)

• Operational optimization (II)

In part I, the optimisation will strive to choose the correct type and size of energy storage unit(s) and its connections to energy producers and consumers. This being done, the second part of the optimisation (II) will find the operational optimum. Thus the problem is a bi-level optimisation. The optimisation tasks are described below in terms of:

- Process description
- Performance metrics with constraints
- Degrees of freedom
- Scenarios

The bi-level optimisation means that the operational optimisation (II) runs inside the design optimisation (I). In other words, for each design candidate from part I, a new solution of the operational optimisation (II) will be solved. This enables a more holistic analysis of the situation and can provide some new insights in what is the best combination of solutions for both design and operation strategies.

B. Vienna, Austria

In Vienna, at the Austrian Institute of Technology (AIT) premises, CITYOPT investigates the optimal design and possible implementation (including cost assessment and business model development) of integrating the AIT buildings, their existing energy supply and storage systems, and the cooling system of RTA's climatic tunnel into a site-wide energy system that uses the waste heat to heat office buildings. The expected impact will be to maximize the utilisation of waste heat to increase the energy performance and reduce CO2 emissions of the overall urban area modelled in the study case.

The optimization process in the Vienna study case is based on the integration of a thermal energy network of the office buildings, current supply systems, energy storages together with the use of the waste heat from the RTA's climatic wind tunnel.

The performance metrics which will be taken into account in the objective function are:

- Energy consumption (kWh)
- CO2 emissions (tons)
- Investment cost (€)
- Running cost (€)

Running cost makes reference to the operational and maintenance cost. The design optimisation should set the best option according to the objective function and constraints defined by the user. The objective function also will be able to combine all the listed metrics weighted properly by the user. There are two main goals; first, to optimize the design of this thermal energy network by a suitable design of the water tank which is used as thermal energy storage and the number of boreholes of the ground heat exchanger and second, the optimisation of the operation of system taking into account the temperature levels and the mass flows.

In this context, there are several type of constraints that should be considered to perform the optimization process: the maximum size of the water tank, the maximum area were the boreholes of the heat exchanger can be allocated, the maximum temperature of the ground which can produced by the rejected heat, the minimum and maximum temperature levels of the warm water needed to cover the heat demand of the office buildings, economical constraints based on the investment and operational cost of the system, oscillations on the production of the waste heat from RTA's climatic tunnel due to its use and the influence of the weather conditions in the heat production from the solar thermal panels.

To produce usable information, the optimizations are performed in different scenarios which comprise different options in terms of the design of the water tank, ground heat exchanger, the district heating networks together with operation of the system according to the variation on the defined constraints. These scenarios could include the best design of the district heating network: to maximize the rejected heat to the ground to maximize the energy efficiency of the chillers of the RTA's climatic tunnel, to minimize the CO2 emissions of the overall system according to the technical and economic constraints, to minimize the importation of the energy (gas and electricity) to the system, to minimize the energy bill of the of the office buildings, etc.

C. Nice Côte d'Azur, France

Provence Alpes Côte d'Azur (PACA) is one of France's most fragile regions for electricity supply. In Nice Côte d'Azur, CITYOPT will develop and demonstrate innovative demand-response services, to reinforce the continuity of service of the electricity supply network. 200 families will be recruited to participate in the experiment. CITYOPT will analyse the conditions for which the customers will agree to modify their behaviours, within a CITYOPT energy community.

The CITYOPT NCA case study takes place amid restrictions of energy use at certain times of the day due to dated electricity infrastructure. Nice depends on a single high voltage transport line which supplies electricity to the south east of France (around 5 Million inhabitants), covering in particular the densely urbanized coast from Marseille to Menton. Due to the tourism attractiveness of the region, the population can be doubled in certain towns during summer holidays. As an answer to the recurrent problem of higher peaks in load demand, the French electric energy supplier EDF is forced to use thermal power plants which generate CO2 emissions and have a high cost in terms of maintenance.

The Nice case study will develop and experiment an internet application called Community Network for Energy. Its objective is to encourage individual actions for promoting the reduction and/or shift of power consumption at homes during peaks of consumption in the PACA region. EDF consumers use electricity primarily for heating, cooking, dish and clothes washing, and consumables operation. As a reward, the dwellers earn bonuses that will be invested in useful projects in the community to which they belong to. Such projects are for example funding of new public buildings, such as schools, an academic project, cultural activities, or complimentary "Vélo Bleu" (electrical bicycles) memberships. Thus, instead of using additional and punctual

energy production from thermal power plants, end-users of electricity will "learn" how to consume energy in a better, more optimized way and at the same time they will benefit from these economies of scale for their community. When joining the experiment, the 200 volunteers will have at their disposal a tablet pc to access the application.

The community Network for Energy developed and tested in CITYOPT is a new mean:

- to contribute to energy demand reduction of households through increased energy awareness;
- to contribute to time-shifted energy usage, through timely demand-response notifications;
- to enhance coherence between different energy projects/services and city planning alternatives.

The project will offer a new insight on how citizens react to the utility's request and how the community scale and crowd funding approach offered in the application act as incentives. A 12 months operational validation and test phase with the 200 volunteers will be conducted from October 2015 to September 2016.

V. RESULTS

The CITYOPT holistic solution is composed of two layers as represented in Figure 1: it includes both a planning application and an operational application.

A. CITYOPT planning application

The CITYOPT planning application is ready for demonstration use. The tool is designed to be used by city planners and energy systems planners in the early design phase of a district. The user first enters the basic information about the area. After this the user can create different scenarios regarding the energy solutions, the scenarios are then simulated by the CITYOPT Planning application using APROS simulation software. The next step is to choose the weighing factors for the optimisation. The user can choose for example that economic factors should be weighted with 80% emphasis and CO2 emissions with 20%. The tool gives as result which of the scenarios is the most optimal according to the chosen weighing factors.

A genetic algorithm based optimization can be performed where the application seeks the best solution by creating a number of scenarios by itself and seeking the most optimal scenario within the constraints set by the user, meaning that the optimal scenario can be different from one of the scenarios chosen by the user. If the genetic algorithm ends up with Pareto optimal scenarios, the user can then execute the weight based optimization to acquire the most optimal scenario.

B. CITYOPT operational application

The CITYOPT operational application is currently being implemented and will be tested in Nice Côte d'Azur. A typical user journey in the application is presented below in the following 6-steps tutorial: 1. Welcome to CITYOPT: a community committed to protect the environment, avoiding overconsumption and resources waste.

2. CITYOPT engages citizens through the support to local projects. Projects will address issues at the neighbourhood scale, lowering the impact on the environment.

3. Like in crowdsourcing, people can support their favourite projects. Support is given "investing" CITYOPT points in one project or more. CITYOPT points are the "currency" used to back projects up. Points are earned by CITYOPT members for their successful commitment during peak load alerts.

4. CITYOPT calls its participants to rally to avoid severe peak loads. The entire community has a common mission: reduce energy waste and respect the environment.

5. Participants set ready for an alert laying out a strategy. Choosing what will be off, decreased of shifted during an alert will allow people to gain points to be later invested in community projects.

6. CITYOPT will succeed if people will engage with each-other. Participants will receive after each peak the result on their energy savings (at the individual scale and at the community scale) based on the load curve analysis (statistical models are implemented). Moreover participants can tap into social networks to show their commitment and get others to join for a healthier environment.

Users will receive regular notifications and updates before and after every alert on their mobile phones and email.

VI. CONCLUSION

CITYOPT seeks to assist the challenges posed by ever increasing urbanization and the pressure placed on grid infrastructure in cities. It looks at how grid optimisation can help to improve the utilization of renewable energy generation and the impact on local energy markets. In addition to this, considerable user analysis is performed in an attempt to shed further light on the reactions and behaviour of people using the networks and the buildings involved and ensure solutions developed will be well received.

A comprehensive technical and socio-economic evaluation of the 3 CITYOPT pilots will be conducted and publicly documented by the end of 2016. It will include an analysis of the replication potential of CITYOPT solutions from one country to another.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

CITYOPT is a collaborative project supported by the European Commission through the Seventh Framework Programme (FP7).

- [1] Eurostat estimates that 68% of the EU population lives in urban areas based on their revised urban-rural typology. See http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php /European_cities_-_demographic_challenges.
- [2] IPCC, "Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability", Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Switzerland, Mar. 2014.
- [3] EEA, "Every breath we take Improving air quality in Europe," European Environment Agency, Copenhagen, Denmark, 2013.
- [4] M. van der Hoeven, "Urban energy policy design," 2012.
- [5] UNEP, "Division of Technology, Industry and Economics Energy for Cities, IETC Project," United Nations Environment Programme.
- [6] EC, "Strategic Energy Technologies Information System," European Commission (EC), 2014.
- [7] IIASA, "Chapter 18: Urban Energy Systems," International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis (IIASA), 2012.M.

	Planning	Detailed design	Operational
Users and stakeholders	 Urban planners Energy providers Public authorities / municipalities 	• Office workers • Building owners • Facility managers	 Dwellers Energy providers Public authorities / municipalities
CITYOPT app simulation layer	 Decision support for city planning alternatives Local balancing 	 Decision support for energy systems upgrade alternatives Local balancing 	 Simulation of demand-response (load shedding) scenarios
CITYOPT app real-time layer		Real-time monitoring and visualisation of case study energy consumptions	Management & control of demand-response actions: communication system & visualisation interfaces
	Helsinki case study	Vienna case study	NCA case study
Topics	 District electricity storage CHP Solar thermal Thermal storage 	• District heating and cooling • Thermal storage	 Electricity Behavioral change Energy social network & community
Credits:	L	Evaluation and benchmarking]

HelsInki / photo by Tengbom Architects Vienna / photo by Miroslav Petrasko (CC BY-NC-ND 2.0) Nice - Vue Générale Aérienne / photo by A. Issock

Figure 1. CITYOPT holistic approach of energy systems optimisation in smart cities

Secure Integration of DER into Smart Energy Grid and Smart Market

Steffen Fries, Rainer Falk Corporate Technology Siemens AG Munich, Germany e-mail: {steffen.fries|rainer.falk}@siemens.com Henry Dawidczak, Thierry Dufaure Energy Management Siemens AG Berlin, Germany e-mail: {henry.dawidczak|thierry.dufaure}@siemens.com

Abstract—The integration of decentralized energy resources and loads into the smart energy grid and into smart market is gaining more importance to cope with the increasing demand on energy while reducing load on the energy transmission network that is not affected by energy exchange between local generation and consumption. Characteristic for the involved control systems is the data exchange between intelligent electronic devices (IEDs), which are used to monitor and control the operation. For the integration Decentralized Energy Resources (DER), these IEDs provide the data for obtaining a system view of connected decentralized energy resources - DER. Based on this system view a set of DER, realizing a Virtual Power Plant (VPP), can be managed reliably. In substation automation, the standard IEC 61850 is used to enable communication between similar IEDs to control the central energy generation and distribution. This standard being enhanced with features and mappings to enable its application also for DER. One problem to be solved here is the integration of IEDs residing on a customer network, most likely to be operated behind Firewalls and Network Address Translation (NAT). The solution required must ensure end-to-end secured communication between DER and control center also over public networks. Here, adequate IT security measures are a necessary prerequisite to prevent intentional manipulations, affecting the reliable operation of the energy grid. This paper investigates into currently available security measures and utilizes them to propose a secure communication architecture for DER integration. The described solution is currently proposed within the International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC) for enhancements of the energy automation communication standard IEC 61850. Besides that, this paper also investigates into open issues related to the secure integration of DER.

Keywords-security; device authentication; firewall; decentralized energy resource, substation automation; smart grid; smart Market, IEC 61850, IEC 60870-5, IEC 62351, XMPP

I. INTRODUCTION

DER, i.e., renewable energy sources like solar cells or wind power, are becoming increasingly important to generate environmentally sustainable energy and thus to reduce greenhouse gases leading to global warming. Integrating DER into the current energy distribution network poses great challenges for energy automation: DER need to be monitored and controlled to a similar level as centralized energy generation in power plants. Widely distributed communication networks are required for exchanging control communication. Multiple DER may also be aggregated on a higher architecture level to form a so-called virtual power plant. Such a virtual power plant can be viewed from the overall energy automation system in a similar way as a common centralized power plant with respect to energy generation capacity. But due to its decentralized nature, the demands on automation and communication necessary to control the virtual power plant are much more challenging.

Furthermore, the introduction of controllable loads on residential level requires enhancements to the energy automation communication infrastructure as used today. Clearly, secure communication between a control station and DER equipment or energy loads of users as well as with decentralized field equipment must be addressed. Standard communication technologies based on IEC 61850 [1], which are used today for substation automation, cannot directly be applied and need enhancements. An abstract view of the setup used as base for the security discussion is shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. DER Integration based on IEC 61850 over XMPP

Figure 1 depicts the integration of DERs into the Smart Grid and Smart Market. The lower part of the figure shows the distributed generators and loads, which shall be managed by the control function shown in the upper part. The control function may be located at a Distribution Network Operator (DNO), a VPP operator, or a smart energy market operator. Also shown are typical security infrastructure elements -Firewalls - which shield the different sub-networks. Communication is realized by applying IEC 61850 transmitted over the eXtensible Message and Presence Protocol (XMPP) [1][2]. XMPP is a well-known protocol standardized in the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF) as RFC 6120 and is used for instance in chat applications. It supports Firewall and NAT traversal and also device registration and discovery. As XMPP, IEC 61850 itself is a client-server protocol. In the scenario shown in Figure 1, the IEC 61850 server part resides at the DER sides. Thus, a direct connection to control the DER may not be possible due to blocked inbound connections at the Firewall of the network the DER is connected to. This is the part where XMPP is utilized, as the XMPP client resides on the DER and starts establishing a connection with the XMPP server, which can used to facilitate the IEC 61850 communication.

The remaining part of the paper is organized as following: Section II provides an introduction to IEC 61850 and also investigates into missing parts for the integration of DER into Smart Grids. Section III analysis the security requirements and also potential security measures, by applying existing technology as far as possible. Section IV discusses the resulting security approach, which is also proposed for standardization. Section V concludes the paper and provides an outlook for further work.

Note that this paper targets the identification of existing security means as well as existing gaps for the concept of secure DER integration. Implementations as proof of concept are not finished, yet.

II. IEC 61850 OVERVIEW

A. The IEC 61850 principles

While the first edition of the IEC 61850 series [1], published in 2003 focused on standardizing communication between applications within a Substation Automation Domain, the second edition published in 2010 extends its domain of application up to the Power Utility Automation System. The IEC 61850 series specifies:

- An Abstract Communication Service Interface (ACSI),
- A semantic model based on an object oriented architecture,
- Specific Communication Service Mappings (SCSM),
- A project engineering workflow including a configuration description language (SCL) based on the XML language.

Using the IEC 61850 philosophy, i.e., decoupling the IEC 61850 object model and associated services from the

communication technologies allows the standard to be technology independent, that is, specifying new technologies when a set of new requirements is being processed by the standardization body without modifying the system architecture. Services in IEC 61850 include:

- Client and Server communication within the scope of a Two Party Application Association (or session), for discovering, controlling and monitoring objects implemented in the device model,
- Peer to peer communication within the scope of a Multicast Application Association, for providing a unidirectional information exchange from one source to one or many destination.

The IEC 61850-8-1 SCSM part has specified the mapping of IEC 61850 object model and associated services to MMS (ISO 9506 series [3]). While IEC 61850-8-1 SCSM has proven to be a very efficient communication technology within the substation, i.e., within a private network, new challenges appear with the integration of the DERs. A current effort in the standardization has gathered the requirements for an IEC 61850 SCSM to Web Protocols.

Public network/infrastructure are neither administered by the DER owners nor by the control function operator; the use of public network represents therefore a major change in comparison to the way IEC 61850 Systems and communication have been deployed within the substation.

The gathered requirements [4] show also that the response times are less critical than they are in the substation environment. Both the number of devices connected to the Smart Grid as well as the dynamic changes of the system (continuous integration of new resources) encourage the use of a technology that supports the volatility of the system.

The decision criteria used in the standardization committee lead to elect XMPP [5] technology as a network layer in the SCSM.

B. The XMPP principles

XMPP is a communication protocol enabling two entities (XMPP clients) to exchange pieces of XML data called stanzas. As shown in Fig.1, both the DERs (IEC 61850 servers) and the VPP or DNO control center (IEC 61850 client) are then exposed as XMPP clients. They are not directly connected together but can exchange XML messages over the XMPP server(s) they are connected to. Each XMPP client is responsible for initiating a TCP/IP connection to the XMPP server of the domain the XMPP client belongs to. The XMPP servers are located in the WAN and their location can either be statically configured in the DERs or can be discovered by the DERs via DNS-SRV records [6].

Since DERs will be located behind (most of the time unmanaged) firewalls, the XMPP servers cannot reach/connect to them (requirement – blocked inbound connection); nevertheless DERs can reach/connect to the XMPP server of their domain over the stateful firewall of their infrastructure. As soon as the TCP/IP connection to its XMPP server is established, each XMPP client starts a bi-directional XML stream with its XMPP server.

Each XMPP client has a unique system identifier, a socalled JIDs, whose format is quite similar to the well-known mail addresses format: entity@domain.tld.

Communication between XMPP clients occurs over the XML streams, each client has negotiated with their XMPP server, the server acting then as router forwarding the message exchange.

The XMPP series define three different XML message formats called stanza. Similar to the mail message, each stanza contains an attribute "from" (from="JID of the source of the message") and an attribute "to" (to="JID of the destination of the message"). The message formats are:

- of type <iq> (dedicated for request/response exchange solicited service),
- of type <message> (dedicated for push-exchange unsolicited communication),
- or of type <presence> (dedicated for presence announcement).

C. Mapping of IEC 61850 to XMPP

The current draft of IEC 61850-8-2 foresees XER encoding of MMS using following mapping of the services to the XMPP stanza:

- request/reponse services will be mapped to the <iq> stanza (e.g., initiate-RequestPDU, initiate-ResponsePDU, writeRequestPDU, ...)
- reporting services will be mapped to the unsolicited <message> stanza (e.g., informationReportPDU, ...).

Through the mapping of MMS to XMPP the MMS defined security measures are directly applicable as outlined in the next section.

The XMPP standard provides protocol extensions (so called XEPs [7]), i.e., optional technical specifications to solve additional communication requirements. The developments of the specifications are hosted and coordinated by the XMPP foundation [8]. For example, the XEP-0045 specifies the Multi-User Chat (MUC) environment, with which XMPP clients can exchange messages in the context of an administrated room. The IEC 61850 multicast application association defined the abstract model could easily be mapped to a moderated room, where the moderator is the publisher of the unidirectional information, and the subscribers are dynamically invited to join the room in which the information is being published.

III. SECURITY CONSIDERATIONS

This section investigates into IT security requirements and maps them to existing security measures.

A. Security Requirements

Security requirements targeting the integration of DER into a power system architecture are typically derived from a given system architecture like the one shown in Figure 1 and use cases describing the interactions of the components. Hence, the main focus here is placed on the investigation of the communication relations and data assets exchanged between the components. Table I below provides the most relevant data assets.

TABLE I. DATA ASSETS

Asset	Description, example content	Security relation	
Customer related information	Customer name, identification number, schedule information, location data, electrical network topology data	Effects on customer privacy	
Meter Data	Meter readings that allow calculation of the quantity of electricity consumed or supplied over a time period.	Effects on system control functions and billing (and thus also privacy)	
Control Commands	Actions requested by one component. These may include Inquiries, Alarms, Events, and Notifications.	Effects on system stability and reliability and also safety	
Tariff Data	Utilities or other energy providers may inform consumers of new or temporary tariffs as a basis for purchase decisions.	Effects on customer privacy and competition	

Data exchange of this information can be performed using hop-to-hop, end-to-end, and multicast communication, depending on the context and the involved entities. Based on Figure 1 the following trust assumptions are assumed:

- DER resource (XMPP client on IEC 61850 server) belongs to DER owner
- DER control (XMPP client on IEC 61850 client/server) belongs to DNO or 3rd party grid service
- XMPP server may belong to DNO or 3rd party grid service provider
- Trust relation between DER resource owner and DNO (e.g., based on contract)
- XMPP server operator trusted regarding resource discovery and message transfer (not handling!)

These trust assumptions for the data exchange lead to base security requirements enumerated in Table II below:

TABLE II. SECURITY REQUIREMENTS

	Security requirements
R1	End-to-middle source authentication ensures peers are properly identification and authentication. It is required between XMPP client and XMPP server or between XMPP servers. Note that here it may target mainly component authentication.
R2	End-to-end source authentication ensures peers are properly identification and authentication. It is required between IEC 61850 client and server instances. This authentication goes across the XMPP server ("application layer") and may be bound to a dedicated instance running on the IEC 61850 host.

	Security requirements
R3	End-to-middle integrity protection to ensure that data in transit has not been tampered with (unauthorized modification) between the XMPP client and XMPP server.
R4	End-to-end integrity protection to ensure that data in transit has not been tampered with (unauthorized modification) between the IEC 61850 client and server instances. Based on the different communication relations, the protection needs to support a) unicast: peer-to-peer related communication b) multicast: group based communication (via the MUC)
R5	End-to-middle confidentiality protection to ensure that data in transit has not been accessed (read) in an unauthorized way between the XMPP client and XMPP server.
R6	End-to-end confidentiality protection to ensure that data in transit has not been accessed (read) in an unauthorized way between the IEC 61850 client and server instances. Based on the different communication relations, the protection needs to support a) unicast: peer-to-peer related communication b) multicast: group based communication (via the MUC)

Mapping the enumerated requirements to the base architecture from Figure 1 is depicted in Figure 2 below.



Figure 2. Security Relations for DER Integration

The consequent next step is the mapping of existing security measures to the base requirements to identify a target system architecture and also potential missing pieces.

B. Mapping of exisiting Security Measures

The following subsections map the security requirements to existing security measures, to discuss their applicability.

1) Security Options in XMPP

XMPP as defined in RFC 6120 and shown in Figure 3 already considers the following integrated security measures:

- Transport layer protection using Transport Layer Security(TLS, RFC 5246, ref. [9]), allows for
 - Mutual authentication of involved peers
 - Integrity protection of data transfer
 - Confidentiality protection of data transfer

Depending on the chosen cipher suite, the application of this security mean addresses the security requirements R1, R3, and R5.

- XMPP peer authentication with two options
 - Rely on TLS authentication (addresses R1), or
 - Using the separate Simple Authentication and Security Layer (SASL) authentication (in XMPP [10], addresses R1) to authenticate users.



Figure 3. XMPP Security Options

Note that the XMPP security features target the communication between a XMPP client and XMPP server in the first place. Additional means to address end-to-end security support (between XMPP clients) on higher protocol layers are being available or discussed. Examples are:

- RFC 3923 [11] describes end-to-end signing and object encryption utilizing basically S/MIME. This approach addresses the security requirements R2, R4a, and R6a by applying asymmetric cryptography on a per message base. This may influence performance.
- The IETF draft draft-miller-xmpp-e2e [12] describes end-to-end object encryption and signatures between two entities with multiple devices. This addresses the situation, where some end points for a given recipient may share keys, some may use different keys, some may have no keys and some may not support encryption or signature verification at all. The draft defines a symmetric key table that is managed via three mechanisms that enable a key to be pushed to an end point, to be pulled from an originator or negotiated. If applicable it addresses R4a and R6a.

2) Security in IEC 61850

The working group IEC TC 57 WG15 is responsible for maintaining and evolving different security mechanisms applicable to the power systems domain. Here, IEC 62351 [13] has been defined, which is meanwhile split into 13 different parts with different level of completeness. Mainly

four parts are within scope for the further discussion of security mechanisms, which help to protect XMPP communication. Note that three parts are already available as technical standard (TS), but are currently being revised and updated, while the fourth one is defined in edition 1. The parts referred to are:

- IEC 62351-3: Profiles including TCP/IP: This part basically profiles the use of TLS and is referenced from part 4, 6, and 9.
- IEC 62351-4: Profiles including MMS: This part is currently in revision. The current document defines protection of MMS messages on transport and application layer. The application layer provides only limited protection as it does only allow for an authentication during the initial MMS session handshake without a cryptographic binding to the remaining part of session. As new scenarios arise, involving intermediate devices, this protection is no longer sufficient. Hence, IEC 62351-4 is being revised to enhance the protection of MMS traffic with additional application layer security profiles. Now, MMS session integrity and confidentiality protection is provided as depicted in Figure 4:



Figure 4. IEC 62351-4 A-Profile enhancements

This approach can be leveraged for the transport over XMPP to address R2, R4a and R6a.

- IEC 62351-6: Security for IEC 61850: This part targets the protection of Ethernet multicast communication exchanges in substations. The applied security measure bases on digital signatures and is currently being reworked to address performance shortcomings. It will be enhanced to allow for a group security approach utilizing symmetric cryptography. This approach can also be leveraged to realize for the secure integration of DER addressing R4b and R6b.
- Draft IEC/TS 62351-9: Cyber security key management for power system equipment: This part focuses on the base key management of asymmetric key material like X.509 certificates and corresponding private keys, but also symmetric keys applicable for group communication. For the latter, the IETF defined "Group

Domain of Interpretation", RFC 6407 [14], is used to provide the key material for IEC 62351-6.

IV. PROPOSED COMMUNICATION SECURITY APPROACH

Based on the discussed trust assumptions, the security requirements and the security means in Section III, the following measures are proposed as base for a secure communication architecture to enable the secure integration of DER systems into the Smart Grid. The measures are distinguished into unicast and multicast communication. Also identified are open issues, which have to be addressed.

A. Unicast security means

For unicast communication, the security requirements can be fulfilled by the security means described in the sequel. Both hop-to-hop and end-to-end security are required to fulfill the security requirements.

Mutual authentication, session integrity and confidentiality of an XMPP-based client, -server, or server-server communication are protected (hop-to-hop security from IEC 61850 point of view). This fulfills the requirements R1, R3, and R5. The TLS security protocol as specified in RFC 6120 (XMPP Core) is applied, using the cipher suites and settings defined in IEC/IS 62351-3 defining a SSL/TLS profile for protecting TCP based IEC 61850 traffic. The credentials used for authentication are X.509 certificates of the involved peers. The verification of XMPP client or XMPP server certificates requires that the root certificate of the issuing certificate authority (CA) is available at the other peer. Most likely the CA has a relation to the DNO or another 3rd party grid service provider.

End-to-end authentication, integrity, and confidentiality can be achieved by applying the draft IEC/IS 62351-4 MMS secure session concept as stated in section 2) utilizing the AE+ profile to address R2, R4a, and R6a.

Open at this point in time is if there is a distinction between the transport layer authentication and the application layer authentication in terms of utilized credentials. Using the same credentials for both may require access lists of allowed XMPP clients (DER resources) for the XMPP server upfront provided by the DNO (as blacklist or white list).

B. Multicast security means

For multicast communication, the multicast distribution point is the MUC, residing at the XMPP server side. Multicast communication is protected only hop-to-hop between MUC and XMPP clients. Here, the solution defined in IEC 61351-6, i.e., the application of a group key for multicast communication, in conjunction with IEC 62351-9 defining the group key distribution, can be re-used directly to address security requirements R2, R4b and R6b.

The realization of the group key management is open, i.e., which entity generates the group key, and distributes it to the clients. Based on the given requirements, and the trust assumptions, the group key generation would be performed at the DNO side, while the group key distribution would be performed using the MUC of the XMPP architecture. This
distributed key management certainly requires a protected end-to-end transport of the group key to avoid that the XMPP server operator has access to this sensitive information. Further information about multicast authentication can also be found in [15].

V. IDENTIFIED OPEN ISSUES

As stated in the previous section, open issues have been identified regarding the credentials used for the peer authentication (hop-to-hop, and end-to-end) in unicast communication, and also regarding the mapping of certain multicast security related functions to the various involved entities. Another issue besides the selection of the authentication credential relates to the performance of peer authentication of XMPP clients towards the XMPP server. It has to be determined, which entity performs the authentication and access control. Different options have been identified:

- Option 1: The XMPP server performs the client authentication locally, using a locally available access control list. The access control list can be provided by the DNO, or by another 3rd party grid service provider over a secure configuration protocol.
- Option 2: The DNO, or another 3rd party grid service provider, performs the authentication, and access control check remotely, based on a redirection from the XMPP server. Frameworks like OAuth [16]could be involved here
- Option 3: While the authentication is performed locally by the XMPP server, the access control check is performed remotely.

These topics require further research, and will have to be included in future standardization work.

Based on a threat and risk analysis, the options for using single credential or different credentials for hop-to-hop, and end-to-end security, have to be compared in the specific application context. This is the basis to make a well-founded design decision. It has to be defined whether the choice can be left to the energy operator to provide flexibility for both options. If all peers authenticate using X.509 certificates, and corresponding private keys, the creation, and distribution of these operational certificates needs to be defined from a process, and also a technical point of view. The standard IEC 62351-9 (targeting key management) provides guidance here, but the involved peers need to be identified, and their responsibility needs to be described for all use cases at a fine granularity to assure interoperability.

Further issues requiring future research are the management of multicast membership: Which entity is determining which XMPP client is allowed to participate in which MUC multicast room. How is the multicast key distribution being performed? It could be performed independently from the MUC, or alternatively using the MUC for distribution of the (encrypted) multicast key.

VI. CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK

This paper proposes security measures for the integration of DER systems into Smart Energy Grid and Smart Market, utilizing and combining mostly existing, or security means currently defined by different standardization organizations. The process for the definition of a standardized security solution is currently ongoing within the IEC.

Open issues requiring further research have been identified, and possible directions for defining a suitable solution have been outlined. While open issues lie in the technical domain, they have dependencies also in the operational domain as security management operations have to be aligned with general operational use cases. The means to address have not been decided yet and need further research.

It is envisioned to provide an implementation in the next step as proof of concept for the applicability of the proposed security approach.

- ISO 61850-x: Communication networks and systems for power utility automation, http://www.iec.ch/smartgrid/standards/ [retrieved: Jan. 2015]
- [2] "Efficient Energy Automation with the IEC 61850 Standard Application Examples", Siemens AG, December 2010, http://www.energy.siemens.com/mx/pool/hq/energytopics/standards/iec-61850/Application_examples_en.pdf [retrieved: Dec. 2014].
- [3] ISO 9506: Industrial Automation Systems Manufacturing Message Specification.
- [4] IEC TR 61850-80-3: Mapping to Web Protocols Requirement Analysis and Technology Assessment
- [5] P. Saint-Andre, "Extensible Messaging and Presence Protocol (XMPP): Core", RFC 6120, https://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc6120 [retrieved: Jan. 2014].
- [6] A. Gulbrandsen, P. Vixie, and L. Esibov, "A DNS RR for specifying the location of services (DNS SRV)", RFC 2782, http://tools.ietf.org/rfc/rfc2782.txt [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [7] XMPP Protocol extensions: http://xmpp.org/xmppprotocols/xmpp-extensions/ [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [8] XMPP foundation: http://www.xmpp.org [retrieved: April. 2015]
- [9] T. Dierks and E. Rescorla, "The Transport Layer Security (TLS) Protocol Version 1.2", RFC 5246, Aug. 2008, http://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc5246 [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [10] A. Melenikov and K.Zeilenga, "Simple Authentication and Security Layer (SASL)", RFC 4422, http://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc4422 [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [11] P. Saint-Andre, "End-to-End Signing and Object Encryption for the Extensible Messaging and Presence Protocol (XMPP)", RFC 3923, https://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc3923 [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [12] M.Miller and C.Wallace, "End-to-End Object Encryption and Signatures for XMPP", Draft, https://datatracker.ietf.org/doc/draft-miller-xmpp-e2e/ [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [13] IEC 62351-x Power systems management and associated information exchange – Data and communication security, http://www.iec.ch/smartgrid/standards/ [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [14] B. Weiss, S. Rowles, and T. Hardjono, "The Group Domain of Interpretation", RFC 6407, Oct. 2011, http://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc6407 [retrieved: Jan. 2015].
- [15] S. Fries and R. Falk, "Efficient Multicast Authentication in Energy Environments", Proc. IARIA Energy 2013, March 2013, ISBN 978-1-61208-259-2, pp. 65-71, http://www.thinkmind.org/download.php?articleid=energy_20 13_3_30_40056 [retrieved Dec. 2014].
- [16] OAuth OAuth 2.0 authorization framework, http://oauth.net/ [retrieved Jan. 2015].

V2G-based Smart Autonomous Vehicle for Urban Mobility using Renewable Energy

Redouane Khemmar ESIGELEC – Institut de Recherche en Systèmes Electroniques Embarqués (IRSEEM) Saint Etienne du Rouvray, Rouen, France. redouane.khemmar@esigelec.fr

Kostas Sirlantzis

Image and Information Engineering Research Group School of ESIGELEC – Institut de Recherche en Systèmes Electroniques Engineering and Digital Arts, University of Kent Canterbury, UK. k.sirlantzis@kent.ac.uk

Jean-Yves Ertaud ESIGELEC - Institut de Recherche en Systèmes Electroniques Embarqués (IRSEEM) Saint Etienne du Rouvray, Rouen, France. iean-vves.ertaud@esigelec.fr

Xavier Savatier

Embarqués (IRSEEM) Saint Etienne du Rouvray, Rouen, France. xavier.savatier@esigelec.fr

Abstract- IRSEEM is coordinator of a research program Savemore [19] aiming to develop and demonstrate the viability and effectiveness of systems for electrical transport and urban logistics based on autonomous robotic electric vehicles operating within a smart grid electrical power distribution framework. As a part of this project, our work focuses on the study of the coupling of electric vehicles with renewable energy. At the scale of a city, electric vehicles can be considered as a means of intermittent storage of electric power which can be distributed to the network when it is required (e.g., at times of the date when demand spikes). When these vehicles belong to a controlled and intelligent fleet, network organization is dynamic and leads to a smart grid. The widespread use of electric vehicles in cities coupled with renewable energy appears as a powerful tool to help local and regional authorities in the implementation of the European Agenda for low-carbon, reduced air pollution and encourage energy savings. In this paper, we present a Vehicle to Grid model which implements the interaction between an electric vehicle and a smart grid. The model takes into account several kinds of parameters related to the battery, the charging station, the size of the fleet and the power grid as the expansion coefficient. A statistical approach is adopted for the setting of these parameters to determine the significant parameters. Several simulations are performed to validate the model. In first step, we have studied the behavior of the model on a typical day of a person who has traveled from his home to work (in France). As a second step, and in order to study the power consumption behavior of the model, we have tested it during several seasons. The results show the effectiveness of the model developed.

Keywords; V2G; smart grid, bidirectional charging station, design of experiment.

I. INTRODUCTION

In a context of the economics and development of renewable energy, the "Grenelle Environment" enables research and development of electric vehicles and infrastructure. The Electric Vehicle (EV) market although launched many years earlier does not have great success so far,

mainly due to lack of sufficient infrastructure to reassure consumers about autonomy. The development of new batteries has given a new boost to the field of electric mobility. However, a problem has been identified: while for example, the French State has planned to put into circulation a number of electric vehicles in the year 2020, recharging all these batteries is a real problem since it will create additional demand in periods already known for very high energy demand. However, recent proposals for the creation of Smart Grids of Electricity Distribution are suggest the peak demand can be managed effectively by introducing intelligent management of power consumption and storage. Until now, we have always used electric vehicle batteries in unidirectional mode. That is to say that the use of the battery can be summarized in a load area and a discharge operation of the vehicle. The innovative idea in smart grids is to use the batteries in bidirectional mode this time, and to inject electricity back to the grid when needed. However, a question arises: will this bidirectional battery usage counter peak daily consumption?

At present, the countries of the world are confronted with serious issues and problems related to energy; whether for its production, operation, management or even transportation. It should be noted that the energy produced in the world comes, about 80% of fossil fuels [16][17]. The consumption of fossil fuels today poses a major environmental problem. Indeed, the production of energy from fossil fuels causes the release of greenhouse gases to the atmosphere, which results in global warming.

Today, and for the sake of sustainable development, some sectors such as the automotive and logistics industries have to address the problems and offer alternatives to the use of combustion engines (which consume major part of fossil fuels). One such alternative is the expansion of the use of electric motors. The introduction of electric vehicles fleets by 2020 is of increasing importance. This will lead to a significant change in the behavior of the electricity distribution grids. To

anticipate this future behavior, the network must evolve to become "smart".

This paper is organized as follows: Section 1 introduces the motivation of the paper. Section 2 presents the state of the art on Vehicle to Grid (V2G) projects. Section 3 presents the V2G model we developed. Section 4 illustrates the impact of the V2G model parameters in the interaction between the EV and smart grid. An adjustment of the model parameters is presented in this section. Results are presented in Section 5. Section 6 concludes this paper.

II. V2G STATE OF THE ART

There are different ways to integrate a vehicle in the network: V0G: direct load on standard household outlet, V1G: the vehicle communicates in real time with the network and the network load when needed (outside peak), V2G: as V1G but bidirectionally, discharge to the networks when it is needed, V2H: as V2G but only with a specific building or building complex, and V2G NGU: a V2G project related to renewable energy production.

The University of Delaware has launched the V2G project in 2004. This project is led by Dr. Willett Kempton [1][5][6]. Electric-drive vehicles, whether powered by batteries, fuel cells, or gasoline hybrids, have energy and power electronics capable of producing the 60 Hz AC electricity that powers homes and offices. They call it V2G. As an example of power production, the project has experimented for one vehicle that it can put out over 10kW, which is the energy consumption of 10 houses [2][3].

The company AC Propulsion Inc. has developed the concept of Vehicle to Grid by designing the eBox car [7], with a V2G system for the transfer of electricity in both directions between the battery and the electric grid. This car is derived from the Toyota Scion Xb equipped with an electric motor and a V2G interface for the transfer of electricity.

Danish Edison project stands for "Electric vehicles in a Distributed and Integrated market using Sustainable energy and Open Networks" [8]. The Danish electricity production environment is conducive to the development of this project as 20% of its energy is wind. This represents a large share of intermittent and difficult to control energy. They use them for the eBox project developed by AC Propulsion Inc.

As part of a project on a larger scale in the city of Toyota, the manufacturer available to Toyota Prius Plug conducted 10 tests at houses. They were equipped with a V2H (Vehicle to Home) interface for storing in the car battery intermittent production from photovoltaic panels. The injection of energy to the battery or to the network is managed by a specific charging station equipped with an inverter to convert the current system and Home Energy Management System (HEMS) [9].

V2G technology developed by the U.S. Company Nuvve is based on the possibility of using electric vehicles as energy buffer reserves [10]. On the one hand, electric vehicles, used on average 5% of the time, representing energy capacity "dormant", *i.e.*, not used for 95% of the day [4]. On the other hand, energy production is not constant, particularly in cases such as Denmark, where the random nature of renewable energy needs to be considered.

Unveiled in August 2011, the Leaf-to-Home is a V2G device that reverses the energy flow of the Nissan Leaf to allow the vehicle to provide electric power to a private network [11]. Indeed, thanks to an integrated model that is 100% electric, Nissan offers the possibility to transform the electric charge stored in the battery into alternating current for the energy needs of a home. According to Nissan, this system would power a Japanese home for 48 hours and a more energy-consuming house, such as an American home, for a day. This is useful when system power fails (for the basic operation of lights, freezer, etc.), or to reduce demand on the national system during peak times.

The German E-Energy program aims to enable intelligent integration of electro-mobility in a global energy supply system. Electricity consumption is guided by the production and the vehicle battery is charged only before its next use, no matter what time of the day it will be connected to the mains for charging [12].

The GRIDbot Canadian Company is specializing in the design and installation of charging infrastructure for municipal, commercial and multi-residential electric vehicles. It offers a global solution for the EVs' networking. It is one of the largest manufacturers across public, commercial and residential sectors in Canada for recharging devices. The project aims to make possible bidirectional electricity flows for the introduction of V2G in Quebec [13].

French Police Power Regulation assumptions are based on V2G, for a fleet of one million electric vehicles connected (the French government will provide a total of 2 million EVs by 2020). Their storage capacity could reach 10 GWh [14]. This storage capacity could be valuable during peak periods.

In [18], the author proposes a photovoltaic synthetic generator. The system developed show a stochastic model for solar energy based on Markov chain approach and uses real data to generate the solar states for different times of the day. The system can be applied to design the appropriate size of energy storage devices or to determine the charging rate of photovoltaic powered EV charging station [18].

III. V2G MODEL: EV & SMART GRID INTERACTION

A. V2G Model Parameters

In order to study the V2G model, it is necessary to identify the parameters constituting the model. In TABLE I, we summarize the whole of these parameters:

TABLE I. V2G MODEL PARAMTERS.

N°	Description
1	Battery Capacity
2	Real Battery Capacity
3	Battery Voltage
4	Battery Intensity
5	Max Battery Power
6	Minimum Time of Charge/Discharge
7	Recharge Power Terminal
8	Transformation Efficiency DC/AC
9	Vehicles Number
10	Behavior Losses Coefficient
11	Theoretical Vehicle Autonomy
12	Real Autonomy Estimation
13	Conducted Middle Journey
14	Expansion Coefficient

B. V2G Model Calculation

In order to give a clear description for the model to be used, we consider the following parameters:

- Real Energy Injectable from the battery to the grid : *REIBG*
- Real Battery Capacity: RBC
- Transformation Efficiency: $\frac{DC}{AC} : R$
- Number of Vehicles: N
- Average Journey carried out: P
- Manufacture Battery Capacity: MBC
- Real Autonomy Estimate: RAE
- Maximum Energy Injectable from the Grid to the Battery during Time *Tmin*: *MEIGB*
- Charging Station Power: CSP
- Charging Time in Hours: T
- Real Energy Injectable on the Batteries: *REIB*

The Eq. (6) shows the resulting model. For obtaining REIBG, we have to do the following calculations: Firstly, we calculate the energy consumption for 1 km as shown in Eq. 1:

$$EG1 = \frac{MBC}{RAE} \tag{1}$$

Secondly, we calculate the energy consumption per day for one EV as shown in Eq. 2:

$$ECD1 = EG1 * P \tag{2}$$

Thirdly, we calculate the total energy (Eq. 3) expended per day:

$$TEED = ECD1 * N \tag{3}$$

Fourthly, we calculate the remaining energy in the batteries which corresponds to the real available energy (Eq. 4):

$$RAE = RBC * N - TEED \tag{4}$$

And finally, for obtaining the real energy injectable from the battery to the grid, Eq. 5 is presented as follows:

$$REIBG = RAE * R \tag{5}$$

And now in using the different parameters, we have (Eq. 6):

$$REIBG = R * \left(RBC * N - \left(N * P * \frac{MBC}{RAE} \right) \right)$$
(6)

The maximum energy injectable from the grid to the battery during time T is presented in Eq. 7:

$$MEIGB = CSP * N * T \tag{7}$$

The Energy which really injectable on the battery is shown in Eq. 8:

$$REIB = RBC * N \tag{8}$$

C. Significant Parameters

Significant parameters were selected initially based on an analysis of the impact of each parameter on the output of the system. In order to validate our choice, significant parameters determining strategy based on the Design of Experiments (DOE) [15] was adopted.

The resulting significant parameters which are taken into account in the simulation are: 1. Power charging station, 2. Time of charge/discharge, 3. Battery autonomy, 4. Reinjection capacity in the network, 5. Fleet size : vehicle number, 6. Fleet type and 7. Expansion coefficient.

IV. V2G IMPACT SIMULATION

Several scenarios were simulated to validate the V2G approach presented in this paper. As an illustration, we present two of them:

A. 1st Scenario

1) Significant Parameters

The significant parameters which are taken into account in the simulation are: Battery Initial Level, Battery Target Level, Reinjection Capacity in the Network, Fleet Size: vehicle number, Expansion Coefficient.

2) Selected Scenarios

The scenario chosen is based on a significant study of the RTE Company for the EV fleet at 2020: Lithium-ion battery

capacity of 22 kWh, 2 Millions of vehicles (Special fleet: 1 200 000 vehicles, Captive fleet: 800 000 vehicles), Recharge exclusively off-peak: 00h00 - 5h00, summer and winter day consideration. The captive fleet behavior was simulated as follows (Figure 1):



Figure 1. Captive Fleet Vehicle Behavior (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in number of vehicles).





Figure 2. Particular Fleet Vehicle Behavior (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in number of vehicles).

3) Results Obtained

The simulation results were obtained following the choice of the following parameters: Initial Level of the Battery (Particular Fleet: between 70% and 80%, Professional Fleet: 25%), Battery Chargers Capacity (Particular Fleet: 3 kW, Professional Fleet: 43 kW), Security Level: threshold at 25% to avoid premature battery depletion, Users behavior, Charging has been restrained from 7h00 PM. The batteries must be recharged from 05h00 AM. We present in Figure 3 the case of a classic day in which we make comparison between classical consumption and V2G consumption:



Figure 3. Case of Classic Day (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

The case of a winter day is shown in Figure 4:



Figure 4. Case of Winter Day (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in number of vehicles).

The summer day is shown in the Figure 5:



Figure 5. Case of Summer Day (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

B. 2nd Scenario

1) Significant Parameters

The significant parameters were taken into account in this simulation are: Fleet Size, Fleet Type, Power Charging Terminal, Expansion Coefficient, Charge/discharge Times.

2) Selected Scenarios

For each simulation, we varied only one parameter of the model at a time. This amounts to 5 different simulations.

3) Results Obtained

The results obtained by varying the parameter "fleet type: particular/captive" are shown in Figure 6:



Figure 6. Power Consumption by Fleet Type (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

The results obtained by varying the parameter fleet size are presented in Figure 7:



Figure 7. Power Consumption by Fleet Size (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

The results obtained by varying the parameter expansion coefficient are shown in Figure 8:



Figure 8. Power Consumption by Expansion Coefficient (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

The results obtained by varying the parameter Times of Charge/Discharge are shown in Figure 9:



Figure 9. Power Consumption by Charge/Discharge Times Batteries (X Axis in hours and Y Axis in MWh).

C. V2G Model Significant Parameters

In order to refine the study on the significant parameters selection from the set of V2G model parameters, 4 scenario simulations were performed to test the V2G model for the following configurations, namely: summer, spring, autumn, and winter:

1) V2G 4 Seasons Simulations

The whole configurations for the simulations of the V2G for the 4 seasons are summarized in TABLE II:

	spring	summer	autumn	winter
Real Battery Capacity	15	15	15	15
(kwh)				
Battery Voltage (v)	400	400	400	400
Minimum Time of	5.5	5.5	1	5.5
Charge/Discharge (h)				
Recharge Power	4	4	22	4
Terminal (kw)				
Transformation	90	95	90	90
Efficiency DC/AC (%)				
Vehicles Number	1	0.5	1	1
(million)				
Behavior Losses	85	85	85	85
Coefficient (%)				
Theoretical Vehicle	210	210	210	210
Autonomy (km)				
Real Autonomy	179	179	179	179
Estimation (km)				

TABLE II. V2G 4-SEASONS SIMULATIONS.

The variation related to the expansion coefficient is shown in TABLE III.

TABLE III. EXPANSION COEFFICIENT VALUES.

	7h-12h	12h-14h	14h-18h	18h-7h
Spring (%)	70	60	40	100
Summer (%)	60	70	60	50
Autumn (%)	70	60	60	100
Winter (%)	50	60	40	80

2) Results Obtained

The results obtained for the energy interaction are shown in TABLE IV.

 TABLE IV. ENERGY INTERACTION BETWEEN THE EV ANS THE SMART GRID.

 Maximum Energy
 spring
 summer
 autumn
 winter

Maximum Energy	spring	summer	autumn	winter
Power back into the	6430	3218	6874	5321
smart grid (MWh)				
Injected from the network	2000	1000	11000	2000
to the EV (MWh)				
Injected from the EV to	9978	5265	9978	9978
the network (MWh)				
Consumption increase in	0.66	0.26	1	0.64
EVs (%)				

3) Significant Parameter-based Design of Experiment

The setting of parameters based on methodology from the Design of Experiments (DOE) filed is used to identify the most significant parameters of our V2G model (by significant parameters we define those for which changes of values directly impacts the model output). The use of DOE has reduced the model parameters from 14 to 4 significant parameters. This significantly reduces the number of experimental simulations required and causes rapid converge towards an optimal parameter sets. The significant parameters obtained are shown in TABLE V.

TABLE V.	V2G MODEL	SIGNIFICANT	PARAMETERS.

	Description	Unit
1	Battery Capacity	kW.h or Ah
2	Recharge Power Terminal	kW
3	Vehicles Number	Vehicles
4	Expansion Coefficient	%

V. RESULTS ANALYSIS & DISCUSSION

As a synthesis of the whole set of simulations, we present the following conclusions concerning the impact of EVs on the power grid: Despite 2 million vehicles added to the classic park, the consumption profile has not changed "very significantly". In other words, the general behavior of the smart grid is the same but with a higher level of consumption. These two million EVs replace probably at least their thermal equivalent. This causes more power consumption, which requires more energy production. This in turn provides the benefit of reducing fossil fuel fleet and thus reduces the carbon footprint.

The energy feedback network does not affect the life of lithium-ion batteries; this is due to the fact that the discharge threshold setting of 25% was observed. Electric vehicles have an impact on electricity consumption although this impact remains "relatively modest" compared to the large size of the fleet of EV (2 million). Except for the private fleet (with 10000 VE), and during the charging period, we found an increase in electricity consumption. However, as the fleet in question is a V2G fleet, EVs outside charging periods inject energy into the network to reduce consumption during peak hours. The average consumption clearly shows a slight increase in the daily electricity consumption, which supports our first observation above about the non-significant impact of EVs on the overall energy consumption. In addition to the V2G, the introduction of future wind farms and hydro plants could reduce the load on the grid absorbed by the EVs during the daily power consumption. This is also aided by the contribution of Vehicle to Home (V2H), hence the strong interaction between the V2G and V2H.

VI. CONCLUSION

We have presented in this paper an extensive experimental study on V2G and its impact in the production of renewable energy and its interaction with the conventional smart grid. This study included an overview of V2G projects. Subsequently, we presented our V2G model including several significant parameters. This model has been the subject of several simulations to demonstrate its feasibility.

Subsequently, a synthesis has been prepared to present the impact of EVs on the smart grid. We found during our various simulations that despite the 2 million EVs added to the fleet on the horizon of 2020, and despite additional consumption of energy caused by the large number of EVs, the general behavior of smart grid has not changed "very significantly". The EV power returned to the network is important and could, eventually, relieve the smart grid. The regenerative feedback into the smart grid does not affect the life of lithium-ion

batteries. The scenarios provide a minimum charge level for users. Designs of Experiments methodology have reduced the V2G model parameters from 14 to 4. As an example, our V2G model shows that for a fleet of 3 Million EVs, we can inject into the grid at about 31.6 GWh per day, representing energy production of two nuclear reactors (900 MW from each one and 32 GWh both of them) and a wind farm of 645 wind turbines (2 MW from each one and 31 GWh both of them). This illustrates the value of our V2G model and the benefits of using EVs within a Smart Grid environment.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This research is supported by the Franco-British project Smart Autonomous Vehicle for Urban Mobility using Renewable energy (SAVEMORE with the website: http://savemore-project.eu/) that has been selected in the context of the INTERREG IVA France (Channel) England European cross-border co-operation program. The authors wish to thank the students of ESIGELEC Engineer Project for their contribution in the development of the results presented in this paper.

- W. Kempton, and J. Tomić, "Vehicle to Grid Power Implementation: from stabilizing the grid to supporting largescale renewable energy". Journal of Power Sources, Vol. 144, Issue 1, p280-294, 1 June 2005.
- [2] L. Steven, and W. Kempton, "The V2G Concept: A New Model for Power ?", Public Utilities Fortnightly, 140(4): 16-26, February 2002.
- [3] J. Tomić, and W. Kempton, "Using fleets of electric-drive vehicles for grid support". Journal of Power Sources, 168 (20), p459-468. 2007.
- [4] L. Steven, P. Denholm, and P. Lilienthal, "Electric and Hybrid Vehicles: New Load or New Resource ?", Public Utilities Fortnightly, p28-37, December 2006.
- [5] W. Kempton, and J. Tomić, "Vehicle to Grid Fundamentals: Calculating Capacity and Net Revenue", Journal of Power Sources, Volume 144, Issue 1, Pages 268-279, 1 June 2005.
- [6] W. Kempton, and T. Kubo, "Electric-drive Vehicles for Peak Power in Japan", Energy Policy 28(1): 9-18. 2000.
- [7] eBox of AC Propulsion: http://www.acpropulsion.com/eBox%20specsheet.pdf. 2003.
- [8] C. Binding, D.Gantenbein, B. Jansen, O. Sundström, P. Bach Andersen, F. Marra, B. Poulsen, and C. Træholt, "Electric Vehicle Fleet Integration in the Danish EDISON Project - A Virtual Power Plant on The Island of Bornholm". Power and Enery Society General Meeting, 2010 IEEE, ISSN 1944-9925, P1-8, 25-29 July 2010.
- [9] Toyota City Project. http://www.downtowntoyota.ca/about_us/news_and_events/toyo ta_develops_vehicletohome_v2h_power_system. 1982.
- [10] NUVVE V2G http://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/can-nuvve-makev2g-work-in-the-real-world. June 20, 2011.
- [11] "Vehicule to Home" Electricity Supply Chain: <u>http://www.nissan-global.com/EN/TECHNOLOGY/OVERVIEW/vehicle to home.html.</u>2011.

- [12] E-Energy : <u>http://www.efficiency-from-</u>
- germany.info/ENEFF/Redaktion/EN/Standardartikel/eenergy.html._2007.
- [13] GridBot Project Intelligent Charging Solutions: http://www.gridbot.us/about.html. 2012.
- [14] Smart Grids CRE : <u>http://www.smartgrids-</u> cre.fr/index.php?rubrique=dossiers&srub=vehicules&action=im primer. 2014.
- [15] Design of Expriments. Release 6, SAS Institute Inc. Cary, NC, USA, ISBN 1-59047-816-9.
- [16] Fossil Fuels <u>http://instituteforenergyresearch.org/topics/encyclopedia/fossil-fuels/</u>. 2014.
- [17] <u>http://www.ademe.fr/.</u> 2015.
- [18] W. Tushar, S. Huang, C. Yuen, J. Zhang, D. B. Smith, "Synthetic Generation of Solar States for Smart Grid: A Multiple Segment Markov Chain Approach", ISGT Europe 2014.
- [19] The Smart Autonomous Vehicle for Urban Mobility using Renewable energy (SAVEMORE) project (URL: http://savemore-project.eu/) is supported by the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) and has been selected in the context of the INTERREG IVA France (Channel) England European cross-border co-operation program.

Home Appliance Load Scheduling with SEMIAH

Rune Hylsberg Jacobsen, Armin Ghasem Azar, Qi Zhang, and Emad Samuel Malki Ebeid Department of Engineering, Aarhus University, Denmark

Email: {rhj, aga, qz, esme}@eng.au.dk

Abstract—The European research project SEMIAH aims at designing a scalable infrastructure for residential demand response. This paper presents the progress towards a centralized load scheduling algorithm for controlling home appliances taking power grid constraints and satisfaction of consumers into account.

Keywords-Smart grids, demand response, load scheduling

I. INTRODUCTION

Demand Response (DR) is in its nascent stage in Europe. DR programs allow Distribution System Operators (DSOs) to reduce electricity peak demand by incentivizing consumers to adapt their usage to variations in the electricity generation [1]. Existing DR programs aim at large industrial consumers, who can be managed as one large client, representing an aggregated demand of hundreds of residential households. Despite the fact that households constitute 27% of the total energy consumption in Europe and are responsible for 10% of the CO₂ emissions, no automated DR programs have been implemented for European households. The European FP7 research project SEMIAH (Scalable Energy Management Infrastructure for Aggregation of Households) strives for developing an Information Communication Technology (ICT) infrastructure for DR [2]. SEMIAH enables shifting of energy consumption to periods with high electricity generation from Renewable Energy Sources (RESs) which helps DSOs to flatten the peak electricity demand.

SEMIAH undertakes three different approaches to address the home appliance load scheduling optimization problem as follows: 1) scheduling of non-critical power-intensive loads using a residential Home Energy Controlling Hub (HECH) system, 2) two-stage linear stochastic programming for scheduling of domestic loads, and 3) load scheduling with multiobjective optimization techniques. This paper introduces a single-objective load scheduling optimization as a precursor for the latter multi-objective optimization approach.

II. THE SEMIAH SYSTEM

The SEMIAH system employs a centralized approach for aggregation and scheduling of load demands of appliances. It relies on the flexibilities provided by households who decide to join a DR program. The *flexibility* concept of SEMIAH aligns with the European mandate M/490 [3]: "The flexibility [offering] concept assumes that parties connected to the grid produce offerings of flexibility in load and (distributed) generation. Thereby, so-called flex-offers are issued indicating these power profile flexibilities, e.g., shifting in time or changing the energy amount. In the flex-offer approach, consumers and producers directly specify their demand and supply power profile flexibility in a fine-grained manner (household and SME level)." In SEMIAH, flexibility from home appliances



Figure 1. Conceptual diagram of the demand response serving subsystem.

are aggregated in a coherent way to produce flex-offers that can be traded in the electricity markets.

Load demands of appliances can be categorized based on the shiftability feature [4]. Shiftability means to authorize a DR System (DRS) to shift load requests of shiftable appliances to a future time interval. Some appliances cannot be shifted, for instance the refrigerator. Hence, these become members of the category of non-shiftable appliances. Shiftable appliances can be further divided into groups based on the interruptibility feature. As an example, the DRS can both shift and interrupt the charging cycle of an electric vehicle. However, it should continue operation of the uninterruptible appliances until completion when these are started, e.g., a washing machine. Each household presents a scenario including the usage schedule of appliances. The household applies a deadline flexibility constraint, which sets a contract when a given appliance must complete its operation at latest. Subsequently, the DRS produces a schedule for the aggregated set of appliances, i.e., a solution. The deadline constraint imposes a non-trivial optimization problem for the scheduling of electricity loads.

Fig. 1 illustrates a conceptual diagram of the load scheduling subsystem. The DRS applies input data from the electricity market and the bulk generation side to establish an objective function used by the scheduling algorithm. In the household, a HECH is installed to manage loads of appliances. The HECH connects to sensors and actuators of the household by using ZigBee communication. It receives control information from the DRS and runs the scheduled appliances accordingly.

III. LOAD SCHEDULING

The DRS schedules and manages appliances based on desired scenarios of households. When consumers provide their appliances in the "DR Ready" mode to the DRS, they authorize the DRS to schedule appliances in a 24-hour period. The DRS receives load requests from all presented scenarios in each time interval of 5 minutes. Consecutively, it runs the scheduling algorithm on load requests taking the shiftability and interruptibility features of appliances into account. Three constraints are assumed by the scheduler: 1) keeping the total power consumption below a specific *Electricity Consumption Threshold* (*ECT*), 2) satisfying the deadline flexibility of appliances, and 3) satisfying the *dependencies* between appliances, e.g., the laundry washing is completed before drying can start. The first constraint relates to the grid stability. The second and third constraints impact on satisfaction of consumers.

The scheduling algorithm allows non-shiftable loads to start or to continue their operation. If there are uninterruptible loads running in the previous time interval, they are permitted to continue. When there are loads which cannot be shifted without violating the deadline constraint, they must start or continue. Afterwards, the algorithm utilizes a Knapsack approach [5] on the remaining load requests to calculate the fitness of subsets. It returns a subset of remaining load requests to start or to continue in the current time interval. Loads, which cannot be started, are shifted to the next time interval.

IV. PRELIMINARY RESULTS

Table I offers an example of a scenario from a household with a consumer returning home at 18:00 and commencing to operate his appliances. The corresponding scheduled load demands of the household is demonstrated in Fig. 2 using two different ECTs. The maximum demand occurs at 18:25 and equals to 8,940 W. It comprises the electric vehicle, lighting, washing machine, oven, and stove. The day-ahead market is utilized for electricity price data (www.nordpoolspot.com). The CO_2 emission rate is derived from the electricity generation mix (www.energinet.dk) using the Danish power grid as the case study. To arrive at a cost metric, combining electricity price and CO₂ emission cost, an average cost of CO₂ emission of 171.78 DKK/1,000 kg is used. No shifting occurs when ECT is 9 kW which is higher that the peak demand of the household. When the threshold is lowered to 3 kW, load shifting takes place. The DRS decides to shift the charging of the electric

TABLE I. AN EXAMPLE OF A HOUSEHOLD SCENARIO.

Start	End	Activity description	DF	P_p [W]
18:00	23:00	Turning the lights on.	23:00	100
18:00	20:00	Plugging the electric vehicle in its station.	23:00	3,600
18:05	19:50	Running the washing machine.	23:00	2,000
18:10	18:50	Preparing food and turning the oven on.	22:15	2,350
18:20	18:50	Starting and using the stove.	22:15	840
19:00	19:45	Eating the food while watching TV.	23:00	55
21:30	23:00	Preparing the laundry dryer.	23:00	2,000

DF and P_p are the the deadline flexibility and the peak power consumption of appliances (marked with **bold** type face), respectively.



Figure 2. Peak demand shifting of home appliances due to *ECT* constraint. The cost metric (from 4 Nov. 2014 data) indicates a decreasing trend.



Figure 3. As ECT decreases, the serving delay of appliances increases.

vehicle by 200 minutes, and operations of the stove and oven by 100 and 20 minutes, respectively. It is beneficial to note that the threshold cannot be fully satisfied due to non-shiftable appliances that must run. This implies a "softness" of *ECT*.

To study consumer satisfaction, Fig. 3 examines the deviation between the starting and the serving times of appliances. Obviously, consumers prefer minimal deviation between the provided scenario and the offered schedule. As *ECT* increases, the consumer gets closer to the desired scenario. In the example, the electric vehicle is the best candidate to be shifted to later time intervals due to its higher peak power consumption.

V. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

The SEMIAH project aims at developing an infrastructure for DR enabling aggregation and scheduling of electricity loads of home appliances. A scheduling algorithm based on a single-objective optimization approach has been developed. It allows the shifting of loads according to flexibilities provided by consumers. As future work, the scheduling algorithm will support multi-objective optimization techniques coupling with the divergent priorities of consumers and the DSO. SEMIAH targets a solution that scales to 200,000 households to produce aggregated flex-offers tradable in the electricity markets.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The research leading to these results has received funding from the European Union Seventh Framework program (FP7/2007-2013) under grant agreement n° 619560 (SEMIAH).

- M.H. Albadi and E.F. El-Saadany, A summary of demand response in electricity markets, Electric Power Systems Research, vol. 78, no. 11, pp. 1989-1996, 2008.
- [2] R. H. Jacobsen and E.S.M. Ebeid, SEMIAH: Scalable Energy Management Infrastructure for Aggregation of Households, 40th EUROMICRO conference on Software Engineering and Advanced Applications and 17th EUROMICRO conference on Digital System Design, 2014.
- [3] CEN-CENELEC-ETSI Smart Grid Coordination Group Sustainable Processes. Technical report, CEN-CENELEC-ETSI Smart Grid Coordination Group, November 2012.
- [4] A Soares, Á. Gomes, and C.H. Antunes, Categorization of residential electricity consumption as a basis for the assessment of the impacts of demand response actions, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, vol. 30, pp. 490-503, 2014.
- [5] H. Kellerer, U. Pferschy, and D. Pisinger, Knapsack problems, Springer Science & Business Media, 2004.

A Framework for Detecting and Translating User Behavior from Smart Meter Data

Egon Kidmose, Emad Ebeid, Rune Hylsberg Jacobsen Department of Engineering, Aarhus University, Denmark email:{kidmose|esme|rhj}@eng.au.dk

Abstract—The European adoption of smart electricity meters triggers the developments of new value-added service for smart energy and optimal consumption. Recently, several algorithms and tools have been built to analyze smart meter's data. This paper introduces an open framework and prototypes for detecting and presenting user behavior from its smart meter power consumption data. The framework aims at presenting the detected user behavior in natural language reports. In order to validate the proposed framework, an experiment has been performed and the results have been presented.

Keywords–Nonintrusive Appliance Load Monitoring; Machine Learning; Smart Meters; UML.

I. INTRODUCTION

In a recent report, i.e., "Benchmarking smart metering deployment in the EU-27 with a focus on electricity", the Commission has accelerated smart meter deployment in European households. A roll-out target of 80% market penetration of smart electricity meters by 2020 has been required by Member States given that a long-term cost-benefit analysis proves to be positive. Besides being essential for electricity billing, smart meters have been used as a vehicle for delivering valueadded services such as providing Distributed System Operators (DSOs) with diagnostic information about the distribution grid [1] or by permitting third party application providers to deliver grid-related information services to residential homes [2]. Furthermore, the higher temporal resolution of consumption data, offered by smart meters, allows physical events resulting from user behavior to be detected and analyzed by using a Nonintrusive Appliance Load Monitoring (NALM) system [3].

This paper rests on recent advancements in NALM based on smart meter data readings with high temporal resolution. A conceptual framework (shown in Figure 1) for detecting user behavior from the electricity usage fingerprints, resulting from activities in the residential home, is proposed. The key novelty of the research comes from a combination of simple machinelearning techniques for event recognition with a subsequent analysis and translation of information into natural language. After an initial training period, the responses to the actual user behavior can be delivered in near real-time. The immediate benefit of the proposed framework stems from the fact that an observer no longer needs to be a skilled technician but instead can rely on comprehensible reports on user behavior.

A domain where the framework can be applied is elderly care, where a report in natural language will enable care takers to take the role of the observer. By cutting away transportation overhead, this has the potential to allow care takers to spend



Figure 1. Overview of the data flow architecture

more time paying attention to indicators of discomfort or worse. The paper is structured as follows; Section II gives a brief overview of the related work. Section III shows the techniques and modeling languages used in this work. Section IV presents the proposed framework and Section V demonstrates the applicability of the framework via a test case. Section VI draws the conclusion and outlines future work.

II. STATE OF THE ART

While frameworks for NALM by smart meter power consumption data forms a relatively new research field, diverse algorithms and tools have been presented to implement these frameworks. In [3], authors present an infrastructure and a specialized algorithm that provide users with real-time feedback on their electricity consumption. They achieve 86.8% accuracy in detecting ON/OFF switching events. In [4], Ruzzelli et al. present a smart system for recognition of electrical appliance activities in real-time. Their system provides 84.6% accuracy in determining the set of appliances being used.

In the same context, the work reported in [5] defines a service-oriented architecture for collection of electricity data from resource constrained devices in residential homes. In the same work, the REpresentational State Transfer (REST) principle is applied when designing the application layer protocols and a database cloud service, providing storage for other elements in the architecture.

Beside the simplicity stemming from only using smart

meter data, research has also focused on the use of data with low time resolution. The works of [4] and [6] both rely on data collected at $\frac{1}{60}$ Hz, where the latter achieve a precision of 76.1% in detecting switching events.

Regarding the representation of the analyzed smart meter data results; generation of natural language from software models is considered as a key target in this point. Burden et al. in [7], investigate the possibilities to generate natural language text from Unified Modeling Language (UML) diagrams. They use a static diagram (i.e., class diagram) transformed into an intermediate linguistic model to demonstrate their approach. They show that the generated texts are grammatically correct. In this work, we have followed the same approach to generate natural language reports from high-level models.

III. BACKGROUND

This section gives a brief overview of appliances detecting algorithms, natural language generator and interfaces that are used to exchange data between the framework elements.

A. Load Disaggregation Algorithm

Defined as an algorithm that takes data on aggregated electricity loads from multiple appliances, as input, and outputs disaggregated loads for individual appliances [8]. Combined with a non-intrusive approach to obtain the data, it forms a method for NALM. Assuming that labels with information about appliance load is available for some of the load data, the problem of disaggregation is similar to a supervised learning problem known from Machine Learning (ML) or a problem of statistical regression [8]. Another problem, related to load disaggregation, is that of detecting event states, typically "ON" or "OFF".

B. Model-to-Text

An Eclipse project is concerned with the generation of textual artifacts from high-level models. Object Management Group (OMG) specifies a correlated language named Mode-to-Text Language (MTL) to express its transformation. Acceleo [9], an Eclipse plugin tool, is a pragmatic implementation of the MTL standard. It is widely used by software engineers to generate code from high-level models.

C. Interfaces

REST is a design style for designing application based on web services, calling for simple (client-server, stateless, self-documenting) interfaces building on Hyper Text Transfer Protocol (HTTP). The openness, modularity, interoperability and security provided by REST are beneficial when designing interfaces for an open framework such as the proposed. The Internet Protocol (IP) suite is a key building block for cloud services, due to its widespread use. As discussed in [5], the larger address range of IP version 6 (IPv6) is necessary to assign each device an address and thereby observe the Endto-End principle.

ZigBee is implemented on the top of IEEE 802.15.4 standard and widely used in home automation applications, offering low transmission rates over a low-power wireless radio links.

IV. PROPOSED FRAMEWORK

In this section, the context of the framework is outlined and elements of the framework are defined.

The context is that of a *user* living in his/her home. In the home, some electrical *appliances* are installed and when a user makes use of an appliance it is referred to as a *usage*. The framework interfaces with user consumption data through a *smart meter* by receiving data on electrical power consumption. The framework is then responsible for establishing the user's usages of appliances and outputs the result as natural language report. An *observer* will receive this natural language and thereby obtain information about the user behavior without having to be physically present.



Figure 2. Tool-chain structure of the proposed framework

The framework is outlined in Figure 2 with its five components; numerical labels are used to denote the data flow directions. A smart meter will be responsible for collecting consumption data of the home. By using ZigBee communication data will be transferred to a DataBase Cloud Service (label 1) and a gateway has to be deployed in the home as discussed in [5]. The DataBase Cloud Service provides a data storage for the resource constrained smart meters. With RESTful web interface the service has potential for great scalability, like many other cloud services, while still offering constrained devices a simple interface. Beside providing a way to how to store potentially data, which is not discussed in other work on NALM, this framework describes a component which can be expected to scale well and has the benefits of consolidating storage. To make use of the collected data, it is proposed to deploy a Load Disaggregation Algorithm (LDA) [10] (label 2) as a cloud service. The LDA service takes measurement data from the DataBase Cloud Service as input and disaggregates the aggregated electricity consumption to produces data on appliance usage. Multiple implementations of LDAs exist as discussed in Section II and one of the key features of this framework is the capability to use various algorithms without rebuilding other components [2]. This is a benefit in both evaluation and deployment as it simplifies comparison and replacement of the LDA. As a novel idea in this context, Natural Language Processing (NLP) is applied to present information derived from electricity usage data to the receiver as natural language (label 3). Depending on the specific requirements this can be audio or text (label 4). An important feature is that the NLP components can be replaced without affecting other components in the framework. Figure 3 shows a part of a developed UML class diagram of the framework architecture. The class diagram depicts the main used classes with their attributes and relationships among each other's. In this way, objects of those classes can easily be instantiated and information related to each object can be tagged. Afterwards, such objects will be transformed into a natural language as it explained in details in [7].



Part of the framework architecture that related to the natural Figure 3. language generation

V. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

This section demonstrates the applicability of the proposed framework via a test case.

A. Electricity Traces of Appliances

In place of a real smart meter and the data to be obtained from it, this work in its current state relies on the Tracebase data set provided by [11]. The data set contains 1836 traces of 24-hours duration, from 159 different appliances of 43 types, with average power consumption sampled at 1 Hz. For collecting, the authors of [11] used the smart plug product named Circle, by PlugWise [12]. While providing precise perappliance measurements, the Circle is an intrusive device, that must be installed between power outlets and appliance power plugs.

To simulate a smart meter, two days of data from six appliances are considered — one for test and one for training. The test and training sets are constructed by summing across appliances for each time of day, resulting in two virtual days of smart meter measurements. Any correlation information between appliances, such as the PC-Desktop and Monitor-TFT tending to be ON at the same time, is lost in the described process. Loss of information is expected to make the task of the LDA harder, leading to worse performance in the evaluation and thereby erring on the side of caution. The labeling with usage of appliances is done manually by visually inspecting the data set, introducing a source of error. Both errors are to be eliminated in future work by using a smart meter to measure multiple devices and by recording the true appliance usage.

B. Storage Service

Without a deployed smart meter, there is no need for a storage service and it is not yet implemented directly in this project. However, in related research efforts, the authors have obtained experience with the development and implementation of the DataBase and Analytics (DBA) service of [5], and plan to use it in the near future.

C. Load Disaggregation Algorithm

To verify that the LDA component is feasible, two prototypes have been implemented using two different supervised ML techniques, namely Support Vector Machine (SVM) and Random Forest [8]. For each LDA, a classifier for a home is built on the training data, obtained as discussed in Section V-A. To evaluate, the classifier is applied to the test data set, resulting in predictions of which appliances are in use at each time interval. Usage patterns are obtained from sliding a time window and by observing changes in which appliances are in use. A change to ON signifies the starting time of a usage and the next change to OFF for the device signifies the stopping time of the same usage.

SVM results in an overall accuracy of 94.0% and F1-score of 77.3% with worst per appliance F1-score being 38.4%. Random Forrest on the other hand provides an overall accuracy of 94.3% and F1-score of 78.3%, with worst per appliance F1score of 39.2%. The difference in performance between the two methods is too small to ascribe any significance. Therefore, the results for the worst performing SVM is considered in the following.

Table I shows that the LDA is good at determining when appliances are OFF, as the True Negative Rate (TNR) is high. It is also good at determining when appliances are ON, except for the Lamp and the TV-LCD, which shows a low True Positive Rate (TPR) and thereby a low F1-score. The counts of True Positive (TP), False Positive (FP), True Negative (TN) and False Negative (FN) are available in Table II.

TABLE I. LDA (SVM) TEST PERFORMANCE METRICS.

	Prec.	Acc.	TPR	TNR	F1
TV-CRT	0.998	0.976	0.855	1.000	0.921
PC-Desktop	0.820	0.934	0.975	0.919	0.890
Cooking-stove	0.932	0.997	0.997	0.997	0.964
Lamp	0.621	0.887	0.288	0.974	0.394
Monitor-TFT	0.613	0.930	0.988	0.923	0.757
TV-LCD	0.571	0.934	0.402	0.976	0.471
Overall	0.780	0.943	0.787	0.967	0.783
$\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{rec}} \cdot \underline{TP}$	Δ	cc ·	TP+T	N	

Prec.:
$$TP+FP$$
. Acc.: $TP+FP+FN+TN$.
TPR.: $TP+FN$. TNR: TN
 $TP+FP$.
F1: $2TP$.
 $TP+FP+FN$.

ABLE II.	LDA (SVM)	TEST ERROR	COUNTS.
----------	-----------	------------	---------

	TP	FP	TN	FN
TV-CRT	12048	21	72280	2049
PC-Desktop	23159	5099	57538	602
Cooking-stove	3107	226	83057	8
Lamp	3177	1935	73428	7858
Monitor-TFT	9336	5890	71056	116
TV-LCD	2541	1912	78159	3786
Overall	53368	15083	435518	14419

TP: True Positives. FP: False Positives. TN: True Negatives. FN: False Negative.

D. Natural Language Processing

Figure 4 shows a part of the generated object diagram of the previously explained class diagram (Figure 3). The diagram is automatically built from the output of the LDA, by mapping it directly into class instances. A Python module outputting XML conforming to the format used by Eclipse MTL has been implemented specifically for this purpose. The tool generates *.uml* files which are visualized using Papyrus UML editor tool as shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Part of the UML model of the case study

E. Model-to-Text

The last step in the synthesis, is to transform UML object diagram into a natural language. This step has been done by developing an Acceleo model-to-text generator to parse and convert the model into a natural language. A part of the generator is shown in Figure 5.

```
[let I: Sequence(InstanceSpecification) =
    model.eAllContents(InstanceSpecification)]
[if (I.classifier->at(i).name = 'User')]
[I->at(i).name/]
[let iUser : Integer = i]
    [for (it : NamedElement | I->at(iUser).
        clientDependency.supplier)]
    was using the [it.name/]
    [it.clientDependency.supplier.
        eAllContents(LiteralString).value->sep
        ('from ',' to ','.')/]
...
```

Figure 5. A part of the developed Acceleo natural language generator tool

The automatically generated natural language report from the parsed UML object diagram (Figure 4) is:

Rune was using the TV-CRT from 09:50 to 11:45.

VI. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

A framework for deducing user behavior from smart meter data has been presented. Tool-chain structure and prototypes have been described and evaluated for the key components, specifically the Load Disaggregation Algorithm, the Modeling and the Natural Language Processing. The prototypes have been developed to validate the feasibility of the framework.

Future work includes modeling of the entire framework in details, formalizing interfaces between components and validating them. In particular, the issue of multiple users is a topic that has not been discussed in related work. Smart meters will be introduced and utilized for acquisition of real and complex electricity consumption data. The database cloud service will need to be implemented to support data acquisition, and potentials for sharing data or appliance profiles can be investigated. LDA performance might be improved through use of other algorithms or by tuning parameters. Establishing the statistical significance will be an important part of the evaluation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The research leading to these results has received funding from the European Union Seventh Framework programme (FP7/2007-2013) under *grant agreements* no. 317761 (SmartHG) and no. 619560 (SEMIAH).

- S. S. S. R. Depuru, L. Wang, and V. Devabhaktuni, "Smart meters for power grid: Challenges, issues, advantages and status," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 2736 – 2742, 2011.
- [2] R. Jacobsen, N. Tørring, B. Danielsen, M. Hansen, and E. Pedersen, "Towards an app platform for data concentrators," in *Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference (ISGT)*, 2014 IEEE PES, Feb 2014, pp. 1–5.
- [3] M. Weiss, A. Helfenstein, F. Mattern, and T. Staake, "Leveraging Smart Meter Data to Recognize Home Appliances," *IEEE International Conference on Pervasive Computing and Communications*.
- [4] A. G. Ruzzelli, C. Nicolas, a. Schoofs, and G. M. P. O'Hare, "Real-Time Recognition and Profiling of Appliances through a Single Electricity Sensor," 7th Annual IEEE Communications Society Conference on Sensor, Mesh and Ad Hoc Communications and Networks (SECON), pp. 1–9, 2010.
- [5] R. Jacobsen and S. Mikkelsen, "Infrastructure for Intelligent Automation Services in the Smart Grid," *Wireless Personal Communications*, vol. 76, no. 2, pp. 125–147, 2014.
- [6] J. Liao, G. Elafoudi, L. Stankovic, and V. Stankovic, "Non-intrusive appliance load monitoring using lowresolution smart meter data," in 2014 IEEE International Conference on Smart Grid Communications (SmartGrid-Comm), pp. 535–540.
- [7] H. Burden and R. Heldal, "Natural Language Generation from Class Diagrams," in *Proceedings of the 8th International Workshop on Model-Driven Engineering*, *Verification and Validation*, ser. MoDeVVa. ACM, 2011.
- [8] I. H. Witten and E. Frank, *Data Mining: Practical machine learning tools and techniques*. Morgan Kaufmann, 2005.
- [9] Object Management Group, "Acceleo," http://www.eclipse.org/acceleo/, 2015.
- [10] M. Marceau and R. Zmeureanu, "Nonintrusive load disaggregation computer program to estimate the energy consumption of major end uses in residential buildings," *Energy Conversion and Management*, vol. 41, no. 13, pp. 1389 – 1403, 2000.
- [11] A. Reinhardt, P. Baumann, D. Burgstahler, M. Hollick, H. Chonov, M. Werner, and R. Steinmetz, "On the Accuracy of Appliance Identification Based on Distributed Load Metering Data," pp. 1–9, 2012.
- [12] PlugWise BV, NL, "Plugwise circle," Online: https:// www.plugwise.com/circle, 2015.

Energy Consumer Knowledge Through Eco-visualization Evolution

Vitória Vasconcelos, Erika C. Campos, Hugo L. Macedo, Daniel S. Carvalho, Felipe Ferraz

CESAR - Center of Study and Advanced Systems of Recife

Recife, Brazil

email: {vjvv, ecmc, hlbm, fsf}@cesar.org.br email: {dcarvalhod}@gmail.com

Abstract—This paper present energy consumer knowledge, through eco-visualization evolution in an attempt to identify how solutions, and their related technologies are evolving and what the perspectives for the future of the field are. Consumer awareness of energy use showed to be one of the roots to energy conservation. Technology, through digital artifacts, appears as an important factor to provide better feedbacks and, among with this, eco-visualization appears as one key enabler. The analysis was conducted by an ontological design and sustainable interaction perspective. This short paper presents this analysis and how eco-visualization solutions evolved through time in complexity and interactivity with features including, among other things, motivational and persuasive aspects and a tendency to use ubiquitous technologies.

Keywords-Energy consumption; interaction design; ecovisualization; sustainability, eco-feedback.

I. INTRODUCTION

There is a need for cities worldwide to become smarter in how they manage their infrastructure and resources to cater to the existing and future needs of their citizenry - economic technological progress, and environmental growth, sustainability are the drivers for this new found urgency [1]. Focusing on global energy challenges, one important way of achieving sustainable behavior change is to provide better feedback on energy consumption (eco-feedback) [2]. People are often unaware of the extent of theirs immediate consumption of energy [3]. According to Sun [4], consumer awareness of energy use and their act in energy conservation are inextricably linked because the former enables informed decision-making and motivates behavior change.

How this information should be presented is not yet well understood, but apparently the digital artifact ability to provide meaningful information and usability are very important factors to increase energy consumer knowledge through eco-visualization [5]. Based on the problem of providing effective energy feedback to changing consuming behaviors in positive ways, the objective of this paper is to show energy consumer knowledge through eco-visualization evolution in the last ten years in an attempt to identify: (i) how solutions and their related technologies are evolving, (ii) what are the perspectives for the future of the field and (iii) what is the impact of time in the design of eco-visualization applications. The term "solution" is used in this work to indicate digital artifacts (prototypes and products currently on the market or not) addressed to fix the problem.

This paper is organized as follows: theoretical background on eco-feedback and ontological design ways of

sustainable interaction are presented in Section II. The methodology used in this work is presented in Section III. Related work in energy knowledge consumer field is presented in Section IV. Relevant solutions comparative analyses and finding results are presented in Section V. Some final considerations and next steps are presented in Section VI.

II. ABOUT ECO-FEEDBACK TECHNOLOGIES AND ONTOLOGICAL DESIGN WAYS

This section will depict some theoretical aspects of ecofeedback technologies (with focus in energy consumer knowledge) and a framework for ontological design sustainable intervention.

A. Eco-feedback Technologies

Eco-feedback technologies can be defined as: "technology that provides feedback on individual or group behaviors with a goal of reducing environmental impact" [2]. These are generic definitions that can be applied to many contexts (water, energy, and solid waste or carbon footprint, for example). In this work, the focus is energy, and the terms eco-feedback and eco-visualization are used most of the time as synonyms. Metrics, frequency, granularity and other factors play a role in the design of data feedback [6] and some possible ways to categorize these systems are by commitment (social or individual) [5], data visualization (pragmatic or artistic) type [7], or the support the user behavior change (raise awareness, inform to complex changes, and maintain sustainable routines) [8]. Few Human Computer Interaction (HCI) eco-feedback studies have attempted to measure behavior change [2]. In many cases, it is difficult to evaluate the efficiency of these artifacts in long-term usage because experiments reported in the literature were tested (validated) with a relatively small number of users, for a short period of time or both.

B. Ontological Design Ways of Sustainable Intervention

The solutions were analyzed grounded in the notion of an ontological design framework with the following aspects: Balancing (B), Prevention (Pv), Persuation (Ps), and self-Motivation (M) [9], as shown in Figure 1. Analyzing ecofeedback technologies through this view makes sense, since these solutions have the goal of reducing environmental impact. According to Kim [9]:

• Exploring design activity to synthesize technological effect, understanding users' practices and local environments as an ever-changing complex and

applying appropriate technologies and services are some actions that can be performed to promote the balancing between now and the future (B);

- Prevention (Pv) of environmental problems involves, among other things, avoiding superfluous consumption and reducing the use of materials or energy;
- Understanding a digital artifact as a communicative possibility for transmitting sustainable meanings, indicating the efficiency of energy and materiality, and encouraging sustainable behaviors are some actions that can be performed to persuade (Ps) users to engage in sustainable practices;
- Self-motivation (M) involves, among other things, discovering how to empower and motivate users and groups or communities to organize their own thinking and act for ecological satisfaction.



Figure 1. Ontological Design framework [9]

Originally, the framework presents a design perspective, but it can be applied during the entire process of new products creation.

III. METHODOLOGY

To achieve the objectives, a literature review to form a theoretical basis and a benchmark was conducted. The goal of this activity was to find previous works related to the issue of providing effective energy feedback. The intention was not to collect cases in terms of quantity, but to choose cases in a representative way according to their impact, creativity and diversity.

Following the criteria mentioned before, five solutions were selected - some of them are currently on the market (Cloogy [15] and Power2Switch [12]) and other represent early experimental functional prototypes (The Ténéré [11], Power-Aware Cord [10] and PowerViz [7]). They are presented in chronological order pointing in many aspects to an evolution along the years. After that, we analysed each one of those solutions, in order to validate and gather how they changed, or did not change, the way in which an energy assessment is done.

The findings from previous step were analyzed through the concept of an ontological design and a sustainable interaction framework [9] following these aspects: Balancing between now and the future (B), Prevention of environmental problems (Pv), technologies that Persuade users to engage in sustainable practices (Ps), and empowering self-Motivation (M). In order to perform the evaluation, these aspects were linked to some eco-feedback relevant characteristics that might be present or not in the selected solutions, such as: commitment, data visualization, support to user behavior change and the additional electric power consumption the solution could cause.

Finally, an analyses was conducted comparing one solution with another, to better understand how this field is evolving and how the next generation of eco-feedback digital artifacts is expected to be and cover.

The implementation and creation of a new approach to this matter was not part of this work.

IV. EXISTING SOLUTIONS

This section will depict the main features of existing solutions for analysis.

A. Power-Aware Cord

Power-Aware Cord is a re-design of a common electrical power strip that displays the amount of energy passing through it at any given moment. It uses dynamic glowing patterns produced by electroluminescent wires molded into the transparent electrical cord, as shown in Figure 2. By using this functional prototype, the authors of the project investigated how ambient displays could be used to increase the awareness about energy consumption [10].



Figure 2. Power-Aware Cord prototype [10]

The system uses individual commitment, feedback and abstract data visualization to increase awareness. It causes additional electrical use and long-term use may reduce the effect of meaningful and emotional appeal. According to Gustafsson and Gyllenswärd [10], the prototype was validated by fifteen users in the original study.

B. The Ténéré

Ténéré is a power wall tap and power extension cord that connects end products to energy source to measure and

indicate the power use, as shown in Figure 3. It was designed to support people's energy conservation behaviors, focusing on providing appropriate energy awareness information in meaningful and emotional ways while products are being used [11]. A narrative of tree (which names the project) was used to indicate energy use, symbolizing the environmental consequences of human activity.



Figure 3. Ténére extension cord extension cord and wall tap type; Screen transitions that reflect current power usage [11]

The system uses individual commitment feedback and abstract data visualization to raise awareness. It causes additional electrical usage and long term usage may reduce the effect of meaningful and emotional appeal [11].

C. PowerViz

PowerViz is a prototype to an always-on eco-feedback display, which provides information about people's power usage in their homes at an appliance level [7]; as shown in Figure 4. The system draws its data from a smart home energy metering system, obtaining usage data from each outlet in the household. User interface consists of four individual screens: current usage (screen saver), usage history, appliance usage, and appliance history.



Figure 4. PowerViz usage [7]

The system uses individual and social commitment feedback and abstract and pragmatic data visualization to raise awareness. It causes additional electrical usage. According to Pierce et al [7], the prototype was validated with 3 end users (a very low number) in the original study.

D. Power2Switch

Power2Switch is an American startup that offers as service the account bill redesign and helps to find the best supplier (in many American cities consumers can choose the energy company) [12]. The redesign uses color, variation in font sizes and graphics that help to emphasize the most important information in the account and also to reduce noise and little relevance information [13]; as shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Account bill redesign sample [13]

It gives a better understanding of how much is paid by electricity (Supply), how much is paid to energy delivery and how much is paid in taxes [14].

E. Cloogy

Cloogy is an energy management solution that allows monitoring energy consumption. The device is Portuguese and was launched in late 2012. It promises savings of up to 25% on energy bill. Some system features are: simulate tariffs, set personal goals, create user profile, obtain forecasts of consumption and comparison between periods of times, control equipment remotely in real time and schedule the equipment operations [15]. The system uses individual commitment feedback and pragmatic data visualization to raise awareness, inform complex changes, and maintain sustainable routines.

V. ANALYSIS

It would be difficult to provide an in-depth comparison between the commercial and prototype solutions presented. This is due to the fact that, despite having the same purpose they have distinct characteristics and use different technologies. But, using a framework, as described in Section II, could help in the analysis. The main characteristics considered in this evaluation were: commitment, data visualization, support to user behavior change and the additional electric power consumption the solution could cause.

Motivation can be interconnected with many elements. Although, for simplifying, commitment was related to Motivation in this analysis: social commitment was considered more motivating than individual commitment. Data visualization types were related to Persuasion: offering both pragmatic and abstract visualization modes or mixing up both was considered more persuasive than using just one kind. Support to user behavior change was related to Balancing and Prevention. If a solution uses a lot of electric power it can contribute negatively to Balancing and Prevention.

As shown in Table 1, the analysis of the selected solutions states a tendency to combine the multiple factors listed before in order to achieve greater effectiveness. The findings also state a tendency to eco-visualization solutions adoption in homes, along with the use of ubiquitous and pervasive technologies [7][12][15] to control and monitor power consumption remotely from devices with internet connection.

Year	Sustainable interaction						
	Solutions	В	Pv	М	Ps		
2005	Power-Aware Cord	×	×	~	~		
2009	Ténéré	×	×	~	~		
2010	PowerViz	×	×	~	~		
2010	Power2Switch	~	~	~	~		
2012	Cloogy	~	~	~	~		

The latest solutions presented, especially Power2Switch and Cloogy have several improvements in usability and show consistent Balancing (B), Prevention (Pr), Persuasion (Ps) and self-Motivation (M) by mixing forms of abstract and artistic visualization. They involve different types of commitment and can be more economic in power consumption compared to earliest artifacts that serve as the foundation for this evolution indicating somehow the impact of time in the design of eco-visualisation applications and the field development .

VI. FINAL CONSIDERATIONS

It is already known that meaningful information and usability are very important factors to increase energy consumer knowledge through eco-visualization [5]. Legibility of energy data in real time (or not) thought information systems with or without big data helps users to control, define goals and improve energy use contributing to sustainable behavior. In some cases, the available solutions analyzed expose to the user a consumer profile, turning power information more transparent and knowledgeable [12][15].

Energy consumer knowledge through eco-visualization evolved thought time in complexity and interactivity with features including, among other things, motivational and persuasive aspects. The related work analysis shows a great solutions range: pragmatic and abstract data visualization [7][10][11], narratives to meaningful and emotional ways [11], with social and individual commitment [7], energy management [15] and account bill redesign [12]. It is interesting to observe that the research field extrapolated to and generated new business and products with end users. It is possible to notice consistent and useful products currently on market.

As future works, it is intended to improve validation techniques from the framework factors of the conducted study and use it as metrics to better evaluate and design ecofeedback technologies. That may contribute to developing more sustainable digital artefacts and user experiences.

- [1] M. Naphade, G. Banavar, C. Harrison, J. Paraszczak and R. Morris, "Smarter cities and their innovation challenges," Computer (Long. Beach. Calif)., vol. 44, 2011, pp. 32–39.
- [2] J. Froehlich, L. Findlater, J. Landay and C. Science, "The Design of Eco-Feedback Technology," Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, ACM, 2010, pp. 1999-2008.
- [3] S. Darby, "The Effectiveness of Feedback on Energy Consumption," A Review for Defra of the Literature on Metering, Billing and Direct Displays, Environ. Chang. Inst. Univ. Oxford, vol. 22, no. April, 2006, pp. 1–21.
- [4] M. Sun, "Exploring Aesthetic Visualization for Promoting Consumer Energy Conservation," Diss. Communication, Art & Technology: School of Interactive Arts and Technology, 2014.
- [5] J. Paay, J. Kjeldskov, M. B. Skov, D. Lund, T. Madsen and M. Nielsen, "Design of an Appliance Level Eco-Feedback Display for Domestic Electricity Consumption," In Proc. OzCHI 2014, ACM Press, 2014, pp. 332-341.
- [6] G. Fitzpatrick and G. Smith, "Technology-enabled feedback on domestic energy consumption: Articulating a set of design concerns," Pervasive Computing 8, 1, 2009, pp. 37–44.
- [7] J. Pierce, W. Odom and E. Blevis, "Energy aware dwelling: A critical survey of interaction design for eco-visualizations," In Proc. OzCHI 2008, ACM Press, 2008, pp. 1–8.
- [8] Y. Riche, J. Dodge and R. Metoyer. A., "Studying always-on electricity feedback in the home," In Proc. CHI 2010, ACM Press, 2010, pp. 1995–1998.

- [9] H. Kim, "Ontological Design Ways of Sustainable Intervention : A Conceptual Framework," Des. Res. Soc. 2010, 2010.
- [10] A. Gustafsson and M. Gyllenswärd, "The power-aware cord: energy awareness through ambient information display," Conf. Hum. Factors Comput. Syst., 2005, pp. 1423–1426.
- [11] J.-W. Kim, Y.-K. Kim and T.-J. Nam, "The ténéré: design for supporting energy conservation behaviors," Proc. 27th Int. Conf. Ext. Abstr. Hum. factors Comput. Syst., 2009, pp. 2643–2646.
- [12] "Power2Switch" [Online] Available from: https://power 2switch.com/ [Retrieved: May, 2015].
- [13] "Electricity bill redesign" [Online]. Available from: http://chocoladesign.com/redesign-da-conta-de-luz/ [Retrieved: May, 2015].
- [14] "An electricity bill much easier to understand" [Online]. Available from: http://www.updateordie.com/2012/06/04/uma-conta-de-luzbem-mais-facil-de-entender/ [Retrieved: May, 2015].
- [15] "Cloogy" [Online]. Available from: http://shop.cloogy.pt/ [Retrieved: May, 2015]

eTelematik: ICT-System for Optimial Usage of Municipal Electric Vehicles

Outline of System Requirements, Implementation Design and Field Test Results

Steffen Späthe, Wilhelm Rossak Department of Computer Science Friedrich Schiller University Jena Jena, Germany {steffen.spaethe, wilhelm.rossak}@uni-jena.de

Abstract—Electrical vehicles are not only passenger cars but also commercial vehicles and, in special, municipal vehicles. Their acceptance and usage depends primarily on everyday usability, aiming for a smart vehicle with intelligent energy and range supervision and driver support. In our funded research project eTelematik, we conceptualized, implemented and proved an Information and Communication Technology (ICT) System with directly connected vehicle components, driver interface and backend applications. In order to expand the usage of electric vehicles, we predict energy consumption of complex work task sets and guide vehicle drivers while driving.

Keywords-Municipal vehicles; ICT-support for fully electric vehicles and electric vehicles with range extender; range prediction; mobile client; in-car module.

I.INTRODUCTION

Worldwide electrical vehicles are seen as mobility's future. Primary focus in this vision is mainly on private cars [1]. Commercially used vehicles however, have a much better starting point for electrification. Based on pre-scheduled tasks and daily high usage work the capability of commercial vehicles can be predicted. At the current state of development commercially used, fully electrical vehicles are not able to fulfill a full day's work without recharging. Therefore, hybrid vehicle concepts are developed and currently in advanced prototype state. A special class of commercial vehicles are municipal vehicles. These universal vehicles can be used with different setups and add-on structural parts in various scenarios.

In our research project eTelematik, we developed an Information and Communication Technologies (ICT) based system, which supports daily commercial usage of electrical municipal vehicles and enables new usage scenarios with hybrid vehicles.

The project eTelematik was a federal funded research project between 2012 and 2014. The consortium included four main partners [2]:

- 1. EPSa GmbH: industry, electronics and communication devices
- 2. Navimatix GmbH: mobile and server applications
- 3. Friedrich Schiller University Jena: research, distributed software systems, range estimation
- 4. HAKO GmbH Werk Walterhausen: electrical municipal vehicles

The paper presented here focuses on the overall perspective on project results. While funding elapsed many questions are left open and are subject to further research and development work.

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows: In Section 2 we will provide an overview of the project's overall ICT architecture including the main challenges of our distributed system. From there we will highlight the usage of collected data inside the vehicle and on backend systems. In section 3 we will present some information about our field test. We close with a short review of goal reaching in section 4.

II. THE ETELEMATIK PROJECT

Main focus of the project was the creation of a complete ICT infrastructure to enable an improved usage of electrical municipal vehicles.

Our main requirements to this system were

- a) to gather data from mobile electrical vehicles and store them in a central universal database,
- b) to interpret gathered data to evaluate the influence of various parameters on energy consumption during the fulfillment of certain work tasks with required work equipment,
- c) to adjust the internal energy consumption and range prediction model with computed factors of influence and
- d) to support the driver with information about estimated and real energy consumption of current and scheduled work tasks irrespective of the status of the connection to the central server.

Excluded from the project focus was the development of a new work force management or fleet management/ optimization system. Thus, all required business data had to be provided from an external fleet management system via designated service interfaces.

Basing on these requirements we developed our system as schematically shown in figure 1.

SMART 2015 : The Fourth International Conference on Smart Systems, Devices and Technologies



Figure 1. eTelematik system architectur overview (adapted figure, based on original by Johannes Kretzschmar, University Jena)

The eTelematik solution consists of a communication hardware (named "in-car module"), a mobile application (named "mobile client") and a central server (named "central instance") with a prediction model (named "flexProgno").

Externally computed work task sets are evaluated concerning their practicability in our central instance *eTelematik Server*. We use our energy consumption and range prediction model *flexProgno* to estimate the power consumption for every single part of the given working set. While power consumption depends on various parameters like vehicle model, payload, environmental temperature as already shown in [3], we need to know more about the work task, required add-on structural parts and settings of them. Also we require knowledge about the concrete routing and whose elevation profile between different work task places. We use the commercial available route calculation service and map height services of project partner Navimatix GmbH to gather this data.

If a working set is estimated as accomplishable, the assigned driver gets this set shown on his mobile client.

Inside the vehicle the communication hardware, developed by EPSa GmbH, collects vehicle specific data in real-time, aggregates and sends them to the mobile client. Communication between the communication hardware and the vehicle is realized by Controller Area Network (CAN) connections. The mobile client, developed by Navimatix GmbH, is an android application running on established consumer devices. The mobile client informs the driver about the actual operating status of the vehicle, the current status prediction based on the assigned working task set and the probability of fulfillment of this set. All collected vehicle data combined with sensor data from the mobile phone are transferred to and stored at the central instance.

Figure 2 shows the internal conceptual system design of the mobile client application. The mobile client is subdivided into a user interface related part and some background services. While the data storing modules are responsible to realize business logic which is used by the UI module, the ICM Communicator Service takes care of establishing and keeping alive connection to the in-car module. We use plain TCP socket connections at this communication channel to minimize transport size and delay overhead. The eTele App Communicator Service realizes the reliable communication to the central instance. All other services, background as well as UI-related, use this service to communicate to and receive data from the central instance. At this channel, we use HTTP as transport layer. As our JBoss Application Server based central instance is realized using Java Servlets and Enterprise Java Beans, HTTP is a natural choice. As payload we used data objects with an own implemented key-value based object serialization which represents our business data.

To summarize our system has to handle following data from central instance to vehicle:

- master data of vehicles and drivers
- general and vehicle specific configuration setting for communication between in-car module and mobile client
- current work task sets depending on logged in driver

From vehicles to central instance we send:

- updates of work task status
- vehicle's positions and velocity
- electrical vehicle specific measurements

The electrical vehicle specific measurements and especially their representation on in-car communication buses vary between vehicle manufacturers and even between vehicle types of one manufacturer. Within our project consortium we are able to gather and transfer following electrical vehicle specific measurements:

- state of charge
- primary battery voltage
- current in high voltage circuit
- connection state, settings and power of battery recharger
- state and settings of range extender (if applicable)



Figure 2. eTelematik mobile client's internal module overview

These data are used in different situations. Inside the vehicle the data support the driver in driving between work task places of action and while task fulfillment. On server side, we use recorded data in different analyses.

Inside the vehicle we are able to realize "enhanced foresighted driving". Because we know basing on the scheduled work task sets, which route has to be to driven and what kind of working task has to be accomplished, we are able to predict if this planning is still valid. Usually, only average statistics about energy consumption per kilometer are available to the vehicle and the driver. We know the concrete route to drive as well as the required settings of add-on components. Thus, we are able to predict the required energy consumption on a much more detailed basis. This advanced, detailed knowledge allows us to warn the driver that he will not reach his destination, even if the average statistics would tell him so. Alternatively, we can relax him in situations where average statistics would show a much to low range, for example when the planned route has many downhill sections. Furthermore, we can delay in hybrid cars the usage of the range extender when it would be triggered by the vehicle's management system because we know when the user's preferred charging stations are in reach.

By doing so, we are able to optimize the battery usage and to extend the usability of electrical vehicles.

In vehicles with range extender we can optimize the point in time for recharging. In certain situations, work tasks have to be fulfilled without any avoidable emission, e.g. noise or exhaust. If recharging is only controlled by battery state of charge it could happen, that the driving to the workplace is realized fully out of battery and that the recharging has to be started at working place. With our knowledge about the complete work task set and desired or required restrictions in work task fulfillment we can foresee and avoid such situations.

On server side, we use recorded data of the vehicle in different scenarios.

A long-term use case which is very important to vehicle manufactures as well as to the vehicle owner, is predictive maintenance. With data mining technics, we are able to detect deviations in characteristic gradients long before the vehicle breaks down. This is of particular interest to our project partners due to the lack of long-term experience with the completely new designed power train and the used battery system.

In addition, this process enables for the first time insight into exhaustive detailed real world usage records for these vehicles. This information is very helpful to vehicle manufactures for further improvements and new developments.

A short-term use case is monitoring of overall resource consumption for certain work tasks. To date the direct assignment of fuel consumption to single work tasks is not possible. Since we record work task state changes as well as energy consumption parameters continuously we are able to match them.

Inside our project's system we also process recorded data for intrasystem usage. Main task is to adjust and improve our energy consumption and range prediction model flexProgno. Our model is based on assumptions like required energy stays equal if all influencing parameters do not change or stay very close to situations before. Initially we did not have many vehicle specific data. By processing recorded data the vehicle specific parameter set gets more accurate over time. The basic approach of our model is shown in [4].

Energy consumption does not only depend on vehicle or work task parameters, but also on driver characteristics. Hence, it is important to include the driver's start-up and stop behavior in energy consumption prediction. Since these parameters cannot be measured beforehand they need to be determined from the recorded data.

As we developed our system from scratch we designed a long running field test. We built up a complete system installation to validate the system's long term stability, data transfer reliability especially in areas with unreliable mobile network connection and to validate and harden our prediction model. In our build up test, we installed our system components in five electrical vehicles. These vehicles were used on a regular daily basis.

The field test is a still ongoing process but we like to emphasize some preliminary results.

- A) Our system setup is running very stable over all components. During the development there was some doubt about wireless local area network (WLAN) communication between in-car module and mobile client. However, we do not register any significant disturbance in this communication channel. All relevant data provided by the electrical vehicles in the field test were recorded by the in-car module and were transferred properly to mobile client.
- B) We succeeded in establishing a robust communication between mobile client and central instance. Even in our test region where mobile network coverage is very patchy, we had no data loss.
- C) Synchronization of master data as well as measurement data between mobile client and central instance is working very solid even if network connection gets lost while transfer. Thus, required offline capability of the mobile client is achieved.

Our field test is still in progress and we are still collecting data. The respective data evaluation with primary focus on our range prediction model will be published separately.

III. SUMMARY AND FUTURE WORK

Based on the evaluation of our long-term field test we can state that we achieved our primary goals. Quantity and quality of recorded and transferred data are satisfying, data transfer reliability is sufficient and offline capability for mobile client is achieved.

Therefore, we can determine that our selected system design and implementation are adequate to meet our overall requirements. Though, we have to rerate our selection of mobile phone as primary communication channel. We deployed mass market mobile phones in the field test. To date we did not have substantial failures. However, based on other tests we expect thermal problems in very cold and warm to hot situations. These problems will become more seriously when running more applications and parallel tasks on the mobile phone's hardware.

Therefore the partitioning between in-car module and mobile client has to be reviewed very carefully. An alternative approach could be to transfer all permanent running processes of data collection and aggregation to the fixed-powered in-car module. This could as well include data transfer from and to the central instance. This process should be realized in a proxy-like way to keep this functionality transparent to the mobile client. The main function of the mobile phone still has to be the communication to the driver of the vehicle. This includes the exchange of information about working sets, as well as electrical vehicle state of charge, and driving instructions, to reach optimal range and energy usage.

A disadvantage within this alternative approach is the limited updatability and extensibility of the in-car module. The software for the in-car module has to be written systemspecific and very closely fitted to the underlying hardware. One option to overcome this drawback would be to implement a scripting language like lua to encapsulate high level logic from lower hardware-near level.

Still many questions and tasks are left open. Our work will be continued, partly in cooperation with the federal funded project call "Smart City Logistik Erfurt" (SCL) [5].

In SCL, we address aspects of inner city freight logistic processes with full electric vehicles. The logistic partners of SCL intend to deploy available medium sized electrical vehicles into their business as freight transporters for the last mile, from the city's perimeter to the final destination. The project's focus is on ICT support to optimize vehicle's utilization and integration in existing fleets and processes.

Therefore we have to adapt our in-car module to the selected vehicle models. The driver assistance mobile application needs adjustments to meet the specific needs in delivery logistic applications. Our range prediction has to be adjusted to the new domain as we have differing influence factors like weight or specific vehicles accessories. In SCL we will not only validate existing working sets. Implementation of route calculation and tour optimization with electrical vehicle's additional restrictions will be an important task. Overall we have to improve usability and user experience in our driver assistance application as well as in backend systems user interface, which was not in focus of eTelematik but is undoubtedly important to bring our research and development into real world applications.

IV. ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We would like to thank all members and partners of eTelematik research project, especially S. Gebhardt from HAKO GmbH for long lessons on battery chemistry and vehicle driving dynamics.

- [1] S. Lukic, Z. Pantic, "Cutting the cord: Static and dynamic inductive wireless charging of electric vehicles.", Electrification Magazine, IEEE 2013, vol. 1, no. 1. pp. 57-64.
- [2] eTelematik: Project website. [Online]. Available from: http://www.etelematik.de/ 2015.02.23
- [3] V. Schau et al., "SmartCityLogistik (SCL) Erfurt: Deriving the main factors that influence vehicle range during shortdistance freight transport when using fully electric vehicles", LBAS – Conference on Location Based Applications and Services, Jena, Germany, 2013, pp. 101-108, ISBN: 978-3-8325-3813-2
- [4] J. Kretzschmar, F. Geyer, S. Späthe, W. Rossak, "eTelematik: Prognose und Ausführungsüberwachung elektrifizierter kommunaler Nutzfahrzeuge", LBAS – Conference on Location Based Applications and Services, Jena, Germany, 2013, pp. 119-125, ISBN: 978-3-8325-3813-2
- [5] Smart City Logistik Project website. [Online]. Available from: http://www.smartcitylogistik.de/ 2015.02.23